OPUS

Theses

http://opus.uleth.ca

Arts and Science, Faculty of

2008

Molecular mechanisms of radiation-induced bystander effects in vivo

Koturbash, Igor

Lethbridge, Alta. : University of Lethbridge, Faculty of Arts and Science, 2008

http://hdl.handle.net/10133/664 Downloaded from University of Lethbridge Research Repository, OPUS

MOLECULAR MECHANISMS OF RADIATION-INDUCED

BYSTANDER EFFECTS IN VIVO

IGOR KOTURBASH

B.Med., Medical University of Ivano-Frankivsk, Ukraine, 2001

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies of the University of Lethbridge in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

Ph.D., Biomolecular Sciences

Department of Biological Sciences

University of Lethbridge

LETHBRIDGE, ALBERTA, CANADA

© Igor Koturbash, 2008

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my parents, Volodymyr and Lyudmyla Koturbash; my grandparents, Olga and Mykola Lytvynenko, and Theodosiy and Laryssa Koturbash; and my second half - Kristy Kutanzi.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thanks to my supervisor, Dr. Olga Kovalchuk, for a great opportunity to work in her lab and for all her support, advice and constructive criticism.

Thanks to my co-supervisor, Dr. Bryan Kolb, for his support, advice and criticism. Thanks to the Committee Members, Dr. Brent Sellinger and Dr. James Thomas, for their helpful comments regarding my thesis.

Thanks to Dr. Igor Kovalchuk for his advice, criticism and support.

Many thanks to my colleagues: Franz Zemp; Karl Hendrickson; Dmitry Kogosov; Lidia Luzhna; Clayton Koganow; Rocio Rodriguez-Juarez; James Meservy; Jan Tamminga; Yaroslav Ilnytskyy; Ryan Lammertsen; Jonathan Loree and Laura Robertson for their great technical assistance and ideas.

Thanks to Karen Dow-Kazal and Charlotte Holmes for taking care of my experimental animals.

Thanks to our collaborators, Dr. Igor Pogribny (NCTR); Dr. Bevin Engelward (MIT); Dr. William Bonner and Dr. Olga Sedelnikova (NIH/NCI); Dr. Robert Sutherland and Dr. Robert McDonald (CCBN).

Thanks to the Alberta Cancer Board for their financial support.

Finally, my special thanks to the people who have made Canada my second home – my friends: Alex Zagoumenov; Uliana Udodich; Dennis Kolesnichenko; Viktor Podgainy; Daniar Spitsyn and Darryl Hudson.

ABSTRACT

Ionizing radiation (IR), along with being an important diagnostic and treatment modality, is a potent tumor-causing agent, and the risk of secondary radiation treatment-related cancers is a growing clinical problem. Now some studies propose to link secondary radiation-induced cancers to an enigmatic phenomenon of bystander effects, whereby the exposed cells send signal damage and distress to their naïve neighbors and result in genome destabilization and carcinogenesis. Yet, no data existed on the bystander effects in an organ other than an exposed one. With this in mind, we focused on the analysis of existence and mechanisms of radiation-induced bystander effects in vivo. We have found that bystander effects occur in vivo in distant skin and spleen following half-body or cranial irradiation. These bystander effects resulted in elevated DNA damage, profound dysregulation of epigenetic machinery, and pronounced alterations in apoptosis, proliferation and gene expression. Bystander effects also exhibited persistency and sex specificity. The results obtained while using the animal model systems can potentially be extrapolated to different animals and humans.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 RADIATION EXPOSURE AND CANCER	1
1.2 BIOLOGICAL EFFECTS OF DIRECT RADIATION EXPOSURE	3
1.3 INDIRECT RADIATION EFFECTS	4
1.3.1 Radiation-induced Genomic Instability	4
1.3.2 Radiation-induced Bystander Effects	5
1.4 EPIGENETIC CHANGES IN CELLS	9
1.4.1 DNA Methylation	9
1.4.2 Histone Modifications	11
1.4.3 MiRNAome	12
1.5 EPIGENETIC CHANGES IN THE DIRECTLY EXPOSED TISSUE	13
1.6 EPIGENETIC DETERMINANTS OF INDIRECT RADIATION EFFECT;	S:
BYSTANDER EFFECT	15
1.7 HYPOTHESIS	17
2. IRRADIATION INDUCES DNA DAMAGE AND MODULATES	
EPIGENETIC EFFECTORS IN DISTANT BYSTANDER TISSUE IN VIVO) .18
2.1 ABSTRACT	19
2.2 INTRODUCTION	20
2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	22
2.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals	22
2.3.2 Cytosine Extension Assay to Detect Sequence Specific Changes in I	DNA
Methylation	23
2.3.3 DNA Strand Break Measurement	24
2.3.4 Western Immunoblotting	25
2.3.5 Statistical analysis	26
2.4 RESULTS	27
2.4.1 Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystander Skin Tissue In Vivo	27
2.4.2 Epigenetic Changes in Exposed and Bystander Tissue	30
2.4.3. Bystander Effects are Not the Result of Insufficient Shielding or Radi	ation
Scattering	32
2.4.4 Exploration of Possible Effects of Physiological Asymmetry	33
2.5 DISCUSSION	35
2.5.1 DNA Damage and Repair	35
2.5.2 DNA Methylation	36
2.6 FIGURES AND TABLES.	39
3. IN VIVO BYSTANDER EFFECT: CRANIAL X-IRRADIATION LEAD	DS
TO ELEVATED DNA DAMAGE, ALTERED PROLIFERATION AND	
APOPTOSIS, AND INCREASED p53 LEVELS IN SHIELDED SPLEEN	45
3.1 ABSTRACT	46
3.2 INTRODUCTION	47
3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	50
3.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals	50

3.3.2 DNA Damage Analysis – Histone γH2AX Foci Accumulation	
3.3.3 Proliferation Analysis - Ki67 and PCNA Immunohistochemistry	51
3.3.4 Analysis of Apoptosis	
3.3.5 p53 Immunohistochemistry	53
3.3.6 Statistical Analysis	53
3.4 RESULTS	
3.4.1 Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystander Spleen Tissue In Viv	o 55
3.4.2 Radiation-induced Changes in Apoptosis and Cellular Prolife	ration in
Bystander Spleen In Vivo	55
3.4.3 Radiation Exposure Resulted in the Elevation of p53 Levels in the	Exposed
and Bystander Spleen Tissue	
3.4.4 Bystander Effects are Not the Result of Insufficient Shielding or I	Radiation
Scattering	
3.5 DISCUSSION	
3.6 FIGURES AND TABLES	
4. RADIATION-INDUCED BYSTANDER EFFECTS IN VIVO ARE	SEX
SPECIFIC	
4.1 ABSTRACT	
4.2 INTRODUCTION	71
4.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	74
4.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals	74
4.3.2 DNA Damage Analysis	75
4.3.3 DNA Methylation Analysis	
4.3.4 Analysis of Apoptosis	77
4.3.5 Proliferation Analysis – Ki67 and PCNA Immunohistochemistry	77
4.3.6 Statistical Analysis	
4.4 RESULTS	
4.4.1 Sex Differences in the Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystande	er Spleen
Tissue In Vivo	
4.4.2 Sex-specific Radiation-induced Hypomethylation in the Bystande	er Spleen
Tissue	
4.4.3 Radiation-induced Changes in Apoptosis and Cellular Prolife	ration in
Bystander Spleen In Vivo	
4.4.4 Bystander Effects are Not Due to Radiation Scattering	
4.5 DISCUSSION	
4.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
4.7 FIGURE LEGENDS.	
5. SEX-SPECIFIC MICRORNAOME DEREGULATION IN THE	
SHIELDED BYSTANERSPLEEN OF CRANIALLY EXPOSED MICE.	
5.1 ABSTRACT	100
5.2 INTRODUCTION	101
5.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	104
5.3.1 Animal Model	104
5.3.2 miRNA Microarray Expression Analysis	105
5.3.3 Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) expression analysis	106
5.3.4 Immunohistochemistry	107

5.3.5 Statistical analysis	108
5.4 RESULTS	109
5.4.1 MicroRNAome changes in spleen of whole-body and head expose	ed male
and female mice	109
5.4.2 Castration and ovariectomization of animals significantly	impact
microRNAome and its response to genotoxic stress	112
5.4.3. Sex-specific changes in the levels of Dicer and RISC proteins upon	n whole
body and cranial exposure in murine spleen	114
5.5 DISCUSSION	120
5.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	122
5.7. FIGURE LEGENDS	123
6. ROLE OF EPIGENETIC EFFECTORS IN MAINTENANCE OF TH	HE
LONG-TERM BYSTNADER EFFECT IN SPLEEN IN VIVO	131
6.1 ABSTRACT	132
6.2 INTRODUCTION	134
6.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	138
6.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals	138
6.3.2 Cytosine Extension Assay to Detect Sequence Specific Changes i	n DNA
Methylation	139
6.3.3 Western Immunoblotting	139
6.3.4 Analysis of LINE 1 Methylation Status by COBRA Assay	140
6.3.5 mRNA Isolation and Real-time Reverse Transcription-PCR (RT-PC	CR) 141
6.3.6 Histone Extraction	141
6.3.7 Analysis of Histone Modifications	142
6.3.8 miRNA Microarray Expression Analysis	142
6.3.9 Quantitative Real Time-PCR (RT-PCR) miRNA Expression Analys	is 143
6.3.10 Statistical Analysis	144
6.4 RESULTS	145
6.4.1 Significant and Persistent Loss of Global Genome DNA Methyla	ation in
Bystander Spleen	145
6.4.2 Hypomethylation-related Reactivation of LINE 1 Retroelem	ents in
Bystander Spleen	146
6.4.3 Altered levels of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding pro	teins in
bystander spleen	148
6.4.4 Lack of Histone Methylation Changes in Bystander Spleen	150
6.4.5 miRNA Expression in Bystander Tissue	151
6.5 DISCUSSION	154
6.6 FIGURES AND TABLES.	160
7. FINAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	167
7.1 RADIATION-INDUCED BYSTANDER EFFECTS	167
7.2 SIGNIFICANCE AND RELEVANCE TO HUMAN HEALTH	172
7.3 FUTURE DIRECTIONS	173
8. REFERENCES	179

TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	Induction of <i>in vivo</i> bystander effect
Figure 2.2.	DNA damage in irradiated and bystander skin40
Figure 2.3.	Epigenetic effects of radiation exposure41
Figure 2.4.	Bystander effects are not due to insufficient shielding or radiation
scattering	
Figure 2.5.	Role of internal organ exposure in generation of bystander effects
Figure 3.1.	Induction of <i>in vivo</i> bystander effect in mouse spleen64
Figure 3.2.	Radiation-induced accumulation of yH2AX foci in exposed and
bystander murin	e spleen
Figure 3.3.	Changes in the cellular proliferation and apoptosis levels in the
exposed and bys	tander murine spleen66
Figure 3.4.	Changes in the levels of p53 positive cells in the exposed and
bystander murine	e spleen67
Figure 3.5.	Bystander effects in murine spleen did not result from radiation
scattering	
Figure 4.1.	Induction and persistence of DNA damage upon X-ray exposure in
the radiation-tar	get spleen tissue of whole body and cranially exposed male and
female mice	
Figure 4.2.	Whole body and cranial radiation exposure induces the significant
and sex-specific	c loss of DNA methylation in the murine spleen95
Figure 4.3.	Radiation-induced induction of apoptosis in spleen tissues of the
whole body hea	d-exposed male and female mice97
Figure 4.4.	Changes in the cellular proliferation levels in the exposed and
bystander spleen	n of male and female mice98
Figure 5.1.	Hierarchical clustering of differentially expressed miRNA genes in
male and female	e spleen samples
Figure 5.2.	Differentially expressed miRNAs in spleen of male and female
mice subjected	to whole body and head exposure of 1 Gy of X rays124
Figure 5.3.	Hierarchical clustering of differentially expressed miRNA genes in
castrated (CAS	Γ) and ovariectomized (OVX) spleen samples125
Figure 5.4.	Differentially expressed miRNAs in spleen of castrated (CAST)
and ovariectom	ized (OVX) mice subjected to whole Body and Head Exposure of
of 1 Gy of X ray	ys126
Figure 5.5.	Changes in the Dicer levels in the exposed and bystander spleen of
male, female, ca	astrated and ovariectomized mice127
Figure 5.6.	Changes in the Ago2, PACT, FXR and TUDOR-SN levels in the
exposed and byst	tander spleen of male, female, castarted and ovariectomized (OVX)
mice	
Figure 5.7.	Changes in p38 levels in bystander male and female spleen129
Figure 5.8.	Hierarchical clustering of differentially expressed miRNA genes
in intact and ste	rilized spleen samples130
Figure 6.1.	Pronounced loss of DNA methylation in rat spleen after the whole
body and the lo	calized cranial irradiation160

Figure 6.2. Cranial irradiation leads to altered methylation of LINE1 promoter, resulting in elevated expression of LINE1 ORF1 in the spleen of Figure 6.3. Altered expression of DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases, methyl-binding protein MeCP2 and proliferating cells nuclear antigen (PCNA) in spleen of rats 24 hours post whole-body or localized cranial irradiation164 Figure 6.4. Altered expression of DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases, methyl-binding protein MeCP2 and PCNA in spleen of rats 7 months post localized Histone methylation levels in rat spleen upon whole body and Figure 6.5. Figure 7.1. The scheme proposed to describe molecular and cellular events Figure 7.2. Possible linkage between radiation-induced bystander effects in

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AB – Alberta A-bomb – atomic bomb ACB – Alberta Cancer Board Ago – argonaute proteine AHFMR – Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research ANOVA – analysis of variance BALB/c – mouse strain BE – bystander effect C57BL/6 – mouse strain CA - California CAST - castrated cGy – centigray (unit of absorbed radiation) CHO - Chinese hamster ovary cells COBRA – combined bisulfite restriction analysis CpG islands – cytosine and guanine island CT - control CXCL12 – Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 12 DAB dATP – Deoxyadenine triphosphate dCTP – Deoxycytidine triphosphate dGTP – Deoxyguanine triphosphate dTTP – Deoxythymidine triphosphate DNA – Deoxyribonucleic acid DNMT – DNA (cytosine-5-)-methyltransferase DPM – disintegrations per minute DSB - double strand break dsRNA - double-stranded ribonucleic acid DTT – Dithiothreitol E2F – transcription factor ECL – Enhanced electrochemiluminescence EDTA – ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid EIF2C2 – eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2C, 2 FL – Florida FXR – fragile X mental retardation protein Go – phase of the cell cycle G1 – phase of the cell cycle G2 - phase of the cell cycleGAPDH – Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase Gy – Gray (unit of absorbed radiation) H2AX – histone 2 modification H3 – histone 3 H4 – histone 4 H & E – hematoxylin and eosin HEPES - 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid

Hpa II – restriction enzyme HR - homologous recombination HRP – horseradish peroxidase HSV-tk - herpes simplex virus-thymidine kinase IHC – immunohistochemistry IL - Illinois IR - ionizing radiation KI67 – antigen identified by monoclonal antibody Ki-67 kV-kilo-Volt LET – linear energy transfer LINE1 – long interspersed nucleotide element 1 LOWESS - locally weighted regression M - phase of the cell cycle MA - Massachusetts mA – mili-Amper MAPK14 - mitogen-activated protein kinase 14 MBD - methyl CpG-binding domain MD - Maryland MECP2 – methyl CpG binding protein 2 microRNA - micro-ribonucleic acid ul – microliter MO – Missouri mRNA – messenger ribonucleic acid Msp I – restriction enzyme NJ – New Jersey NHEJ – non-homologous end joining Notch1 – Notch homolog 1, translocation-associated NSERC - Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada nt - nucleotide ON – Ontario ORF – open reading frame OVX - ovariectomized PACT - protein kinase, interferon-inducible double-stranded RNA-dependent activator PBS – phosphate buffer saline PCNA – proliferating cell nuclear antigen PCR – polymerase chain reaction PFA – paraformaldehyde PMSF – phenylmethanesulphonylfluoride pre-miRNA - pre-micro-ribonucleic acid pri-miRNA - pri-micro-ribonucleic acid PVDF – Polyvinylidene Fluoride qRT-PCR – quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction Rad51 – homolog of the prokaryotic RecA protein RISC – RNA -induced silencing complex RNA - ribonucleic acid

ROPS – random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis

RT – radiation therapy

S – phase of the cell cycle

SCE – sister chromatid exchange

SD – standard deviation

SDS – sodium dodecyl sulphate

SEM – standard error of the mean

TMA – tissue microarray

Tudor-SN – tudor staphylococcal nuclease

TUNEL - terminal uridine deoxynucleotidyl transferase

TX – Texas

UK – United Kingdom

USA – United States of America

UTR – un-translated area

VA – Virginia

WI – Wisconsin

X-ray – Röntgen ray

1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1.1 RADIATION EXPOSURE AND CANCER

During the last 100 years, radiation has received a lot of interest from researchers. On the one hand, it is a useful tool utilized in almost all spheres of human life, and especially in medicine. In medicine, ionizing radiation (IR) is an important diagnostic and treatment modality. On the other hand, it is a severe DNA damaging agent that can lead to serious consequences including cancer (Little, 1999).

Data on radiation-induced cancers primarily come from individuals who were medically exposed, as well as from atomic-bomb and nuclear accident survivors.

Since 1902 when the first radiation-induced cancer was reported (Little, 2000), and almost a hundred years after radiation was used for the first time to treat tumors (Gramegna, 1909), it still remains the number one diagnostic and treatment tool for a majority of cancers (Erven *et* Van Limbergen, 2007; De Potter *et al*, 2006; Roof *et al*, 2003; Pollack *et al*, 2000). However, while modern cancer radiation therapy has led to increased patient survival rates, the risk of treatment-related deleterious effects, including secondary cancers, is becoming a growing problem (Hall *et* Phil, 2006; Brenner *et al*, 2005; Rund *et* Ben-Yehuda, 2004; Brenner *et al*, 2000; Leone *et al*, 1999; Boice *et al*, 1992).

Moreover, recent data suggest that even fairly low doses of IR such as those being used in diagnostic procedures (like X-ray or Computer Tomography) can lead to the development of radiation-induced cancers (Brenner *et* Hall, 2004; Liu *et a*l, 2004; Morin *et al*, 2000; Preston-Martin *et al*, 1989), especially in children or young adults who

underwent a radiation diagnostics in childhood (Kleinerman, 2006; Hall, 2002; Shu *et al*, 2002; Infante-Rivard *et al*, 2000; Hildreth *et al*, 1989).

Another group of studies that include data from the atomic bomb survivors and individuals exposed to industrial radiation accidents have shown an increased evidence of cancer development. Studies on the Hiroshina and Nagasaki A-bomb survivors cohort are the main source of information on delayed consequences of radiation exposure. Since 1945 a number of investigations have been done indicating an elevated incidence of various types of cancer among survivors: leukemia (Wakabayashi *et al*, 1983; Watanabe *et al*, 1972; Folley *et al*, 1952), breast cancer (Carmichael *et al*, 2003; Wakabayashi *et al*, 1983), thyroid carcinoma (Wakabayashi *et al*, 1983; Watanabe *et al*, 1972), stomach, and lung cancers (Wakabayashi *et al*, 1983).

The increased cancer incidence is also well documented in the human population exposed to radiation from nuclear power accidents and nuclear test sites (Shilnikova *et al*, 2003; Kossenko, 1996).

Due to inadequate radionuclide processing and storage, approximately 30,000 people who live near the Mayak nuclear facility in the southern Ural Mountains in Russia are constantly exposed to ionizing radiation. This has led to a significant growth in leukaemia incidence rates. Leukemia rates in the Mayak population were just slightly lower than among atomic bomb survivors (Shilnikova *et al*, 2003; Kossenko, 1996).

Another nuclear catastrophe, the most severe in uclear industry history, occurred in 1986 in Chernobyl, Ukraine, when the nuclear power reactor exploded releasing an enormous amount of radioactive isotopes into the environment. The largest human exposure was to Iodine-131, which led to a subsequent increase in a number of thyroid carcinomas after 1990 (Williams, 2006; Bogdanova *et al*, 2006; Likhtarov *et al*, 2006). Further Chernobyl studies also described significantly elevated levels of other cancers including leukaemia and lymphoma (Balonov, 2007; Gluzman *et al*, 2005), breast cancer (Prysyazhnyuk *et al*, 2007; Pukkala *et al*, 2006), bladder cancer (Morimura *et al*, 2004), and renal-cell carcinomas (Romanenko *et al*, 2000). A majority of radiation-induced non-hematological cancers continue to occur decades after exposure. Only 20 years have passed since the Chernobyl catastrophe, therefore it is too early to make a final evaluation of that accident (Baverstock *et* Williams, 2006; Williams *et* Baverstock, 2006).

Elevated mutation and cancer rates were reported in the population of the Semipalatinsk nuclear test site in Kazakhstan – the biggest nuclear testing facility in Europe (Tanaka *et al*, 2006; Salomaa *et al*, 2002). Human population of the Semipalatinsk region exhibited significantly elevated levels of unstable chromosome aberrations such as dicentric, ring chromosomes and micronuclei in lymphocytes (Tanaka *et al*, 2006; Salomaa *et al*, 2002).

1.2 BIOLOGICAL EFFECTS OF DIRECT RADIATION EXPOSURE

IR can affect a variety of processes in exposed cells. It can cause changes in gene expression, disruption of mitochondrial processes, cell cycle arrest and apoptotic cell death (Valerie *et al*, 2007; Rodemann *et* Blaese, 2007; Jeggo *et* Lobrich, 2006; Amundson *et al*, 2003; Amundson *et* Fornace, 2003; Criswell *et al*, 2003; Fei *et* El-Deiry, 2003; Iliakis *et al*, 2003; Powell *et* Kachnic, 2003). The most important is that IR is a potent agent capable of inducing DNA damage such as cross linking, nucleotide base damage and single and double strand breaks (Huang *et al*, 2003; Little, 2000; Ward,

1995). If this damage is not correctly restored, it may cause deleterious genetic changes such as mutations and chromosomal aberrations at the initial sites of damage that are further expressed in descendants of irradiated cells. The accumulation of DNA damage caused by IR in conjunction with disrupted cellular regulation processes can lead to carcinogenesis (Sowa *et al*, 2006; Barcellos-Hoff, 2005; Little, 2000).

1.3 INDIRECT RADIATION EFFECTS

1.3.1 Radiation-induced Genomic Instability

Traditionally, the central dogma of radiation biology states that effects of IR are restricted to cells hit directly. This paradigm has been challenged by numerous observations in which cells that were not directly traversed by IR exhibit responses similar to those of the directly irradiated cells (Kovalchuk *et* Baulch, 2008). These responses were demonstrated in the cells that were descendents of directly irradiated cells and were termed 'radiation-induced genomic instability' (Kovalchuk *et* Baulch, 2008; Morgan *et* Sowa, 2007; Morgan *et* Sowa, 2005; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b; Morgan, 2003c; Hendry, 2001).

Genomic instability is characterized by an increased rate of acquisition of alterations in the genome. It occurs in irradiated cells at a delayed time after irradiation as well as in the progeny of irradiated cells for several generations after exposure (Little, 2000; Wright, 1998; Morgan *et al*, 1996). IR induced genomic instability manifests itself as an induction of chromosomal aberrations, aneuploidy, gene mutations and amplifications, microsatellite instability and cell death (Huang *et al*, 2003; Morgan, 2003b; Suzuki *et al*, 2003). Radiation-induced genomic instability also

includes the formation of micronuclei or chromosomal fragments that are not incorporated into the nucleus during cell division (Hamasaki *et al*, 2007; Müller *et al*, 2004).

Many signaling pathways are involved in the initiation and perpetuation of genomic instability (Limoli *et al*, 1997; Kaplan *et al*, 1997). The relative contribution of different pathways depends upon the genetic background of an irradiated cell or organism (Watson *et al*, 1997; Paquette *et* Little 1994). All these molecular changes may be causative factors in cancer development, thereby making the induction of genome instability an important prerequisite to cancer formation and a feature of cancer (Sowa *et al*, 2006; Goldberg, 2003; Little, 2003; Coleman *et* Tsongalis, 1999; Nowell, 1976).

1.3.2 Radiation-induced Bystander Effects

IR effects can also be seen in naïve cells that were in contact with directly irradiated cells or in naïve cells that received certain irradiation 'distress' signals from the cells that had been directly exposed via a growth medium. This communication of exposure is termed the 'bystander effect' (BE) (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2006; Morgan *et* Sowa, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Morgan 2003a; Morgan 2003b; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2003; Morgan *et al*, 2002; Zhou *et al*, 2000).

The very first bystander effect investigations were performed at the beginning of the twentieth century. Murphy, whose research interests were devoted to studies of lymphoid cells, showed morphological changes in these cells after culturing them with serum from radiation-exposed animals (Murphy *et al*, 1921; Murphy *et* Morton, 1915).

5

In 1954, Parsons reported the presence of soluble clastogenic factors in the circulating blood of patients who underwent radiotherapy (Parsons *et al*, 1954). These factors were capable of inducing chromosome damage in cultured cells (Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Hollowell *et al*, 1968; Goh *et al*, 1968). Clastogenic activity was found in the plasma of patients receiving a high dose of radiotherapy, as well as individuals who were accidentally exposed to substantial levels of radiation (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Hollowell *et al*, 1977; Hollowell *et al*, 1968; Goh *et al*, 1968).

By the late 1990s, non-direct effects of radiation, including the bystander effect, started to receive a lot of interest from radiation biologists and radiation oncologists. Just then, Kadhim and colleagues published studies on the effects of α -particle irradiation on haemopoietic stem cells (Kadhim *et al*, 1994; Kadhim *et al*, 1992). In parallel, Nagasawa and Little showed α -particle irradiation-induced enhancement of sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cell cultures (Nagasawa *et* Little, 1992).

At that time, the term "radiation-induced bystander effect" was adopted from cancer gene therapy bystander effect studies. During gene therapy, cancer cells were transfected with herpes simplex virus-thymidine kinase (HSV-tk), making them susceptible to cytotoxic ganciclovir therapy (Moolten *et* Wells, 1990). Intriguingly, even non-expressing HSV-tk cells in the vicinity underwent ganciclovir-mediated apoptosis. Furthermore, it was shown that levels of apoptosis increased in several types of tumor cells, even though only one type of cell was hit (Freeman *et al*, 1993).

Over the years, a great variety of extensive radiation-induced bystander effect studies have been performed using cell culture models (Gaugler *et al*, 2007; Han *et al*,

2007; Maguire *et al*, 2007; Lyng *et al*, 2006b; Hu *et al*, 2006; Maguire *et al*, 2005; Zhou *et al*, 2005; Suzuki *et* Tsuruoka, 2004; Suzuki *et al*, 2004; Yang *et al*, 2005; Mothersill *et al*, 2001; Zhou *et al*, 2002a; Zhou *et al*, 2002b; Zhou *et al*, 2001; Lorimore *et al*, 1998), tissue explants (Belyakov *et al*, 2006; Belyakov *et al*, 2003; Belyakov *et al*, 2002; Mothersill *et al*, 2002), spheroids (Persaud *et al*, 2005), or reconstructed human tissue models (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Belyakov *et al*, 2005). As a result, bystander effects are accepted as a ubiquitous consequence of radiation exposure (Mothersill *et* Seymour 2004). By the nature of their occurrence, BE can be divided into 2 main categories:

- The gap junction communication-mediated BE that is based on the ability of intercellular gap junctions to transfer ions or metabolites from irradiated to unirradiated cells located in the vicinity (Suzuki *et* Tsuruoka, 2004; Azzam *et al*, 2003a, Azzam *et al*, 2003b, Shao *et al*, 2003; Bishayee *et al*, 2001);
- The medium-mediated BE that is based on the ability of irradiated cells to release a bystander signal into the medium with its further reception by unirradiated cells (Maguire *et al*, 2007; Liu *et al*, 2006; Lyng *et al*, 2006b; Yang *et al*, 2005; Zhou *et al*, 2002b).

Bystander effects have been reported to occur within an exposed organ. When the lung base was irradiated, significant molecular and cellular damage was observed in the shielded lung apex (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998). It was also shown that when one lung, either right or left, was exposed, there was a marked increase of micronuclei in the unexposed shielded lung (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998). Similar, within-the-organ

bystander effects were observed during partial liver irradiation (Brooks, 2004; Brooks *et al*, 1974).

Bystander effects also manifest themselves in the context of an organism in its entirety. Yet compared to the bystander effect data that are based on cell cultures, conclusive data on somatic bystander effects *in vivo* are relatively scarce (Kovalchuk *et* Baulch, 2008; Mothersill *et al*, 2007; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002).

Overall, bystander effects encompass a wide range of genetic alterations, including gross genome rearrangements, chromosome aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges, deletions, duplications, gene mutations and amplifications (Han *et al*, 2007; Hamada *et al*, 2007; Smilenov *et al*, 2006; Lorimore *et al*, 2005; Klokov *et al*, 2004; Suzuki *et al*, 2003; Zhou *et al*, 2002a; Zhou *et al*, 2002b; Lorimore *et al*, 2001; Huo *et al*, 2001; Zhou *et al*, 2000). They influence gene expression, cellular proliferation, senescence and cell death (Lyng *et al*, 2006b; Liu *et al*, 2006; Sawant *et al*, 2002; Sawant *et al*, 2001) and are believed to be linked to radiation-induced genome instability (Kovalchuk *et* Baulch, 2008; Huang *et al*, 2007; Morgan, 2003c).

While a great deal of data has been accumulated on the existence and manifestation of genomic instability and bystander effects in cultured cells, 3D tissues, organs and organisms, the mechanisms of these enigmatic phenomena remain largely unexplored. High frequency of induction and persistence of bystander responses suggests their possible epigenetic background (Wright *et* Coates, 2006; Kaup *et al*, 2006; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b; Lorimore *et al*, 2003; Nagar *et al*, 2003).

1.4 EPIGENETIC CHANGES IN CELLS

There are two main forms of information in living cells and organisms – genetic and epigenetic. The genetic changes involve alterations in a DNA sequence. Epigenetic changes are stable alterations in gene expression that include DNA methylation, histone modification, and RNA-associated silencing (Jaenisch et Bird, 2003).

1.4.1 DNA Methylation

Cytosine DNA methylation was the first epigenetic alteration identified, and it is the most widely studied epigenetic mechanism. It is important for normal development, cell proliferation and proper maintenance of genome stability of a given organism (Baylin *et* Ohm, 2006; Baylin, 2005; Jaenisch *et* Bird, 2003).

DNA methylation occurs predominantly in the context of CpG dinucleotides which are methylated at 60–80% of CpG sites (Weber *et* Schuebeler, 2007). DNA is methylated at cytosine nucleotides by DNA methyltransferases to form 5-methyl-cytosines. In mammals, three DNA methyltransferases (DNMT1, DNMT3a and DNMT3b) are primarily responsible for establishing and maintaining DNA methylation patterns at CpG sites (Goll *et* Bestor, 2005; Robertson, 2001; Rountree *et al*, 2001). Amongst those, DNMT1 is the major enzyme involved in the maintenance of a pattern of DNA methylation after DNA replication (Liang *et al*, 2002). DNMT1 is localized at the replication fork, where it can directly modify the nascent DNA immediately after replication (Weber *et* Schuebeler, 2007; Jirtle *et* Skinner, 2007; Goll *et* Bestor, 2005). DNMT3a and DNMT3b are *de novo* methyltransferases targeting unmethylated and hemimethylated sites (Weber *et* Schuebeler, 2007; Goll *et* Bestor, 2005; Okano *et al*,

1999). Deregulation of these proteins may lead to altered methylation patterns (Jirtle *et* Skinner, 2007; Weber *et* Schuebeler, 2007; Goll *et* Bestor, 2005).

DNA methylation is known to be associated with an inactive chromatin state and repressed gene expression activity. In mammals, the association of DNA methylation with transcriptional repression is thought to be mediated by the MBD (methyl CpGbinding domain) family of proteins (Klose *et* Bird, 2006). The MBD proteins, including MeCP2, MBD1, MBD2, and MBD3, selectively interact with methylated DNA and play a pivotal role in methylation-mediated chromatin remodeling and gene silencing (Bowen et al, 2004; Jaenisch et Bird, 2003; Hendrich et Tweedie, 2003; Robertson, 2002; Robertson et Wolffe, 2000). Moreover, methylated cytosines themselves can physically prevent the proper binding of transcription factors to promoter regions (Weber et Schuebeler, 2007). Altered global DNA methylation patterns are a well-known characteristic of cancer cells (Weidman et al, 2007). The DNA methylation profile of cancer cells is frequently characterized by global genome hypomethylation as well as concurrent hypermethylation of selected CpG islands within gene promoters (Weidman et al, 2007; Baylin et Ohm, 2006; Baylin, 2005; Jaenisch et Bird, 2003). The global loss of DNA methylation at CpG dinucleotides was the first epigenetic abnormality identified in cancer cells, and it has been linked to the activation of transposable elements, elevated chromosome breakage, aneuploidy, increased mutation rates and, thus, to the phenomenon of global genomic instability (Weber et Schuebeler, 2007; Weidman et al, 2007; Robertson, 2002; Robertson et Wolffe, 2000).

1.4.2 Histone Modifications

Undoubtedly, changes in DNA methylation are not isolated events; they occur in the context of global chromatin deregulation and altered histone modification levels (Weidman et al, 2007; Jaenisch et Bird, 2003). Histone modifications, including acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation and ubiquitination, are important in transcriptional regulation (Weidman et al, 2007; Jenuwein et Allis, 2001). Moreover, many of these alterations are stably maintained during the process of cell division. Acetylated histore tails lose their positive charge, thereby reducing their affinity to negatively charged DNA, which leads to a more relaxed chromatin structure. In this way, histone acetylation is linked to transcriptional activation, whereas histone deacetylation is an opposite repressive event (Jenuwein et Allis, 2001). Histone methylation can result in different transcriptional consequences depending upon the residue affected (Saha et al, 2006; Cheung et Lau, 2005). Methylation of lysine 9 of histone H3 is associated with chromatin compaction and gene silencing, while methylation of lysines 4 and 27 of histone H3 results in transcription activation and chromatin relaxation. Additionally, histone residues can be mono-, di- and tri-methylated, adding an enormous complexity to a still unexplored histone code (He et al, 2007a; Weidman et al, 2007; Saha et al, 2006; Cheung et Lau, 2005). It was recently shown that tumors undergo a massive loss of tri-methylation at lysine 20 of histone H4 (Tryndyak et al, 2006a; Tryndyak et al, 2006b; Fraga et al, 2005). This loss occurs along with DNA hypomethylation and is linked to chromatin relaxation and aberrant expression. The status of lysine 20 trimethylation on H4 was suggested to be a universal marker for malignant transformation (Fraga et al, 2005; Sanders et al, 2004). Phosphorylation is another important histone modification (He *et al*, 2007a). One of the best studied modifications is phosphorylation of histone H2AX. H2AX is a member of a H2A histone family. It becomes phosphorylated at serine 139 (γ H2AX) as one of the earliest cellular responses to DSBs (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2003; Pilch *et al*, 2003; Rogakou *et al*, 1998) and accumulates in the nucleus at DSBs forming γ H2AX foci. A direct correlation has been found between H2AX phosphorylation and the number of DSBs resulting from radiation (Celeste *et al*, 2003a). γ H2AX is important for the repair of DNA strand breaks and for the maintenance of genome stability (Celeste *et al*, 2003b).

1.4.3 MiRNAome

Another mechanism of epigenetic control is through the involvement of small regulatory RNAs (Chuang et Jones, 2007; Molnar et al, 2007; Weber et al, 2007; Presutti et al, 2006; Nelson et al, 2006; Rogaev, 2005). MicroRNAs are of a special interest, as they can inhibit the translation of a variety of proteins. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are initially expressed as part of a primary transcript (pri-miRNAs) and are formed from hairpins within the transcript. Further, dsRNA-specific ribonuclease cleavage by a member of the RNase II superfamily, Drosha, digests the pri-miRNA in the nucleus to release the hairpin precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA) (Esteller, 2006). Pre-miRNAs are approximately 60 nucleotide (nt) RNAs with 1-4 nt 3' overhangs, 25-30 basepair stems, and relatively small loops. They are exported to the cytoplasm where Dicer (RNase III) cleaves the pre-miRNA, which leads to the formation of a mature miRNA. To control the translation of target mRNAs, the mature miRNA must associate with the RNA-induced silencing complexes (RISC) (Gregory et al, 2005; Tang, 2005). After the association with the RISC complexes, miRNAs bind to the 3'UTR of mRNAs and serve as translational suppressors, thereby regulating the production of proteins and affecting many cellular functions including proliferation, differentiation, and cell death (Bernstein *et* Allis, 2005). Argonaute (Ago) proteins are important components of the RISC machinery (Meister *et al*, 2005; Okamura *et al*, 2004). Specifically, *Dicer* was found to stably associate with an EIF2C2 (*Ago2*) protein (Chendrimada, 2005; Lee *et al*, 2003). In addition, PACT and several other proteins were shown to interact with *Ago2* and *Dicer* proteins (Lee *et al*, 2006). Regulatory miRNAs in association with the mRNA machinery impact cellular differentiation (Fatica *et al*, 2006; Chen *et al*, 2006; Bentwich, 2005), proliferation (Hwang *et* Mendell, 2007; Chen *et al*, 2006), apoptosis (Hwang *et* Mendell, 2007; Calin *et* Croce, 2006; Kent *et* Mendell, 2006). These molecules have the ability to travel from cell to cell and from tissue to tissue to change the pattern of gene expression by targeting various regions of the genome for epigenetic modifications (Weber *et al*, 2007; Lujambio *et al*, 2007; Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Seitz *et al*, 2004).

1.5 EPIGENETIC CHANGES IN THE DIRECTLY EXPOSED TISSUE

Direct radiation exposure strongly influences epigenetic effectors. DNA damaging agents including IR have been reported to affect DNA methylation patterns (Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004; Minamoto *et al*, 1999; Tawa *et al*, 1998; Kalinich *et al*, 1989). Acute exposure to low linear energy transfer (LET) x-rays or γ -rays led to global hypomethylation (Tawa *et al*, 1998; Kalinich *et al*, 1989).

IR is known to alter DNA methylation levels in the directly exposed tissue (Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b). It was recently shown that IR exposure leads to profound dose-dependent and sex- and tissue specific global DNA hypomethylation (Loree *et al*,

2006; Pogribny et al, 2005; Koturbash et al, 2005; Raiche et al, 2004; Pogribny et al, 2004b). IR exposure also affects methylation of a p16 tumor suppressor promoter in a sex- and tissue-specific manner (Kovalchuk et al, 2004b). DNA hypomethylation observed after irradiation was related to DNA repair (Pogribny et al, 2004a). It was also alterations correlated with radiation-induced in the expression of DNA methyltransferases, especially - de novo methyltransferases DNMT3a and DNMT3b (Pogribny et al, 2005; Raiche et al, 2004). Most importantly, the radiation-induced global DNA hypomethylation appeared to be linked to genome instability in the exposed tissue (Loree et al, 2006; Pogribny et al, 2005; Raiche et al, 2004; Pogribny et al, 2004b).

DNA methylation is closely connected with other components of chromatin structure. Although much attention has been given to radiation-induced changes in DNA methylation, histones have been largely overlooked. Amongst the histone modifications that change upon radiation exposure, phosphorylation of histone H2AX is being studied most intensively. Histone H2AX– a variant of histone H2A - is rapidly phosphorylated at Ser139 upon the induction of DNA strand breaks by irradiation, and it can be effectively visualized within repair foci using phospho-specific antibodies (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2003). Recent studies have also indicated that radiation-induced global loss of DNA methylation may be paralleled with changes in histone methylation, specifically the loss of histone H4 lysine trimethylation (Pogribny *et al*, 2005). Data on IR effects of microRNAome are in their infancy (Marsit *et al*, 2006; Ishii *et* Saito, 2006).

1.6 EPIGENETIC DETERMINANTS OF INDIRECT RADIATION EFFECTS: BYSTANDER EFFECT

Even though a lot of evidence points towards the epigenetic nature of radiationinduced bystander effects, until recently very few studies addressed exact epigenetic changes in indirect radiation responses. The recent pioneer work by Kaup and colleagues has proven that DNA methylation is important for the maintenance of the radiationinduced bystander effect in cultured cells (Kaup *et al*, 2006). Using cultured human keratinocytes, they have demonstrated that dysregulation of DNA methylation in naïve cells exposed to medium from irradiated cells persists for 20 passages. Over a similar period of culture under comparable conditions, these cells have also exhibited increased and persistent levels of chromosome and chromatid aberrations, reproductive cell death, apoptosis and other signs of genome instability (Kaup *et al*, 2006).

A wide range of extensive cell culture-based studies address the role of phosphorylated histone H2AX in bystander effects (Yang *et al*, 2007; Burdak-Rothkamm *et al*, 2007; Smilenov *et al*, 2006; Sokolov *et al*, 2005)

Epigenetic changes were also shown to be important in whole tissue-based bystander effect models. The reconstituted 3D human tissue model offers an excellent alternative to cell cultures (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007). A recent study by Sedelnikova and colleagues examined the bystander effects in two reconstructed human 3D tissue models: airway and full-thickness skin. After irradiating a thin plane of cells through the tissue with a microbeam, they analyzed a variety of biological endpoints in distal bystander cells (up to 2.5 mm away from an irradiated cell plane) as a function of post-exposure time (0 hours – 7 days). They detected a significant increase in levels of phosphorylated

H2AX in bystander tissues and extensive long-term increases in apoptosis and micronucleus formation as well as the loss of nuclear DNA methylation, persistent growth arrest, and an increased fraction of senescent cells. Of special interest is the observed loss of DNA methylation in bystander cells. DNA methylation is an important epigenetic phenomenon involved in the regulation of gene expression and genome stability. Since changes in DNA methylation are linked to other epigenetic effectors, the observed alteration of DNA methylation in bystander cells may be indicative of the epigenetic nature of the bystander effect in 3D human tissue models (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007).

In summary, from the literature we have learned that although bystander effects are thought to be linked to radiation-induced secondary cancers, relatively few studies have evaluated bystander effects *in vivo*. The mechanisms of radiation-induced bystander effects and the role of epigenetic changes still have to be delineated. Furthermore, tissue and sex specificity, strain and species-dependence, as well as long-term persistence of bystander effects need to be discerned.

1.7 HYPOTHESIS

Rationale: Epigenetic changes are important regulators of gene expression and genome stability. IR induces genome instability and also gives rise to an enigmatic phenomenon of a bystander effect. This phenomenon has not been fully explored in the epigenetic domain. While bystander effects were well studied using an *in vitro* model, its existence *in vivo* needs to be confirmed, because up to now, relatively few studies have evaluated bystander effects *in vivo*. The mechanisms of bystander effects *in vivo* need to be established, and tissue and sex specificity, strain and species-dependence as well as long-term persistence of bystander effects need to be discerned.

Based on evidence from the literature, we hypothesize that bystander effects occur *in vivo* and are epigenetically mediated and linked to genome instability. We predict that epigenetic bystander responses are correlated with levels of DNA damage accumulation and repair, proliferation and apoptosis. We beleive that the epigenetically-mediated bystander effects are persistent and distinct in males and females.

Several experiments were designed to test the proposed hypotheses. The experiments are further described as chapters of this thesis.

2. IRRADIATION INDUCES DNA DAMAGE AND MODULATES EPIGENETIC EFFECTORS IN DISTANT BYSTANDER TISSUE *IN VIVO*¹

¹Chapter 2 has been published in its entirety:

Koturbash I, Rugo RE, Hendricks CA, Loree J, Thibault B, Kutanzi K, Pogribny I, Yanch JC, Engelward BP, Kovalchuk O. (2006) Irradiation induces DNA damage and modulates epigenetic effectors in distant bystander tissue in vivo. *Oncogene*, **25**:4267-75

2.1 ABSTRACT

Irradiated cells induce chromosomal instability in un-irradiated bystander cells in vitro. Although bystander effects are thought to be linked to radiation-induced secondary cancers, almost no studies have evaluated bystander effects in vivo. Furthermore, it has been proposed that epigenetic changes mediate bystander effects, but few studies have evaluated epigenetic factors in bystander tissues *in vivo*. Here, we describe studies in which mice were unilaterally exposed to X-irradiation and the levels of DNA damage, DNA methylation and protein expression were evaluated in irradiated and bystander cutaneous tissue. The data show that X-ray exposure to one side of the animal body induces DNA strand breaks and causes an increase in the levels of Rad51 in unexposed bystander tissue. In terms of epigenetic changes, unilateral radiation suppresses global methylation in directly irradiated tissue, but not in bystander tissue at given time-points studied. Intriguingly, however, we observed a significant reduction in the levels of the de novo DNA methyltransferases DNMT3a and 3b and a concurrent increase in the levels of the maintenance DNA methyltransferase DNMT1 in bystander tissues. Furthermore, the levels of two methylbinding proteins known to be involved in transcriptional silencing, MeCP2 and MBD2, were also increased in bystander tissue. Together, these results show that irradiation induces DNA damage in bystander tissue more than a centimeter away from directly irradiated tissues, and suggests that epigenetic transcriptional regulation may be involved in the etiology of radiation-induced bystander effects.

2.2 INTRODUCTION

Until recently, it has been broadly accepted that biological consequences following ionizing radiation (IR) exposure are attributable to the direct effects of DNA damage. However, a wealth of evidence now challenges this classical paradigm (Mothersill *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall, 2003; Ward, 2002). In particular, it has been shown that irradiated cells can elicit increased levels of mutations and chromosome aberrations in neighboring cells that were not exposed to radiation. These "bystander effects" can lead to persistent genome destabilization and ultimately may contribute to carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall, 2003; Ward, 2002; Zhou *et al*, 2002b; Sawant *et al*, 2001; Zhou *et al*, 2000). Bystander effects encompass a wide range of genetic alterations, including gross genome rearrangements, chromosome aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges, deletions, duplications and gene mutations and amplifications (Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b; Little, 1999; Little, 1998).

As such, bystander effects are a complication in radiation oncology and are thought to contribute to secondary radiation carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall, 2003; Goldberg, 2003; Sigurdson *et* Jones, 2003; Huang *et al*, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). Despite its potential biological importance, most of what we currently know about radiation-induced bystander effects stems from studies of cultured cells, rather than from animal models (Hall, 2003; Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). Furthermore, despite the clear link between radiation-induced bystander effects and radiation-induced genome instability (Goldberg, 2003; Sigurdson *et* Jones, 2003; Huang *et al*, 2003; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan 2003b; Morgan *et al*, 2002), very few studies have explored the potential impact of radiation exposure on distant organs and tissues (Xue *et al*, 2002).

Radiation-induced genome instability has recently been suggested to be epigenetic in nature (Nagar *et al*, 2003). Epigenetic changes are mitotically stable alterations that include DNA methylation and histone modifications (Jaenisch *et* Bird, 2003; Robertson, 2002). Aberrant cytosine DNA methylation is well documented in cancer development and is linked to genomic instability and increased rates of genome rearrangements (Feinberg *et* Tycko, 2004; Gaudet *et al*, 2003; Ehrlich, 2002; Esteller *et* Herman 2002; Robertson *et* Wolffe 2000). A variety of DNA damaging agents including IR are known to affect genome DNA methylation patterns and this may contribute to their genome destabilizing effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a; Raiche *et al*, 2004; Minamoto *et al*, 1999; Tawa *et al*, 1998; Kalinich *et al*, 1989). To our knowledge, no studies have explored the possible roles of epigenetic mechanisms on somatic *in vivo* bystander effect.

To investigate the possibility that X-irradiation induces DNA damage in bystander tissue *in vivo*, we monitored the induction and repair of DNA strand breaks in cutaneous tissue. In addition, we also explored the possibility that epigenetic mechanisms (*i.e.* DNA methylation and alterations in DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding proteins) are involved in the generation and/or maintenance of a radiation-induced bystander effect. Here, we report that radiation exposure to one half of the body leads to elevated levels of DNA strand breaks, and alters the levels of key proteins known to modulate methylation patterns and silencing in the bystander half of the body at least 0.7 cm from the irradiated tissue. These are some of the first data to clearly demonstrate that bystander effects occur *in vivo* in distant tissues.

2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals

In this study we examined genetic and epigenetic alterations in mouse skin following *in vivo* radiation exposure. 45-days old male mice were randomly assigned to different treatment groups. Handling and care of animals was in strict accordance with the recommendations of the Canadian Council for Animal Care and Use (1993). The procedures have been approved by the University of Lethbridge Animal Welfare Committee. Animals were housed in a virus-free facility and given food and water *ad libitum*.

The exposed cohort (25 animals) received 1 Gy (2cGy/s) of X-rays (90kV, 5mA). In the bystander group (25 animals) each animal was exposed to 1Gy (2cGy/s) of X-rays (90kV, 5mA) having half of its body protected by a~2.5 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for the human body protection in diagnostic radiology (Fig. 2.1) The protection of shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete, as verified by careful dosimetry using a RAD-CHECKTM monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, FL, USA). Control mice were sham treated. All animals were humanely sacrificed 6 or 4 days (precisely 96 hours) upon completion of the treatment protocol. Based on the previous research, these time points are sufficient to see the induction and persistence, if any, of the radiation-induced epigenetic changes (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a). Cutaneous tissue was sampled upon sacrifice and processed for further molecular studies.

A cohort of 5 animals was exposed to 1 Gy of X-rays while their bodies were completely shielded with a ~2.5 mm lead shield. Protection by the lead shielding was complete as verified by RAD-CHECKTM monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, FL, USA).

Another cohort of 5 animals was exposed to an approximate scatter dose of \sim 0.013Gy. To determine the bystander ventral/thigh skin dose resulting from photon scatter within the mouse itself, a Monte Carlo simulation was performed (X-5 Monte Carlo Team, 2003). The skin was assumed to be 0.1 cm thick and a 2 mm thick lead shield covered one half of the mouse. Absorbed dose was tallied within the skin region in several locations in both the unshielded dorsal regions and the shielded ventral/thigh regions. Absorbed dose to the ventral skin from a 90 kVp X-ray spectrum was determined be approximately 0.014 – 0.017 Gy for a 1 Gy dose delivered to the dorsal skin.

2.3.2 Cytosine Extension Assay to Detect Sequence Specific Changes in DNA Methylation

Total DNA was prepared from skin tissues using TrizolTM Reagent (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé, Québec) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

DNA (0.5 µg) was digested overnight with a 10-fold excess of Hp*a*II endonuclease according to manufacturers protocol (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA). A second DNA aliquot (0.5 µg) was incubated without restriction enzyme addition and served as a background control. The single nucleotide extension reaction was performed in 25 µg of DNA, 1X PCR bufferII, 1.0 mM MgCl₂, 0.25 units of Taq DNA polymerase (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON), [³H]dCTP (57.4 Ci/mmol) (Perkin Elmer, Boston, MA) and incubated at 55°C for 1 h, then immediately placed on ice. Duplicate aliquots (25µl) from each reaction were placed on Whatman DE-81 ion-exchange filters and washed three times 10 minutes with gentle agitation with sodium phosphate buffer (0.5 M, pH 7.0) at room temperature. The filters were dried and processed by scintillation counting (Beckman Counter). Background label incorporation was subtracted from
enzyme-digested samples and results were expressed as relative [³H]-dCTP incorporation/1µg of DNA or as percent change from control (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a; Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 1999).

2.3.3 DNA Strand Break Measurement

A modification of the random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis assay (ROPS) was used to detect the presence of DNA strand-breaks in high molecular weight DNA (Pogribny et al, 2004a; Basnakian et James, 1996). The assay is based on the ability of Klenow fragment polymerase to initiate ROPS from the re-annealed 3'-OH ends of single stranded DNA. Briefly, 3'-OH DNA fragments present in the high molecular weight DNA are separated into single-strand fragments by heat denaturation and subsequently re-associated by cooling. The resulting random re-association of DNA strands consists primarily of singlestranded DNA fragments primed by their own tails or by other DNA fragments. These fragments serve as random primers and the excess of DNA serves as template for Klenow fragment polymerase. DNA was denatured by exposure at 100 °C for 5 min, and then immediately cooled on ice. The mixture contained 0.25 µg heat-denatured DNA, 0.1 µl [3H]dCTP (57.4 Ci/mmol) (Perkin Elmer, Boston, MA), 0.05 mM concentrations of each dGTP, dATP, dTTP, 0.6 µM dCTP, 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5), 5 mM MgCl2, 7.5 mM DTT, and 0.5 unit Klenow polymerase (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA) in a total volume of 25 μ l. After incubation for 30 min at 16 °C, the reaction was stopped by the addition of an equal volume of 12.5 mM EDTA. The samples were subsequently applied on Whatman DE-81 ion-exchange filters and washed three times with sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0) at room temperature. The filters were dried and processed by scintillation counting. The results

were expressed as the percent difference in [3H] dCTP incorporation relative to control values.

2.3.4 Western Immunoblotting

Western immunoblotting for RAD51, yH2AX, DNMT1, DNMT3a, DNMT3b, MeCP2 and MBD2 was conducted using cutaneous tissue. Tissue samples were sonicated in 0.4-0.8 ml of ice-chilled 1% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) and boiled for 10 min. Small aliquots (10 μ l) of homogenate were reserved for protein determination using protein assay reagents from BioRad (Hercules, CA). Equal amounts of proteins (20 µg) were separated by SDS-polyacrylamide electrophoresis (PAGE) in slab gels of 8 or 12% polyacrylamide, made in duplicates, and transferred to PVDF membranes (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé, Québec). Membranes were incubated with antibodies against RAD 51 (1:1000, BD Biosciences, Mountain View, CA), yH2AX (1:1000, Cell Signaling, Danvers, MA), DNMT1 (1: 1000, Abcam, Cambridge, MA), DNMT3a, DNMT3b (1:500, Abgent, San Diego, CA), MeCP2 (1:1000, Abcam, Cambridge, MA) and MBD2 (1:500, Abgent, San Diego, CA). Antibody binding was revealed by incubation with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé, Québec) and the ECL Plus immunoblotting detection system (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé, Québec). Chemiluminescence was detected by Biomax MR films (Eastman Kodak, New Haven, CT). Unaltered PVDF membranes were stained with Coomassie Blue (BioRad, Hercules, CA) and the intensity of the Mr 50,000 protein band was assessed as a loading control. Signals were quantified using NIH ImageJ 1.63 Software and normalized to both GAPDH and the Mr 50,000 protein which gave consistent results (values relative to Mr 50,000 are plotted).

2.3.5 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using the MS Excel 2000, Sigma Plot and JMP5 software packages.

2.4 RESULTS

2.4.1 Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystander Skin Tissue In Vivo

We studied bystander effects *in vivo* by placing lead shielding, one edge aligned along the spine, over half the body of a mouse, before exposure to 1 Gy of X-rays (Fig. 2.1). Animals were immobilized during exposure and bystander ventral skin was taken from the area adjacent to the thigh at least 0.7 cm from the exposed half of the mouse. The lead shielding used for these studies is the same as that is used for patients exposed to radiation in a clinic, and complete protection of shielded bystander tissue from radiation exposure was verified by careful dosimetry (see Materials and Methods).

DNA damage in mammalian bystander cells has been studied *in vitro* by directly measuring DSBs (Sokolov *et al*, 2005), and by measuring sequence rearrangements that are thought to be caused by DSBs, such as chromosomal aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges (SCEs), and homologous recombination between direct repeats (Rugo *et al*, 2005; Ponnaiya *et al*, 2004; Huo *et al*, 2001; Nagasawa *et* Little, 1992). Since single-strand breaks can become DSBs if encountered by the replication fork (Helleday, 2003; McGlynn *et* Lloyd, 2002), we measured single and DSBs in bystander tissues *in vivo* using a modified version of the random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis (ROPS) assay (Basnakian *et* James, 1996). This assay is based on the ability of Klenow polymerase to initiate ROPS from the re-annealed 3'-OH ends of single stranded DNA. DNA strand breaks were quantified in skin from unirradiated control mice, fully irradiated mice, and from irradiated and bystander sides of mice (Fig. 2.2a). DNA strand breaks were quantified at 6 hours and at 4 days (precisely 96 hours) after exposure in order to monitor the persistence and/or repair of irradiation-induced strand breaks over time. As expected, cells isolated from the skin of fully irradiated animals

as well as the skin from the irradiated side of hemi-shielded animals showed significantly increased levels of strand breaks 6 hours post-irradiation compared to controls (50% and 48%, respectively; p<0.05; Fig. 2.2A). Surprisingly, we also found significantly elevated levels of breaks in bystander skin from hemi-shielded mice 6 hours post-treatment (20%; p<0.05), indicating that damage is induced in shielded tissue *in vivo*. Four days after exposure, the number of strand breaks under all conditions had returned to control levels (Fig. 2.2A, grey bars), indicating that strand breaks induced directly (in the exposed tissue) and indirectly (in the shielded bystander tissue) had been repaired.

As an alternative approach for assessing the occurrence of DSBs, we assayed for the presence of yH2AX phosphorylation. H2AX is a member of the H2A histone family which becomes phosphorylated at S139 (γ H2AX) as one of the earliest cellular responses to DSBs (Rogakou *et al*, 1998). γ H2AX accumulates in the nucleus at DSBs forming the γ H2AX foci and a direct correlation has been found between the H2AX phosphorylation and the number of DSBs resulting from radiation. Although the majority of yH2AX foci appear within minutes of radiation exposure, previous studies have shown that a certain subset of breaks and H2AX phosphorylation persists for many hours (Rothkamm et Lobrich, 2002). At 6 hours after exposure, yH2AX was undetectable by Western blot in skin from un-irradiated control mice, but was significantly increased in skin from fully irradiated mice and in skin from the irradiated sides of hemi-shielded mice (~2.2- and ~1.6-fold over control, respectively; Fig 2.2B). In addition, there was a slight increase in yH2AX in the skin from the bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice (although not readily apparent by eye, densitometry analysis shows that there is a statistically significant ~ 1.3 fold increase in γ H2AX levels in bystander tissue compared to control cohorts; p < 0.05, Student's *t*-test),

which is consistent with DSBs in the bystander tissues 6 hours after irradiation. By 4 days post irradiation, γ H2AX was still slightly elevated in cutaneous tissue from fully irradiated mice and from the irradiated side of hemi-shielded mice, but not in bystander skin. These data are consistent with the ROPS assay 6 hours after exposure, indicating that X-irradiation resulted in the induction of DSBs in shielded bystander tissue *in vivo*.

Mammalian cells employ homologous recombination (HR) and non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) as important pathways to repair DSBs (reviewed in Helleday, 2003; West, 2003; McGlynn *et* Lloyd, 2002; Hoeijmakers, 2001). HR allows cells to use the undamaged sister chromatid or the homologous chromosome as a template for repair and thus is considered error-free (Helleday, 2003; West, 2003; McGlynn *et* Lloyd, 2002; Hoeijmakers, 2001). NHEJ is a fast, yet error-prone process of linking broken DNA ends together without reference to the accurate base pairing (Hoeijmakers, 2001).

As we had found evidence of DSBs in bystander tissues, we next asked if HR or NHEJ related proteins were induced in bystander tissues. Rad51 is a key protein essential for repair of DSBs via HR in mammals (Lundin *et al*, 2003; Sonoda *et al*, 1998). Rad51 binds to single stranded DNA and forms a nucleoprotein filament that catalyses homology searching, strands pairing, and strand exchange (Baumann *et* West, 1998; Baumann *et al*, 1996). Ku70 is a key participant in the non-homologous end-joining (NHEJ) pathway to repair DSBs (Hoeijmakers, 2001).

Western blots were performed on lysates of skin from control mice, fully irradiated mice, and the irradiated and bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice 6 hours and 4 days post-treatment. No significant changes were found in the levels of Ku70 in the exposed and bystander mouse skin (data not shown).

Unexpectedly, we found that Rad51 expression is similarly elevated in tissues from fully exposed and the exposed and bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice at 6 hrs and 4 days after exposure (Fig. 2.2C). Rad51 activity is generally thought to be controlled by subnuclear localization. However, the increased levels of Rad51 described here are nevertheless consistent with an earlier report of a transcription-dependent increase in Rad51 found in cultured human cells after DNA damage and measured by immunofluorescence (Haaf *et al*, 1995).

2.4.2 Epigenetic Changes in Exposed and Bystander Tissue

Bystander effects are thought to arise via epigenetic mechanism(s). DNA methylation is an important epigenetic mechanism for regulating gene expression/silencing and there is increasing evidence that methylation also serves to help safeguard genome stability. For example, decreased DNA methylation has been linked to elevated levels of transposon activation, sister chromatid exchanges and other gross genome rearrangements (Robertson, 2002; Esteller *et* Herman, 2002; Gonzalgo *et* Jones, 1997).

To test if changes in methylation were observed in bystander tissue, global cytosine methylation was measured in skin from un-irradiated, irradiated, and the irradiated and bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice 6 hours and 4 days after irradiation. To monitor changes in DNA methylation, we employed the sensitive *Hpa*II-based cytosine extension assay, which measures the proportion of unmethylated CCGG sites in genomic DNA (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a; Raiche *et al*, 2004). Using this approach, we found that exposure to 1 Gy of X-rays led to a significant decrease in DNA methylation in exposed skin 6 hours post-treatment (decreased methylation appears as an increase in 3H-

dCTP incorporation; Fig. 2.3A). Methylation levels in the exposed tissue returned to normal in a separate cohort analyzed 4 days post-treatment (Grey bars; Fig. 2.3A). DNA methylation changes were not significant in bystander tissue, although a slight decrease was observed (Fig. 2.3A). Overall, unilateral irradiation suppressed global DNA methylation in directly irradiated, but not in bystander tissue at the time-points studied.

In mammals, three DNA methyltransferases (DNMT1, DNMT3a and DNMT3b) are primarily responsible for establishing and maintaining DNA methylation patterns at CpG sites (Raiche et al, 2004; Robertson, 2001; Rountree et al, 2001). In particular, DNMT3a and DNMT3b catalyze de novo methylation, while DNMT1 maintains existing methylation patterns. Deregulation of any or all of these proteins may result in perturbations of DNA methylation. To further investigate the basis of methylation loss in irradiated tissue, we monitored expression of DNMT1, DNMT3a and DNMT3b methyltransferase in skin from un-irradiated, fully irradiated, and the irradiated and bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice at 6 hours and 4 days post-irradiation. Interestingly, DNMT1 expression was significantly upregulated in bystander tissue both 6 hours and 4 days post-treatment (~1.4 and 1.8 fold respectively; Fig. 2.3B), whereas expression remained unchanged in irradiated skin. Although these are somewhat subtle changes in the levels of DNMT1, it is striking that within the same animals, DNMT1 was consistently higher in bystander tissue than in directly irradiated tissue. Furthermore, each lane is a combined sample from 5 separate animals, and each Western was repeated 3 times, such that the fold induction reflects cohorts of at least 15 animals. In contrast to DNMT1 expression of the *de novo* methyltransferases DNMT3a and DNMT3b was slightly down-regulated both in irradiated skin as well as in bystander tissue 6 hrs post-irradiation (Fig. 2.3B). Suppression of DNMT3b was reduced at 4 days postirradiation and levels of DNMT3a had normalized by 96 h post-irradiation, which coincides with recovery of normal methylation levels by this time (Fig. 2.3B). (Densitometry analysis shows that the decrease is statistically significant; p < 0.05, Student's t-test.)

In mammals, the association of DNA methylation with transcriptional repression is thought to be mediated by the MBD (methyl CpG-binding domain) family of proteins. MBD proteins, including MeCP2, MBD1, MBD2, and MBD3, selectively interact with methylated DNA and play pivotal roles in methylation-mediated chromatin remodeling and gene silencing (Bowen *et al*, 2004; Jaenisch *et* Bird, 2003; Hendrich *et* Tweedie, 2003; Robertson, 2002; Wade, 2001; Robertson *et* Wolffe, 2000). To test if MBD expression is altered in bystander tissue, we monitored expression of MeCP2 and MBD2 in skin from un-irradiated, fully irradiated and in skin from the irradiated and bystander sides of mice at 6 and 96 hours post-irradiation. Both MeCP2 and MBD2 were significantly up-regulated (~2-fold) in bystander skin (Fig. 2.3B). As was observed with DNMT1, this induction persisted 4 days post-treatment. In addition, a slight but statistically significant increase in MeCP2 expression (~1.25 fold) was also evident in irradiated skin at 6 hours post-irradiation. Up-regulation of the methyl-binding proteins MeCP2 and MBD2 in bystander skin is consistent with the observed induction of DNMT1 methyltransferase in this tissue.

2.4.3. Bystander Effects are Not the Result of Insufficient Shielding or Radiation Scattering

As an independent measure of effective shielding, fully shielded mice were exposed to 1 Gy X-rays and ventral skin was analyzed by Western blot for expression of Rad51, DNMT1, MeCP2, and MBD2 expression. As can be seen in Figure 2.4A, there was no induction. Furthermore, levels of the γ H2AX protein, an indicator of DNA damage, also remained unchanged from the un-irradiated control (data not shown). As X-rays penetrate tissue, they can react with biological matter resulting in the deflection of their trajectories. This is referred to as scatter radiation. Low doses, close to the scatter-dose range levels were shown to induce bystander effects (Mothersill *et al*, 2005b; Maguire *et al*, 2005; Kashino *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2002). Thus, to measure if scatter contributed to the effects seen in bystander tissue, mice were irradiated with a dose approximating the expected scatter dose (13 mGy, which was calculated as described in Materials and Methods) and ventral skin was analyzed as was done for the fully shielded samples above. There was no protein induction seen (Fig. 2.4B) indicating that the observed changes in expression were not likely to be caused by scatter radiation.

2.4.4 Exploration of Possible Effects of Physiological Asymmetry

It is well known that the mammalian body is not absolutely symmetrical and multiple organs do not have a pair. In our initial experiments we protected the right part of the animal body, exposing the left side. Thus, the spleen, an important hematopoietic organ was within the exposure field. On the other hand, irradiation of right side of the animal body exposes more of the liver. It is possible that differential exposure of organs has a role in the induction of bystander effects. To address this question, experiments were set up in which the right or the left half of the body was shielded while animals were exposed to X-rays. In a third experimental group, the heads were exposed to X-rays while the body was shielded by lead. Sham-treated animals served as experimental controls. Animals were sacrificed 6 hours and 4 days after exposure and tissue lysates analyzed by Western blot. Consistent with the

experiments shown in Figure 2.3, we found that DNMT1 expression was upregulated in bystander tissues but not on irradiated skin; this was the case regardless of which side of the body was irradiated (Fig. 2.5). In addition, Rad51 was upregulated in all irradiated and bystander tissues, regardless of which half of the body was exposed (Fig. 2.5). Interestingly, induced expression of MBD2 and MeCP2 was noted in bystander skin only when the left side of the body was irradiated, suggesting the possibility that internal organs affect upregulation of MBD2 and MeCP2 in bystander tissue (Fig. 2.5). Further studies are underway to elucidate the molecular underpinnings of the regulation of MBD2 and MECP2.

As an independent approach for studying potential bystander effects, we also adjusted the exposure procedure so that for one cohort of animals, their heads were irradiated and unexposed cutaneous tissue from their backs was analyzed. We found similar expression patterns for DNMT1 and Rad51 in bystander skin taken from the dorsal sides (at least 0.7 cm away from the irradiated tissue) of animals whose heads had been irradiated, which is consistent with the data from the unilateral exposure.

2.5 DISCUSSION

Most reported bystander effects have been observed in vitro and the biological significance of bystander effects in vivo are unclear (Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg et Lehnert, 2002). Ideally, research on bystander effects would be done in clinical trials. However, in the meantime, experiments involving animals could be useful for delineating the possible effects of irradiation on unexposed tissues and for dissecting the molecular basis for such effects (Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg et Lehnert, 2002; Balmain et Harris, 2000). We set out to explore DNA damage and repair in bystander tissues in a mouse model. The main findings of the present study are: (i) radiation exposure leads to the induction of DNA damage in distant (>0.7 cm from irradiated tissues), lead-shielded, bystander tissues in vivo; (ii) DNA damage in bystander tissues was present several hours after radiation; (iii) bystander tissues exhibited changes in expression of genes involved in methylation, indicating gene silencing by methylation may be involved in bystander effects; (iv) expression changes in bystander tissue persisted through 4 days after irradiation; (v) expression changes in bystander tissue may be, in part, linked to internal organ exposure, as the more pronounced response was observed when the left side of the body was irradiated.

2.5.1 DNA Damage and Repair

We measured DNA damage in skin from un-irradiated, irradiated and the irradiated and bystander sides of hemi-shielded mice. We found significant increases in strand breaks in irradiated and bystander samples 6 hrs after exposure but not after 4 days, which is consistent with the damage being repaired in irradiated and bystander tissues. In addition, we monitored γ H2AX as a specific marker of DSBs. As the appearance of γ H2AX occurs rapidly after DSBs are formed, it is often examined soon after damage is induced, for example, after 30 minutes. The fact that we observed an increase in γ H2AX in irradiated and bystander tissues 6 hrs after exposure is surprising as it indicates there may be unrepaired DSBs persisting after irradiation (Rothkamm *et* Lobrich, 2003). Alternatively, it may reflect an increase in the number of dividing cells in tissues following irradiation (Ichijima *et al*, 2005).

The induction of Rad51 in irradiated tissue was somewhat unexpected. It is thought that Rad51 activity is regulated by sub-nuclear localization (West, 2003), however there are earlier reports that are consistent with the induction of Rad51 expression by IR (Haaf *et al*, 1995). Interestingly, we found Rad51 was similarly induced in both irradiated and bystander tissues even 4 days after irradiation, suggesting a persistent upregulation of DSB repair capacity. The cellular repercussions of this finding will have to be further elucidated, since it was recently shown that overexpression of Rad51 can lead to chromosome rearrangements and genome instability (Richardson *et al*, 2004).

2.5.2 DNA Methylation

Although it is hypothesized that bystander effects result from epigenetic changes to cells, the precise mechanism by which bystander effects are induced and maintained is not known. In this study we found a decrease in global methylation in irradiated skin but not in bystander skin. The observed decrease in global DNA methylation in irradiated skin 6 hours after irradiation correlated ($r^2>0.9$) with the accumulation of strand breaks, as monitored by the ROPS assay, as well as with the increase in recombination activity ($r^2>0.9$). Thus, the loss of methylation in cells from directly irradiated tissue may be related to the repair status

of these cells. Indeed, it is known that DNA polymerases involved in repair and recombination incorporate cytosine but not methylcytosine during repair synthesis (Pogribny *et al*, 2005). Thus, the induction of DNA lesions and subsequent activation of DNA repair and recombination mechanisms may result in DNA hypomethylation (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a). We have previously shown that suppression of DNA methylation caused by exposure to gamma-irradiation is linked to activation of DNA repair (Pogribny *et al*, 2004a). Another possible mechanism by which irradiation could reduce the levels of DNA methylation could be that DNA damage interferes with the ability of DNA methyltransferases to methylate DNA (Panayiotidis *et al*, 2004; Turk *et al*, 1995). However, it seems unlikely that the number of DNA lesions induced under these conditions would yield detectable changes in global methylation.

De novo methyltransferases function primarily as regulators of cell fate and differentiation. Interestingly, we found a decrease in the expression of DNA methyltransferases involved in *de novo* methylation, DNMT3a and 3b, in both irradiated and bystander tissues. It is well established that clinical exposure to radiation therapy can induce cutaneous injury which involves complex physiological changes. Thus, one possibility is that the suppressed levels of DNMT3a and 3b reflect an early injury response. Interestingly, previous studies show a correlation between DNA hypomethylation and suppression of DNMT3a and 3b in mouse liver, spleen and thymus following whole-body exposure to X-rays (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Raiche *et al*, 2004).

In contrast to the suppression of *de novo* methyltransferase levels, we observed an increase in the levels of the methyltransferase responsible for maintaining DNA methylation patterns, DNMT1, only in bystander tissues. It is interesting that global methylation was suppressed in directly irradiated tissue, but not in bystander. One possibility is that increased levels of DNMT1 may offset the radiosuppression of DNA methylation that was observed in directly irradiated tissue. Along with the increased levels of DNMT1 in bystander tissue, we also found that the levels of MeCP2 and MBD2, proteins involved in transcriptional silencing, were increased in bystander but not irradiated skin. Although additional studies are necessary to delineate the potential biological significance and persistence of these shifts in protein levels, these results demonstrate that there are significant physiological changes in distant unexposed tissue of animals exposed to X-irradiation.

2.6 FIGURES AND TABLES.



Figure 2.1. Induction of in vivo bystander effect.

Animals had leaded shielding covering half of their bodies during exposure to 1 Gy of Xrays. Animals in the un-irradiated control cohort were sham treated. Animals in the fully irradiated cohort received 1 Gy of whole body X-ray exposure. CT - un-irradiated skin; IR - skin from fully irradiated animals; $IR^{1/2}$ - skin from the irradiated side of hemi-shielded animals; BS $\frac{1}{2}$ - skin from the shielded, bystander side of hemi-shielded animals. Note that ventral skin was taken from the area adjacent to the thigh, thus bystander samples were taken at least 0.7 cm from the edge of irradiated side.



Figure 2.2. DNA damage in irradiated and bystander skin.

A. Levels of DNA strand breaks were revealed by a modified ROPS assay (see Materials and Methods). Separate cohorts were analyzed 6 hours and 4 days after exposure. Levels of DNA strand breaks are presented as mean values \pm SEM, n=10; *denotes statistically significant difference compared to controls (p<0.05), paired Student's *t*-test.

B. Lysates from cutaneous tissue were immunoblotted using antibodies against RAD51and γ H2AX. Representative blots from 3 independent experiments; each experiment included pooled lysates from 5 animals for each exposure condition, with equal representation of each animal.

CT, IR, $IR^{1/2}$ and BS $^{1/2}$ are as described in Figure 2.1.



Figure 2.3. Epigenetic effects of radiation exposure.

A. Relative levels of global DNA methylation where an increase in 3H-dCTP indicates a decrease in global methylation in cutaneous tissues of un-irradiated control, fully irradiated, and the irradiated and bystander sides of animals 6 hrs and 4 days after exposure.

B. Western analysis of DNMT1, DNMT3a, DNMT3b, MeCP2, MBD2. Protein levels relative to loading controls were compared and the statistically significant fold changes relative to untreated sham controls are shown. Representative blots from 3 independent experiments; each experiment included cohorts of 5 animals for each exposure condition, with equal representation of each animal. Each lane represents pooled lysates from 5 animals; experiments were repeated 3 times independently.

CT, IR, IR $\frac{1}{2}$ and BS $\frac{1}{2}$ are as described in Figure 2.1.



Figure 2.4. Bystander effects are not due to insufficient shielding or radiation scattering.

A. Western analysis of fully shielded animals. Animals in the control cohort were sham treated. Animals of the shielded cohort were exposed to 1 Gy of X-rays while there bodies

were completely shielded with lead. Representative blots from 3 independent technical repeats are shown; each experiment included cohorts of 5 animals for each exposure condition, with equal representation of each animal

B. Western analysis of animals exposed to the approximate dose expected from scatter. Animals in the control cohort were sham treated. Animals of the scatter-dose exposed cohort received 0.013 Gy dose (see Materials and Methods). Representative blots from among 3 independent technical repeats are shown; each experiment included pooled lysates from 5 animals for each exposure condition, with equal representation of each animal.



Figure 2.5. Role of internal organ exposure in the generation of bystander effects.

Animals were irradiated as described in the text, 3 animals per treatment group. Lysates from the control and shielded/bystander cutaneous tissue were immunoblotted using antibodies against DNA repair and DNA methylation-related proteins. CT – lysate from control animal skin; R – lysate from the right body side shielded skin (left side was irradiated); L - lysate from the left body side shielded skin (right side was irradiated); B - lysate from the lower animal body shielded skin (head was irradiated). Protein levels relative to loading controls were compared. Representative blots from among 3 independent technical repeats are shown; each experiment included pooled lysates from 3 animals for each exposure condition, with equal representation of each animal.

3. IN VIVO BYSTANDER EFFECT: CRANIAL X-IRRADIATION LEADS TO ELEVATED DNA DAMAGE, ALTERED CELLULAR PROLIFERATION AND APOPTOSIS, AND INCREASED P53 LEVELS IN SHIELDED SPLEEN¹

¹Chapter 3 has been published in its entirety:

Koturbash I, Loree J, Kutanzi K, Koganow C, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2008) In vivo bystander effect: cranial X-irradiation leads to elevated DNA damage, altered cellular proliferation and apoptosis, and increased p53 levels in shielded spleen. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **70**:554-62

3.1 ABSTRACT

It is well accepted that irradiated cells may 'forward' genome instability to nonirradiated neighboring cells, giving rise to the 'bystander effect' phenomenon. While bystander effects are well studied using cell cultures, data on somatic bystander effects in vivo are relatively scarce. We set out to analyze the existence and molecular nature of bystander effects in a radiation target organ spleen using a mouse model. The animal's head was exposed to X-rays while the remainder of the body was completely protected by a medical grade shield. Using immunohistochemistry, we addressed the levels of DNA damage, cellular proliferation, apoptosis, and p53 protein in the spleen of control animals, completely exposed and head exposed /body bystander animals. We have found that the localized head radiation exposure leads to the induction of bystander effects in the lead-shielded distant spleen tissue. Namely, cranial irradiation leads to the elevated levels of DNA damage and increased p53 expression, it also alters the levels of cellular proliferation and apoptosis in bystander spleen tissue. The observed bystander changes were not caused by radiation scattering, and were observed in two different mouse strains, C57BL/6 and BALB/c. Our study proves that bystander effects occur in distant somatic organs upon localized exposures. Further studies are required to characterize the nature of an enigmatic bystander signal, to analyze the long-term persistence of these effects, and the possible contribution of radiation-induced bystander effects to secondary radiation carcinogenesis.

Key words: bystander effect, mouse model, apoptosis, proliferation, DNA damage, γH2AX, p53

46

3.2 INTRODUCTION

Bystander effects are now accepted as ubiquitous consequences of radiation exposure (Little, 2006; Mothersill et Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a). They are very well studied using cell cultures (Little, 2006; Sokolov et al, 2005; Yang et al, 2005; Mothersill et Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a). Using cell culture-based assays, it has been shown that irradiated cells can elicit myriads of molecular responses in the neighboring bystander cells that have never been exposed to radiation. These responses can lead to a persistent genome destabilization, and ultimately may contribute to carcinogenesis (Mothersill et Seymour, 2004, Mothersill et al, 2004; Hall, 2003; Ward, 2002; Zhou et al, 2002a; Sawant et al, 2001; Zhou et al, 2000). Overall, bystander effects encompass a wide range of genetic alterations, including gross genome rearrangements, chromosome aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges, deletions, duplications and gene mutations and amplifications (Little, 2006; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b; Nagasawa et Little, 2002). They also influence gene expression, cellular proliferation, senescence and cell death (Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Chaudhry, 2006; Belyakov et al, 2003; Belyakov et al, 2002).

Compared to the bystander effect data based on cell culture, the conclusive data on <u>somatic</u> bystander effects *in vivo* are relatively scarce (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). It was shown that radiation exposure can lead to the release of soluble 'clastogenic' factors into circulating blood. These factors are capable of inducing chromosome damage in cultured cells (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Hollowell *et* Littlefield, 1968; Goh, 1968). Such clastogenic activity was found in plasma of patients receiving high dose

radiotherapy and individuals accidentally exposed to radiation (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Hollowell *et* Littlefield, 1968; Goh, 1968). Bystander effects were shown to be important within an exposed organ. When the lung base was irradiated, significant molecular and cellular damage was observed in the shielded lung apex (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998). It was also shown that when one lung, either right or left, was exposed, the marked increase of micronuclei was noted in the unexposed shielded lung (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998). Similar within-the-organ bystander effects were observed during partial liver irradiation (Brooks *et al*, 1974).

We have recently confirmed the existence of *in vivo* bystander effects using a mouse skin model, whereby half of the animal body was exposed to radiation, while the other half was protected by a medical grade shield (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). The data showed that X-ray exposure to one side of the animal body caused profound epigenetic changes in the unexposed bystander body half 4 days after exposure.

Interestingly, the data obtained in the mouse skin model showed that bystander effects were the most prominent when spleen was in the field of irradiation, suggesting a possible role of spleen in the bystander effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Spleen is an important radiation-target organ (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a), yet the existence, molecular and cellular mechanisms of the radiation-induced bystander effects in spleen need to be further addressed. The overall data on bystander effects in organs other than exposed ones are scarce.

Thereafter, we set out to analyze the existence and molecular nature of bystander effects in a radiation target organ spleen using a mouse model, whereby an animal head was exposed to X-rays, while the animal body was completely protected by a medicalgrade lead shield. To investigate the possibility that X-irradiation induces DNA damage in bystander tissue *in vivo*, we monitored the induction and repair of DNA strand breaks in spleen tissue. We also explored changes in the levels of cellular proliferation, apoptosis and p53 in the bystander spleen. Here, we report that cranial irradiation leads to the elevated levels of DNA strand breaks, altered levels of p53 protein, cellular proliferation and apoptosis in the bystander spleen in two different strains of laboratory mice.

3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals

In this study we examined the molecular alterations in spleen of C57BL/6 and BALB/c strains following *in vivo* cranial irradiation exposure. The 50 days old male mice (30 C57BL/6 and 30 BALB/c animals) were randomly assigned to different treatment groups. Handling and care of animals was in strict accordance with the recommendations of the Canadian Council for Animal Care and Use. The procedures have been approved by the University of Lethbridge Animal Welfare Committee. Animals were housed in a virus-free facility and given food and water *ad libitum*.

The whole body exposed cohort (10 BALB/c and 10 C57BL/c animals) received 1 Gy of whole body exposure to X rays (5cGy/s, 90kV, 5mA). The second cohort (10 BALB/c and 10 C57BL/c animals) received 1 Gy of X rays exposure to scull only, while the rest of animal body were protected by a ~3 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for a human body protection in diagnostic radiology. The protection of shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete, as verified by the careful dosimetry using RAD-CHECKTM monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, FL, USA). Control mice (10 BALB/c and 10 C57BL/c animals) were sham treated. The animals were humanely sacrificed either 6 hours or 96 hours (4 days) after exposure. These time points were chosen to analyze the initial (6 hours) as well as persistent (4 days) responses, if any. Spleen tissue was sampled upon sacrifice and processed for the further molecular studies.

The experiment was independently reproduced according to the same scheme using 18 C57BL/6 and 18 BALB/c animals. Both experiments yielded congruent results.

Another cohort of 10 animals was exposed to an approximate scatter dose of ~0.01Gy. To determine the bystander ventral//spleen/thigh skin dose resulting from photon scatter within the mouse itself, a Monte Carlo simulation was performed (X-5 Monte Carlo Team, 2003). The skin was assumed to be 0.1 cm thick, and a 2 mm thick lead shield covered one half of the mouse. An absorbed dose was tallied within the skin region in several locations in both the unshielded dorsal regions and the shielded ventral/thigh regions. The absorbed dose to the ventral skin/spleen located right beneath the skin from a 90 kVp X-ray spectrum was determined to be approximately 0.014 – 0.017 Gy for a 1 Gy dose delivered to the dorsal skin (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). The animals were sacrificed 6 hours after exposure.

3.3.2 DNA Damage Analysis – Histone yH2AX Foci Accumulation

The spleen tissue was touch-printed onto the positively charged slides (VWR, Mississauga, ON), air-dried and fixed in 2% PFA in PBS. Upon fixation, slides were immunostained using antibodies against phosphorylated histone H2AX, as described (Nakamura *et al*, 2006; Koturbash *et al*, 2006a; Sedelnikova *et al*, 2004). Foci were counted by eye in a blinded fashion by two independent investigators. At least 100 cells from the each studied tissue of each animal were examined as recommended. Examinations were repeated 3 times. The data are presented as a mean number of foci per cell \pm a standard error of the mean.

3.3.3 Proliferation Analysis – Ki67 and PCNA Immunohistochemistry

Paraffin embedding and sectioning was conducted at Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. Automated staining for Ki67 was conducted at the Calgary Central Lab Services in accordance with the standard developed protocols and using tonsil tissue as a positive control for the stain quality (Cassie *et al*, 2006). In brief, upon the citrate buffer epitope retrieval slides were rinsed and subjected to serum blocking to prevent the non-specific binding of immunoglobulin. Sections then were incubated with mouse anti-human Ki67 (DakoCytomation, Carpinteria, CA) rinsed and subjected to peroxidase blocking. Following the peroxidase blocking, the slides were incubated with the secondary biotinylated antibody, subjected to HRP-Streptavidin detection and counterstained with hematoxylin. Cells positive for Ki67 presented as red/pink, while negative cells stained blue. Tonsil tissue served as a positive control. Ki67 index was quantified by enumerating Ki67-positive cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. Amount of Ki67 positive cells relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD; **p* <0.05.

Automated staining for PCNA was conducted by Calgary Central Lab Services using primary anti-PCNA antibody (Novocastra, Newcastle, UK). Upon secondary antibody application, HRP-Streptavidin detection and counterstaining with hematoxylin, the cells positive for PCNA stained brown/purple, while the negative cells stained blue. Tonsil tissue served as a positive control. PCNA index was quantified by enumerating PCNA-positive cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. Levels of PCNA positive cells relative to those of the control animals are shown.

3.3.4 Analysis of Apoptosis

Paraffin embedding and sectioning were conducted at Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. Automated staining for apoptosis was conducted using the Peroxidase In Situ Apoptosis Detection Kit® (Chemicon, Temecula, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The kit detects apoptotic cells in situ by labelling and detecting DNA strand breaks by the TUNEL method. Apoptosis was quantified by enumerating apoptotic cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. Levels of the apoptotic cells relative to those of the control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD; *p < 0.05.

3.3.5 p53 Immunohistochemistry

Paraffin embedding and sectioning were conducted at Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. Automated staining for p53 was conducted using an anti-p53 antibody (CM1) Novocastra, Newcastle, UK). This antibody recognizes both wild type and mutant forms of human p53 protein under denaturing and non-denaturing conditions and can not discriminate between functional and non-functional forms of protein. Upon the secondary antibody application, DAB detection and counterstaining, cells positive for p53 stained dark brown, while the negative cells stained light pink/orange. Tonsil tissue served as a positive control. High expressing p53 index was quantified by enumerating p53-positive cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. The number of the strongly p53 positive cells relative to those of the control animals is shown.

3.3.6 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis (Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) was performed using the MS Excel 2000 and JMP5 software packages.

3.4 RESULTS

3.4.1 Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystander Spleen Tissue In Vivo

Prior studies showed a pronounced induction of DNA strand breaks (DSBs) in bystander cells (Sokolov *et al*, 2005). Thus, we decided to measure strand breaks in bystander spleen tissue *in vivo*. We analyzed bystander effects *in vivo* by placing lead shielding over the mouse body, that only a head was exposed before exposure to 1 Gy of X-rays (Fig. 3.1). The lead shielding used for these studies is the same as used for patients exposed to radiation in the clinic. The same type of shielding was used in the published studies on the bystander effect in mouse skin (Koturbash et al, 2006b). Complete protection of shielded bystander tissue from radiation exposure was verified by the careful dosimetry (see Materials and Methods).

DSBs were analyzed in both irradiated and shielded (bystander) spleen from mice that had been exposed to 1 Gy of X-rays, while their bodies (from the neck down) were protected by a lead shield (Fig. 3.1). To analyze the presence of the DSBs, we assayed the presence of phosphorylated form of histone H2AX (γ H2AX). H2AX, a variant of histone H2A, is rapidly phosphorylated at Ser139 in the chromatin micro-environment surrounding a DNA double-strand break (Paull *et al*, 2000; Rogakou *et al*, 1998). Indeed, within minutes after exposure to radiation, phosphorylated H2AX can be visualized within the repair foci using phospho-specific antibodies (Nakamura *et al*, 2006; Koturbash *et al*, 2006a; Sedelnikova *et al*, 2004; Paull *et al*, 2000; Rogakou *et al*, 1998). Quantification of phosphorylated histone H2AX foci (γ H2AX foci) constitutes a sensitive and reliable method to quantify radiation-induced DNA damage (Paull *et al*, 2000; Rogakou *et al*, 1998). Using this method, we noted that whole body X-ray exposure led to a significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in levels of γ H2AX foci in spleen of C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice. There was a less pronounced, but statistically more significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in γ H2AX foci in the 'bystander' spleen of the head-exposed mice. This indicates an increase in DSBs in bystander tissue. However, 4 days following irradiation, the DSBs were repaired.

3.4.2 Radiation-induced Changes in Apoptosis and Cellular Proliferation in Bystander Spleen In Vivo

In a variety of cell culture- and explant-based assays, bystander effects were shown to affect cellular proliferation and apoptosis (Belyakov *et al*, 2003; Belyakov *et al*, 2002). In this study, we addressed the levels of apoptosis and cellular proliferation in the spleen of control, completely exposed and head-exposed animals.

The whole body exposure led to a significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in the number of apoptotic cells in spleens of both mouse strains 6 hours and 4 days after exposure (Fig. 3.3A). Cranial exposure led to a significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) upregulation of apoptosis in bystander spleen tissue of C57BL/c mice but only a slight increase in the BALB/c strain. The observed elevated levels of apoptosis could be linked to the elevated levels of DNA damage.

For proper functioning, cells have to maintain a tight balance between cell death and proliferation. We studied whether cranial exposure led to alterations in cellular proliferation levels. Immunohistochemistry techniques (Ki67) revealed that both the whole-body and cranial irradiation led to a significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in cellular proliferation in spleens of both animal strains. Ki67 is a nuclear protein expressed during late G1-, S-, G2-, and M-phases of the cell cycle, while cells in the G0 (quiescent) phase are negative for this protein (Cassie *et al*, 2006; Scholzen *et* Gerdes, 2000). Levels of Ki67 positive cells stayed elevated up to 4 days post-exposure. We also analyzed the levels of proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), an S-phase-specific protein (Maga *et* Hubscher, 2003). We did not find any significant changes in the levels of PCNA positive cells (data not shown). Therefore, we concluded that the increase in the number of the Ki67 positive cells may be due to the G1/G2 blocks, which are often seen upon exposure to DNA damaging agents (Cassie *et al*, 2006; Ishikawa *et al*, 2006).

3.4.3 Radiation Exposure Resulted in the Elevation of p53 Levels in the Exposed and Bystander Spleen Tissue

It is well accepted that p53 is a central mediator of radiation responses. Irradiation was shown to upregulate and activate p53, which can consequently induce transcription of a variety of downstream targets triggering DNA repair, cell cycle arrest, senescence and apoptosis (Fei *et* El-Deiry, 2003; Iliakis *et al*, 2003).

Having seen the induction of DNA damage and alterations in the cellular proliferation and apoptosis levels, we decided to relate these changes to p53 levels in directly irradiated and bystander cells. To do this, we analyzed the levels of p53 using immunohistochemistry. We noted that whole body irradiation led to statistically significant p53 up-regulation 6 and 96 hours after exposure in spleen of both animal strains. Cranial irradiation also up-regulated p53 in the bystander spleen, but to a less extent than the whole-body irradiation. The up-regulation trend seen in the bystander spleen of BALB/c animals 96 hours after cranial irradiation was significant at a 90% confidence limit (Fig. 3.4). The observed p53 upregulation can be correlated with the observed proliferation and cell cycle arrest changes, elevated apoptosis, and repair of DNA damage.

3.4.4 Bystander Effects are Not the Result of Insufficient Shielding or Radiation Scattering

While passing through the tissue, X-rays can be reflected forming a small 'scatter' dose in the protected tissue. To check if the possible small scatter dose could contribute to the generation of bystander effects in spleen, we exposed a separate cohort of animals to the scatter dose of ~0.01Gy calculated according to the Monte Carlo simulation and directly measured by RAD-CHECKTM (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; X-5 Monte Carlo Team, 2003). We noted that the scatter dose application did not result in any changes in DNA damage, cellular proliferation and apoptosis in animal spleen (Fig. 3.5).

As an extra biological measure of effective shielding, the fully shielded mice were exposed to 1 Gy X-rays, and spleen was analyzed for the levels of the γ H2AX protein, cellular proliferation, apoptosis and p53. Then we compared these parameters with the unexposed controls. No changes were found (data not shown).

3.5 DISCUSSION

In this report we describe a significant *in vivo* bystander effect that occurs in a mouse spleen upon cranial irradiation. The main findings of the present study are: (i) cranial X-ray irradiation results in the induction of bystander effect in the lead-shielded distant spleen tissue; (ii) cranial X-ray irradiation induces DNA damage in bystander spleen tissue; (iii) cranial exposure also results in the altered levels of cellular proliferation, apoptosis and expression of p53 protein in the bystander spleen tissue; (iv) the observed changes in the shielded bystander tissue are not due to the radiation scattering, they are observed in two different strains of mice – C57BL/6 and BALB/c.

Currently, firm and conclusive evidence that IR-induced bystander effects *in vivo* are operational is still limited. The literature evidence suggests that bystander effects may exist and have important biological consequences within an organ, as shown by irradiation of lung field and liver sectors (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998; Brooks *et al*, 1974). Soluble clastogenic factors in blood following radiation exposure were shown to induce bystander effects (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Hollowell *et* Littlefield, 1968; Goh, 1968). Bystander effects were also reported in the artificial human 3D tissue models upon α particle irradiation (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007). Yet, bystander effects in distant somatic organs following localized exposure need to be further studied, especially considering their relevance to radiation-induced secondary malignancies (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Marozik *et al*, 2007; Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Littlefield, 1968; Goh, 1968).

Our laboratory has recently developed an *in vivo* model, where bystander effects were studied in the skin of mice subjected to half-body or head IR exposure, while the rest of the body is protected by a medical grade lead shield. The data obtained in this model showed that bystander effects were the most prominent when the spleen was in the field of irradiation, suggesting a possible role of the spleen in bystander effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Furthermore, some early bystander effect studies reported changes in the sternal bone marrow of children who received spleen irradiation as a part of leukemia treatment (Parsons *et al*, 1954). Therefore, we hypothesized that spleen, an organ of utmost significance for direct radiation effects, may also be targeted by the bystander responses.

As shown in the present study, spleen indeed is an important target organ for bystander effects. The bystander effects observed in the spleen tissue were characterized by a profound induction of DNA damage. This is in agreement with the existing literature (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Sokolov *et al*, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004) and with our previous report on the *in vivo* bystander effect in skin (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Bystander effects have been shown to result in the DNA damage accumulation in the cell culture, 3D tissue models, and in the bystander liver and lung tissue (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Sokolov *et al*, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998).

There can be several possible, not mutually exclusive ways of an indirect DNA damage induction in bystander spleen tissue. They can be mediated by reactive oxygen species, via inflammatory cytokines or via other factors secreted by IR-damaged blood cells (reviewed in Little, 2006; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a). Amongst
those factors, microRNAs and other epigenetic effectors may be especially important (Koturbash *et al*, 2007).

Previous studies addressed the molecular changes in bystander tissues. The associated cellular changes have not been addressed in depth. This study is the first attempt to analyze the levels of cellular proliferation and apoptosis in the bystander spleen tissue *in vivo*. Here we show that the observed induction of DNA damage was paralleled by the significant elevation of apoptosis and Ki67 index in the bystander spleen tissues. However, no changes were noted in the levels of PCNA positive cells. Ki67 is a nuclear protein expressed in all cell cycle phases but the G0 (quiescent) phase. PCNA, on the other hand, is an important DNA replication protein which is strongly elevated in S phase. Radiation exposure was proven to induce G1 and G2 arrest (Cassie et al, 2006; Ishikawa et al, 2006; Fei et El-Deiry, 2003; Iliakis et al, 2003). Thus, the elevated Ki67 level observed without PCNA upregulation can be interpreted as a sign of a radiation damage-induced cell cycle block in the exposed and bystander spleen tissue (Ishikawa et al, 2006). Upregulation of apoptosis and cell cycle block may be viewed as a 'positive' defensive cellular response aimed to halt the cell cycle and provide cells with enough time to repair the damage. These data are in good agreement with previously reported increases of apoptosis in bystander cells and 3D tissue models (Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Belyakov et al, 2002).

Another important outcome of this study is the observed elevation of p53 levels in irradiated and bystander mouse spleen. Tumor suppressor p53, which is considered to be a guardian of the genome, coordinates DNA repair with cell cycle progression and apoptosis (Fei *et* El-Deiry, 2003). The p53 is required for the G1 checkpoint control. It

also mediates the S phase delay and partakes in the G2/M arrest following irradiation (Niida et Nakanishi, 2006; Jeggo et Lobrich, 2006; Fei et El-Deiry, 2003). The cell cycle arrest gives a window of time to repair the damaged DNA. Cells with unrepairable damage are then eliminated via apoptosis. The loss of p53 is linked to genome instability and carcinogenesis (Fei et El-Deiry, 2003). The role for p53 in bystander effects is controversial (Grosovsky, 1999). The evidence of the p53 involvement in bystander effects was initially shown in rat lung epithelial cells following the α -particle irradiation. The analysis revealed that the fraction of p53 positive cells was larger than the number of cells directly hit by α -particles (Hickman *et al*, 1994). Later, these findings were further confirmed by using confluent human fibroblast cultures (Azzam et al, 1998). These studies suggested that the observed p53 increases may involve direct cell-cell communications and are disrupted by gap junction inhibitors (Azzam et al, 1998; Hickman et al, 1994). Medium-transfer based bystander effect studies showed the opposite effects (Iyer et Lehnert, 2000). Exposure of the naïve human fibroblasts to the medium of the exposed cells led to the decreased p53 levels (Iyer et Lehnert, 2000). The reduced p53 levels were possibly due to elevated proliferation of cells with low p53 levels (Iyer *et* Lehnert, 2000). Alternatively, the downregulation of p53 levels may be a 'compensatory' mechanism aimed to reduce the gap junction mediated p53 increase (Iver et Lehnert, 2000).

Our study in the first to show that *in vivo* cranial irradiation results in the elevated levels of p53 in the distant bystander spleen. The upregulation of p53 was persistent and correlated with the observed cell cycle, DNA repair and apoptosis changes. The mechanisms leading to the upregulation of p53 in bystander spleen need to be further

investigated. Also, the antibody used in the current study detects both functional and nonfunctional forms of p53 (Mothersill *et al*, 1994). In the future, more studies will be needed to dissect the roles of p53 modifications in bystander tissue.

Importantly, congruent with previous reports (Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b), the bystander effects observed in this study, were not due to radiation scattering or insufficient shielding. In this study we used the same animal body shielding that was previously described (Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). The scatter dose for mouse spleen was miniscule, and exposure of animals to the scatter dose did not result in the altered levels of DNA damage, p53, cellular proliferation or cell death. Notwithstanding, the role of small scatter doses has to be further analyzed, since some other studies have shown that doses within the range of the scatter doses induced bystander effects in the cell culture based assays (Maguire *et al*, 2005; Kashino *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2002).

Another central outcome of this study is the fact that comparable radiationinduced bystander effects were observed in two strains of mice. The unexpected congruency of the responses between the 2 strains was somewhat surprising. On the one hand, these strains are known to respond differently to radiation. The C57Bl/6 strain usually has a strong apoptotic response, while BALB/c strain is very susceptible to radiation lymphomogenesis and exhibits radiation-induced proliferation (Lindsay *et al*, 2007; Kataoka *et al*, 2006; Wallace *et al*, 2001; Mori *et al*, 2001). On the other hand, the recent study by Rogers and colleagues (2001) has reported a comparable induction of micronuclei in both strains upon irradiation (Rodgers *et al*, 2001). In the future more studies are needed to define strain- as well as tissue-, dose- and exposure regimespecificities of the direct and indirect radiation responses.

These data, together with the recently reported bystander effects in mouse skin (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b) and in rat spleen (Koturbash *et al*, 2007), strongly suggest that somatic radiation-induced bystander effects that can be seen in distant organs upon half-body or cranial exposure, and they indeed represent a cross-species phenomenon. Thus, these data can potentially be extrapolated to other species and, most importantly, to humans.

Further studies are required to analyze the nature of the enigmatic bystander signal and the possible contribution of radiation-induced bystander effects to the secondary radiation carcinogenesis and cancer treatment (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2006; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004, Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert 2002).

3.6 FIGURES AND TABLES



Figure 3.1. Induction of *in vivo* bystander effect in mouse spleen.

The whole-body-exposed cohort of animals received 1 Gy of whole body exposure to X-rays. The head-exposed cohort received 1 Gy of X-ray exposure to the skull only while the rest of the animal body was protected by an approximately 3-mm thick lead shield. The scatter-exposure cohort was exposed to an approximate scatter dose of 0.01 Gy. Control mice were sham treated.



Figure 3.2. Radiation-induced accumulation of γH2AX foci in exposed and bystander murine spleen.

A. γ H2AX foci in the cells.

B. Number of γ H2AX foci per cell, mean values \pm SEM, n= 1,000; *p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test. Numbers above bars show the total amount of spots/total amount of cells scored.

C. Number of cells with four and more foci of the total amount of cells scored.

CT - control animals, grey bars; B - body exposed animals, black bars; H – head exposed animals, dashed bars.



Figure 3.3. Changes in the cellular proliferation and apoptosis levels in the exposed and bystander murine spleen.

A. Levels of cellular proliferation as measured by Ki67 immunohistochemistry (IHC). Levels of Ki67 positive cells relative to control are shown (control levels taken as 100%). Mean values \pm SEM, n= 1,000; *p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test. CT - control animals, grey bars; B - body exposed animals, black bars; H – head exposed animals, dashed bars.

B. Apoptosis levels as measured by ApopTagTM IHC. Levels of apoptotic cells relative to control are shown (control levels taken as 100%). Mean values \pm SEM, n= 1,000, **p*<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.



Figure 3.4. Changes in the levels of p53 positive cells in the exposed and bystander murine spleen.

Levels of p53 positive cells relative to control are shown (control levels taken as 100%). Mean values \pm SEM, n=1,000; **p*<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test. CT - control animals, grey bars; B - body exposed animals, black bars; H – head exposed animals, dashed bars.



Figure 3.5. Bystander effects in murine spleen did not result from radiation

scattering.

Control cohort was sham treated. The scatter-dose exposed cohort received the calculated 'scatter' dose.

4. RADIATION-INDUCED BYSTANDER EFFECTS IN VIVO ARE SEX SPECIFIC¹

¹Chapter 4 has been submitted in its entirety: Koturbash I, Kutanzi K, Hendrickson K, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Kogosov D, Kovalchuk O. (2008) Radiation-induced bystander effects in vivo are sex specific. Mutat *Res*. (in press)

4.1 ABSTRACT

Ionizing radiation (IR) effects span beyond the area of direct exposure and can be observed in neighboring and distant naïve cells and organs. This phenomenon is termed the'bystander effect'. IR effects in directly exposed tissue in vivo are epigenetically mediated and distinct in males and females. Yet, IR-induced bystander effects have never been explored in a sex-specificity domain.

We used an *in vivo* mouse model, whereby the bystander effects are studied in the spleen of male and female animals subjected to head exposure when the rest of the body is protected by a medical grade lead shield. We analyzed the induction of DNA damage and alterations in global DNA methylation. The molecular parameters were correlated with cellular proliferation and apoptosis levels. The changes observed in the bystander organs are compared to changes in unexposed animals and animals exposed to the predicted and measured scatter doses.

We have found selective induction of DNA damage levels, global DNA methylation, cell proliferation and apoptosis in the exposed and bystander spleens of male and female mice. Sex differences were significantly diminished in animals subjected to surgical removal of the gonads.

These data constitute the first evidence of sex differences in radiation-induced bystander effects in mouse spleen in vivo. We show the role of sex hormones in spleen bystander responses and discuss the implications of the observed changes.

4.2 INTRODUCTION

Over the course of years, the central dogma of radiation biology stated that ionizing radiation (IR) effects were restricted to directly exposed cells. However it was shown that IR effects can also be seen in the naïve cells that were in contact with directly irradiated cells, or in the naïve cells that received certain irradiation 'distress' signals from directly exposed cells via the growth medium (reviewed in Morgan *et* Sova, 2007; Morgan *et* Sova, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b). Such an exposure communication process is termed a bystander effect (Morgan *et* Sova, 2007; Morgan *et* Sova, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b). A variety of bystander effect studies have been performed using cell culture models (Gaugler *et al*, 2007; Han *et al*, 2007; Maguire *et al*, 2007; Hu *et al*, 2006; Liu *et al*, 2006), tissue (Belyakov *et al*, 2006; Belyakov *et al*, 2003; Belyakov *et al*, 2002), spheroids (Persaud et al, 2005). As a result, bystander effects are accepted as a ubiquitous consequence of IR exposure (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004).

Overall, bystander effects encompass a wide range of genetic alterations, including gross genome rearrangements, chromosome aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges, deletions, duplications, gene mutations and amplifications (Han *et al*, 2007; Hamada *et al*, 2007; Smilenov *et al*, 2006; Klokov *et al*, 2004; Suzuki *et al*, 2003; Zhou *et al*, 2002; Lorimore *et al*, 2001). They also influence gene expression, cellular proliferation, senescence, and cell death (Lyng *et al*, 2006b; Sawant *et al*, 2002; Sawant *et al*, 2001), and are linked to radiation carcinogenesis (Huang *et al*, 2007; Mothersill *et al*, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002).

Bystander effects also manifest themselves in the whole-organism environment

(Mothersill *et al*, 2001). Yet, compared to the bystander effect data based on cell cultures, the conclusive data on the somatic bystander effects *in vivo* are relatively uncommon (Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). IR exposure was shown to result in the release of soluble 'clastogenic' factors into the circulating blood of exposed individuals. These factors are capable of inducing chromosome damage in the cultured cells (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1997; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Goh *et* Summer, 1968). The bystander effects were shown to manifest themselves within an exposed organ upon partial organ irradiation. We have recently confirmed the existence of the somatic bystander effects in vivo using rodent skin and spleen models, whereby one part of the animal body was exposed to IR, and another part was protected by a medical grade shield (Brooks, 2004; Khan *et al*, 2003). The data showed that X-ray exposure to one side of the animal body caused profound epigenetic changes in the unexposed bystander parts. The epigenetic changes being implicated in the bystander effects include DNA methylation, histone modification, and RNA-associated silencing (Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006).

Interestingly, all the previous rodent model-based bystander studies were conducted using male animals. However, it has been shown that IR-induced secondary cancers occur at different frequencies in males and females (Guizard *et al*, 2001; Yoshida *et al*, 1993). Recent data also show that strikingly different patterns of gene expression and epigenetic changes are induced by IR in various tissues of male and female mice. Additionally, a limited amount of literature suggests that the bystander effects may indeed be distinct in males and females (Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b; Mothersill *et al*, 2001).

Notwithstanding, bystander effects were never explored in a sex-specificity domain (Basnakian *et* James, 1996).

Using a mouse model, we set out to analyze the sex specificity of bystander effects in a radiation target spleen, whereby the animal head was exposed to X-rays, while the animal body was completely protected by a medical-grade lead shield. We monitored the induction of DNA strand breaks in spleen tissue of male and female mice. We also explored the epigenetic parameters such as changes in the levels of global DNA methylation and expression of methyl-binding protein MeCP2. Molecular changes were correlated with levels of cellular proliferation and apoptosis. Here, for the first time, we report that the IR-induced bystander effects in vivo are sex specific and are more pronounced in male animals.

4.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals

In this study we examined the molecular changes in spleen of male and female C57BL/6 mice following *in vivo* cranial irradiation exposure. The 45 days old male mice (30 males and 30 female) were randomly assigned to different treatment groups. The whole body exposed cohort (10 male and 10 female animals) received 1 Gy of the whole body exposure to X rays (5cGy/s, 90kV, 5mA). The second cohort (10 male and 10 female animals) received 1 Gy of X rays exposure to scull only, while the rest of animal body were protected by a ~ 3 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for a human body protection in diagnostic radiology. The protection of shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete, as verified by careful dosimetry using RAD-CHECK[™] monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, NY, USA). The control mice (10 male and 10 female animals) were sham treated. The animals were humanely sacrificed either 6 hours or 96 hours (4 days) after exposure. These time points were chosen to analyze the initial (6 hours) as well as persistent (4 days) responses, if any. Spleen tissue was sampled upon sacrifice and processed for further molecular studies. The experiment was independently reproduced according to the same scheme using 15 male and 15 female animals. Both experiments yielded congruent results. Another cohort of 10 animals was exposed to an approximate scatter dose of ~0.01Gy (Koturbash et al, 2008; Koturbash et al, 2007, Koturbash et al, 2006b). To determine the bystander ventral/spleen/thigh skin dose resulting from photon scatter within the mouse itself, a Monte Carlo simulation was performed (Koturbash et al, 2006). The skin was assumed to be 0.1 cm thick, and a 2 mm thick lead shield covered one half of the mouse. An absorbed dose was tallied within the skin region in several locations in both the unshielded dorsal regions and the shielded ventral/thigh regions. The absorbed dose to the ventral skin/spleen located right beneath the skin from a 90 kVp X-ray spectrum was determined to be approximately 0.014 - 0.017 Gy for a 1 Gy dose delivered to the dorsal skin (Hamada *et al*, 2007). Additionally, the scatter dose upon cranial was directly measured and was also found to be in the range of ~0.01Gy. The animals were sacrificed 6 hours after exposure.

To dissect the effects of sex hormones on the manifestations of bystander effects, a cohort of 30 male and 30 female animals were subjected to gonadotomy at the age of 18 days. At the age of 45 days, the castrated and ovariectomised (CAST and OVX) animals were subjected to IR treatment using the same scheme as with the intact animals.

Handling and care of animals were in strict accordance with the recommendations of the Canadian Council for Animal Care and Use. The procedures were approved by the University of Lethbridge Animal Welfare Committee.

4.3.2 DNA Damage Analysis

Total DNA was prepared from spleen tissue using Qiagen DNAeasy[™] Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. A modification of the random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis assay (ROPS) was used to detect the presence of DNA strand breaks in high molecular weight DNA (Pogribny *et al*, 1999). 3'-OH DNA fragments present in the high molecular weight DNA are separated into single-strand fragments by heat denaturation (95° C) and subsequently re-associated by cooling. The resulting random re-association of DNA strands consists primarily of the single-stranded DNA fragments primed by their own tails or by other DNA fragments. These

fragments serve as random primers, and the excess of DNA serves as template for Klenow fragment polymerase. DNA was denatured by exposure at 100°C for 5 min and then immediately cooled on ice. The mixture contained 0.25 µg heat-denatured DNA, 0.1 µl [³H]dCTP (57.4 Ci/mmol) (Perkin-Elmer, Boston, MA), 0.05 mM concentrations of each dGTP, dATP, and dTTP, 0.6 µM dCTP, 10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5), 5 mM MgCl2, 7.5 mM DTT, and 0.5 U Klenow polymerase (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA) in a total volume of 25 µl. After incubation for 30 min at 16°C, the reaction was stopped by the addition of an equal volume of 12.5 mM EDTA. The samples were subsequently applied on Whatman DE-81 ion-exchange filters and washed three times with sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0) at room temperature. Access of sodium phosphate was removed by extra washing with the distilled water. The filters were dried and processed using a scintillation counter (Beckman LS 5000CE, Fullerton, CA, Canada). The results were expressed as the percent difference in [³H] dCTP incorporation relative to control values.

4.3.3 DNA Methylation Analysis

Total DNA was prepared from spleen tissue using Qiagen DNAeasyTM Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. A well established radiolabeled [³H]dCTP extension assay was employed to evaluate the level of global DNA methylation (Nagar *et al*, 2003). 1 μ g of genomic DNA was digested with 20 U of methylation-sensitive *HPA*II restriction endonuclease (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA) for 16-18 h at 37°C. A second DNA aliquot (1 μ g) of undigested DNA served as background control. The single nucleotide extension reaction was performed in a 25 μ l

reaction mixture containing 1.0 μ g DNA, 1X PCR buffer II, 1.0 mM MgCl2, 0.25 U AmpliTaq DNA polymerase, and 0.1 μ l of [³H]dCTP (57.4 Ci/mmol) (Perkin-Elmer, Boston, MA), and incubated at 56°C for 1 h. The samples were applied to Whatman DE-81 ion-exchange filters and washed 3 times with 0.5 M sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0) at room temperature. The filters were dried and processed for counting using a scintillation counter (Beckman LS 5000CE; Fullerton, CA). The [³H]dCTP incorporation into DNA was expressed as mean disintegrations per minute (dpm) per μ g of DNA after subtraction of the dpm incorporation in the undigested samples (background).

4.3.4 Analysis of Apoptosis

Paraffin embedding and sectioning were conducted at Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. Staining for apoptosis was conducted using a Peroxidase In Situ Apoptosis Detection Kit® (Chemicon, Temecula, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The kit detects apoptotic cells in situ by labeling and detecting DNA strand breaks by the TUNEL method. Apoptosis was quantified by enumerating apoptotic cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. Levels of the apoptotic cells relative to those of the control animals are shown as the mean amount of apoptotic cells per high resolution field of view + SD; *p <0.05.

4.3.5 Proliferation Analysis – Ki67 and PCNA Immunohistochemistry

Paraffin embedding and sectioning was conducted at the Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. Staining for Ki67 was conducted in accordance with the standard developed protocols and using tonsil tissue as a positive control for the stain quality (Brooks, 2004). In brief, upon the citrate buffer epitope retrieval, slides were rinsed and subjected to serum blocking to prevent the non-specific binding of immunoglobulin. Sections then were incubated with mouse anti-human Ki67 (DakoCytomation, Carpinteria, CA), rinsed and subjected to peroxidase blocking. Following the peroxidase blocking, the slides were incubated with the secondary biotinylated antibody, subjected to HRP-Streptavidin detection, and then counterstained with hematoxylin. Cells positive for Ki67 were red/pink, while negative cells stained blue. Tonsil tissue served as a positive control. Ki67 index was quantified by enumerating Ki67-positive cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. The amount of Ki67 positive cells relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean + SD; *p <0.05.

Staining for PCNA was conducted using primary anti-PCNA antibody (Novocastra, Newcastle, UK). Upon the secondary antibody application, HRP-Streptavidin detection and counterstaining with hematoxylin, the cells positive for PCNA stained brown/purple, while the negative cells stained blue. Tonsil tissue served as a positive control. PCNA index was quantified by enumerating PCNA-positive cells in, at least, 20 high power fields. Levels of PCNA positive cells relative to those of the control animals are shown.

4.3.6 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses (Student's t-test with Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) were performed using the MS Excel 2000 and JMP5 software packages.

4.4.1 Sex Differences in the Accumulation of DNA Damage in Bystander Spleen Tissue In Vivo

Numerous reports suggest that bystander effects are linked to the induction of DNA damage (Maguire *et al*, 2007; Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Han *et al*, 2007; Suzuki *et al*, 2003). Therefore, as an initial step of our study, we measured DNA strand breaks in bystander spleen tissue of male and female animals. We examined the sex specificity of bystander effects *in vivo* by placing lead shielding over the body of male or female mice, while the head was left unprotected and was exposed to 1 Gy of X-rays (Fig. 4.1). The lead shield used for these studies is the same as that used for patients exposed to radiation in a clinic. The identical shielding was used in the published studies on the bystander effect in rodent models (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b).

DNA strand breaks were analyzed in the spleen of unexposed, whole-body irradiated and head-exposed male and female mice that had been exposed to 1 Gy of X-rays, while their bodies (from the neck down) were protected by the lead shield (Fig. 4.1).

Levels of DNA strand breaks were evaluated using a modification of the random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis assay (ROPS) (Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b; Mothersill *et al*, 2001; Pogribny *et al*, 1999; Basnakian *et al*, 1996). The assay is based on the ability of Klenow fragment polymerase to initiate ROPS from the re-annealed 3'-OH ends of single stranded DNA. Briefly, 3'-OH DNA fragments that exist in the high molecular weight DNA are separated into single-strand fragments by heat denaturation and subsequently re-associated by cooling. The resulting random re-association of DNA strands consists

primarily of single-stranded DNA fragments primed by their own tails or by other DNA fragments. These fragments serve as random primers, and the excess DNA serves as template for Klenow fragment polymerase incorporating radioactively labeled dNTPs.

Using this method, we noted that whole body X-ray exposure led to a significant 1.7 and 1.3 fold increase in the levels of DNA strand breaks (DSBs) in spleen of male and female mice, respectively, 6 hours after treatment as compared to control animals (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) (Fig. 4.1A). The IR-induced increase in the level of DSBs in male mice was significantly higher (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) than in females. There was a less pronounced (1.4 fold) but still statistically significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test in DNA strand breaks in the bystander spleen of head-exposed male mice. However, we did not detect any significant changes in the levels of breaks in the bystander female spleen (Fig. 4.1A). All the damage in the exposed and bystander spleen was repaired in 4 days after exposure (Fig. 4.1A) in both male and female animals.

Having seen the sex differences in the induction of DNA damage in the exposed and bystander spleen, we then decided to deduce the role that sex hormones may play in the aforementioned processes. To do so, weanling animals were subjected to gonadotomy - castration (CAST) and ovariectomization (OVX). At the age of 45 days, the cohorts of CAST and OVX animals were exposed to IR using the protocol described above. Our study has revealed that castration and ovariectomization strongly affect changes in the magnitude of DNA strand breaks inducted after IR exposure in male and female spleen. Neither the whole-body nor the cranial radiation exposure has affected the levels of DNA strand breaks in the spleen tissue of CAST animals.

In the OVX animals, whole body irradiation led to a small (1.3 and 1.2 fold) but significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in the DSBs 6 and 96 hours after irradiation. A similar small but significant 1.2 fold increase was also seen in the spleen of cranially exposed OVX mice 96 hours after exposure (Fig. 4.1B).

Overall, the sex differences in the IR-induced strand break levels were somewhat less pronounced in the CAST and OVX animals as compared to the intact ones.

4.4.2 Sex-specific Radiation-induced Hypomethylation in the Bystander Spleen Tissue

Recent studies suggest that bystander effects are mediated via epigenetic mechanisms (Weber *et* Schubeler, 2007; Kaup *et al*, 2006; Wright *et* Coates, 2006; Lorimore *et al*, 2003). DNA methylation is one of the common and so far best-studied mechanisms of epigenetic regulation. It is crucial for the regulation of gene expression and silencing and serves as a safeguard of genome stability. Altered DNA methylation has been associated with gross genome rearrangements and is known as a cancer hallmark (reviewed in Baylin *et* Ohm, 2006; Klose *et* Bird, 2006; Kalinich *et al*, 1989). The direct IR exposure has been reported to affect DNA methylation patterns (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Mothersill *et al*, 2001; Tawa *et al*, 1998). Acute exposures to low LET x-rays or γ -rays were noted to result in global hypomethylation (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Tawa *et al*, 1998). Furthermore, our laboratory

has shown that whole-body IR exposure leads to profound dose-dependent and sexspecific global DNA hypomethylation (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Brown *et* Gatter 2002).

DNA methylation levels are also affected in the bystander tissue. Previously, using both mouse and rat models, we have detected short and long-term changes in global DNA methylation in bystander spleen tissue after cranial exposure to moderate and high doses of IR (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Yet, all the previous bystander effect-related DNA methylation studies were conducted using male animals only, and bystander effect-induced DNA methylation changes have never been explored in a sex-specificity domain.

To test for any sex-specificity in the bystander effect-induced DNA methylation changes, we measured the levels of global cytosine DNA methylation in spleen tissue of control, whole-body exposed and head-exposed male and female mice 6 and 96 hours after exposure to 1 Gy of IR using a well-established HpaII/MspI-based cytosine extension assay (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b; Mothersill *et al*, 2001). The *Hpa*II-based cytosine extension assay measures the proportion of CCGG sites that lost methyl groups on both DNA strands. This overhang can be used for the subsequent single nucleotide extension with the labeled [³H]dCTP. The extent of [³H]dCTP incorporation opposite the exposed guanine is directly proportional to the number of cleaved and thus unmethylated CpG sites and inversely proportional to the levels of methylation (i.e., the higher is methylation, the less [³H]dCTP is incorporated). Taking into consideration that the vast majority of the frequently occurring *Hpa*II tetranucleotide recognition sequences are constitutively

methylated *in vivo*, an increase in cleavage at these sites indicates genome-wide hypomethylation.

The assay revealed that the whole body IR exposure resulted in a significant 2.8 and 1.4 fold (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in the incorporation of $[^{3}H]dCTP$ 6 and 96 hours after exposure, respectively. Cranial irradiation also led to a significantly 1.5 and 1.4 fold elevated $[^{3}H]dCTP$ incorporation seen 6 and 96 hours after cranial irradiation (Fig. 4.2A). These changes were indicative of a profound and persistent global genome loss of DNA methylation in the exposed and bystander spleen of male mice. In females, the DNA methylation changes were much less pronounced. In female spleen the loss of DNA methylation was seen only 96 hours after whole body irradiation (Fig. 4.2A). Intriguingly, gonadectomy resulted in profound global DNA hypomethylation (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) in the exposed spleen tissue of both CAST and OVX mice 6 hours after irradiation. In addition, all the sex differences in the DNA methylation patterns of the intact male and female animals were lost following gonadectomy (Fig. 4.2B).

4.4.3 Radiation-induced Changes in Apoptosis and Cellular Proliferation in Bystander Spleen In Vivo

The levels of cellular proliferation and apoptosis are important endpoints frequently affected in bystander cells as shown in a variety of cell culture, human 3D tissue and tissue explants studies (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Belyakov *et al*, 2005). Even though their biological parameters were also significantly altered in the bystander spleen

of cranially exposed male mice (Koturbash *et al*, 2008), the sex specificity of the bystander effect-induced proliferation and apoptosis in vivo has never been considered.

In this study, we analyzed and compared the levels of cellular proliferation and apoptosis in the spleen of control, whole body exposed and head-exposed male and female mice. Apoptosis analysis was conducted using the ApopTagTM method. In this assay, apoptotic cells are identified in situ by specific end labeling and immunohistochemical detection of the DNA fragments produced during the apoptotic process (Koturbash *et al*, 2008). We found that the whole-body exposure led to a significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) increase in the number of apoptotic cells in the murine spleen tissue of both sexes 6 and 96 hours after exposure. Interestingly, the number of apoptotic cells was significantly higher (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) in the female spleen tissue 6 hours after irradiation than in the male spleen tissue (Fig. 4.3).

Cranial exposure led to significant (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) up-regulation of apoptosis in bystander spleen tissue of mice of both sexes 6 hours *post* exposure. No significant changes in the levels of cell death were found 96 hours after cranial irradiation; however the higher apoptotic index in the female spleen has to be acknowledged as compared with the male spleen tissue. The detected increased levels of apoptosis could be linked to the increased levels of DNA damage.

Sterilization of animals led to diminished sex-determined differences in the majority of apoptotic cells after whole-body and cranial irradiation in both OVX and CAST animals (Fig. 4.3).

84

For proper functioning, the cells have to maintain a tight link between cell death and proliferation. Having observed elevated sex-specific levels of apoptosis in the exposed and bystander spleen tissue of males and females, we studied whether irradiation leads to altered cellular proliferation. To do so, we have analyzed and compared the levels of Ki67 and proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) in spleens of control and exposed male and female mice by immunohistochemistry (IHC). Ki67 is a nuclear protein expressed during the late G1-, S-, G2-, and M-phases of the cell cycle, but not in the G0 (quiescent) phase (Moldovan *et al*, 2007). PCNA is primarily functioning as a DNA polymerase cofactor during DNA replication, and therefore its levels are strongly elevated in S phase (Hall, 2003).

The analysis showed that whole-body exposure led to a significant increase (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) in the levels of Ki67-positive cells in the murine spleen tissue of both sexes (Fig. 4.4A). In the mean time, cranial exposure resulted in a significant increase (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) of Ki67-positive cells only in the male spleen tissue. Levels of Ki67 remained significantly elevated (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) 96 hours after whole-body exposure in spleen of both sexes. Sterilized male animals have shown a less pronounced, but still significant increase (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) in Ki67-positive cells in spleen 6 and 96 hours after whole body exposure (Fig. 4.4A). Sterilized female animals have shown a small, but significant increase (p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test) in Ki67-positive cells in spleen 96 hours after whole body exposure.

Levels of Ki67 in the bystander spleen tissue remained unchanged in both OVX and CAST animals 6 and 96 hours after irradiation (Fig. 4.4A).

We also analyzed the levels of PCNA in murine control, exposed and bystander spleen tissue. We did not detect any significant changes in the levels of PCNA-positive cells. We also could not identify any significant sex-determined differences in the expression of PCNA (Fig. 4.4B).

4.4.4 Bystander Effects are Not Due to Radiation Scattering

Importantly, all of the bystander effects observed in this study were not due to the insufficient shielding or radiation scattering. Radiation scattering occurs when X-rays pass through the tissue and partially get reflected. This leads to the formation of a small "scatter" dose in the shielded area. In our previous studies, exposure of the animals to the scatter doses calculated according to the Monte Carlo simulation and directly measured by using RAD-CHECK did not induce the bystander-like responses (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006). Similarly in the present study, exposure of male and female animals to the scatter dose did not result in any significant changes in DNA damage and methylation, cellular proliferation and apoptosis in spleen tissue (data not shown). As an extra measure of shielding effectiveness, the fully shielded mice were subjected to 1Gy X-ray exposure. Spleen tissue was further analyzed for the levels of DNA strand breaks, patterns of methylation and cellular proliferation and apoptosis. No changes were found in the aforementioned parameters in comparison with the unexposed control animals (data not shown).

4.5 DISCUSSION

In this study, we report significant sex-determined differences in the *in vivo* bystander effect that occurs in mouse spleen tissue upon cranial irradiation. The main findings of the present study are that: (i) cranial irradiation results in the induction of sex-specific bystander effects in lead-shielded distant spleen tissue *in vivo*; (ii) cranial X-ray irradiation induces different levels of DNA damage in bystander spleen tissue of male and female mice; (iii) cranial irradiation results in the sex-specific patterns of DNA methylation, proliferation and apoptosis in the exposed and bystander spleen tissues of male and female mice; (iv) gonadectomy leads to the significantly diminished sex differences in the bystander spleen tissue.

Ionizing radiation is an invaluable diagnostic and treatment tool. On the other hand, it is a severe damaging agent (Hall, 2003). Radiation impact is not localized only to the area of exposure, it can be extended to the unexposed naïve bystander cells and tissue (reviewed in Morgan *et* Sova, 2007; Morgan *et* Sova, 2005; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b) and even to other bystander living organisms (Mothersill *et al*, 2007). Bystander effects manifest themselves as changes in the levels of DNA damage and mutation, gross genome rearrangements and genome instability, cellular proliferation and death (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Gaugler *et al*, 2007; Han *et al*, 2006; Belyakov *et al*, 2006; Liu *et al*, 2006; Persaud *et al*, 2005; Belyakov *et al*, 2005; Klokov *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et al*, 2003; Belyakov *et al*, 2002; Sawant *et al*, 2002; Belyakov *et al*, 2002; Lorimore *et al*, 2001; Sawant *et al*, 2001).

Recently, the increasing research efforts have focused on bystander effects *in vivo* in the whole organisms (Koturbash et al, 2008; Marozik et al, 2007; Koturbash et al, 2006b; Brooks, 2004; Khan et al, 2003; Emerit et al, 1997; Pant et Kamada, 1977; Goh et Summer, 1968), as those types of effects may be linked to the radiation-induced carcinogenesis (Jaenisch et Bird, 2003; Goldberg et Lehnert, 2002).

Yet, the vast majority of the aforementioned animal-based *in vivo* studies were conducted using male animals, while the sex differences in the bystander effects remained unexplored. Among the plethora of research work on bystander effect, only one study noted putative sex specificity, yet the authors did not further discuss and elucidate the phenomenon they observed (Mothersill et al, 2001).

Direct radiation exposure effects have been proven to be sex specific (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b; Brown et Gatter, 2002; Mothersill *et al*, 2001). Taking into consideration that responses in bystander cells are very reminiscent of those in directly irradiated cells, we hypothesize that bystander effects may also be distinct in males and females.

The experimental outcomes support our hypothesis. We observed a significant sex difference in the levels of radiation-induced DNA damage in the exposed and bystander spleen. Male spleen tissue exhibited higher levels of damage. We have also noted a striking difference in levels of DNA methylation in bystander male and female spleens. In male spleens, significant and persistent DNA hypomethylation was observed, while no such changes were seen in female spleens. These data are in agreement with a previous report on more pronounced loss of DNA methylation in male spleens after whole body

radiation exposure (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Brown *et* Gatter, 2002).

The observed loss of global DNA methylation in male spleen tissue was persistent. The DNA methylation changes were accompanied by a subtle decrease in the levels of methyl-binding protein MeCP2, primarily in the spleen of male animals (data not shown). The loss of DNA methylation observed in the exposed and bystander male spleen tissue was well-correlated with the accumulation of DNA strand breaks and can therefore be related to activation of DNA repair processes (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a, Brown *et* Gatter, 2002). Furthermore, DNA methylation changes observed in the spleen of cranially exposed male mice were well-correlated with the changes observed previously in a male rat spleen model (Koturbash *et al*, 2007). Interestingly, a significant sex difference in the levels of methylation in spleen tissue was eliminated in sterilized mice.

The changes in DNA methylation are not isolated events, and they occur in the context of the global chromatin deregulation and altered histone modification levels (Weidman *et al*, 2007; Jenuwein *et* Allis, 2001). Histone modifications including acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation and ubiquitination are important in transcriptional regulation (Cheung *et* Lau, 2005; Jenuwein *et* Allis, 2001). Many histone modifications are maintained during process of cell division. The acetylated histone tails lose their positive charge, reducing the affinity to the negatively charged DNA and leading to the relaxed chromatin packaging (Cheung *et* Lau, 2005). Histone methylation can result in different consequences depending upon the residue affected (Saha *et al*, 2006; Fraga *et al*, 2005; Jenuwein *et* Allis, 2001). Methylation of lysine 9 of histone H3

is associated with chromatin compaction and gene silencing. Histone residues can be mono-, di- and tri-methylated, adding an enormous complexity to the yet unexplored histone code (Saha *et al*, 2006; Fraga *et al*, 2005; Jenuwein *et* Allis, 2001). It was recently shown that tumors undergo a massive loss of tri-methylation at lysine 20 of histone H4 (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006a; Tryndyak *et al*, 2006b). This loss occurs along with DNA hypomethylation and is linked to chromatin relaxation and aberrant expression (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006a).

We have analyzed the levels of trimethylated lysine 9 of histone H3, trimethylated lysine 20 of histone H4 and acetylated lysines 12 and 16 of histone H4. Unlike DNA methylation, no significant treatment-related histone modification changes were observed (data not shown). This correlates with the previously reported lack of histone methylation changes in the bystander rat spleen (Koturbash *et al*, 2007). No treatment related changes in levels of histone modifications were seen in the CAST and OVX animals either. Yet, we observed that overall levels of histone H3 and H4 methylation in the OVX animals were about twice as low as in intact animals of the respective groups. This interesting observation may be further studied to deduce the role of sex hormones in the maintenance of histone modification patterns.

Exposure to radiation results in gross cellular perturbations, including altered cell death and proliferation. An increased cell death was observed in the spleen tissue of male and female mice 6 hours upon whole body irradiation and was still detectable 96 hours after exposure. Cranial irradiation led to the significantly increased levels of apoptosis in bystander spleen in animals of both sexes 6 after exposure. In addition, significantly higher levels of apoptosis were detected in exposed female spleen in comparison with the

male spleen tissue. Although we did not find significant sex differences in cell death in bystander spleen, there was a clear trend towards higher levels of apoptosis in females.

Induction of apoptotic events was paralleled with significant increases in a Ki67 index in bystander spleen tissue. Interestingly, opposite to cell death, the significant increase of Ki67-positive cells in the distant bystander spleen was observed in male mice. No changes were detected in levels of PCNA-positive cells. A nuclear protein Ki67 was expressed during all stages of the cell cycle but G_0 (Moldovan *et al*, 2007). In the mean time, PCNA, a DNA replication protein, was strongly expressed in the S phase (Hall, 2003). Taking into account that exposure to radiation was previously reported to cause G_1 and G₂ cell cycle arrests, the elevated levels of apoptosis and Ki67 paralleled with the unchanged expression of PCNA might suggest a defensive cell cycle block in response to DNA damage (Cassie *et al*, 2006). We assume that this will aim to halt the cell cycle and provide cells with enough time to repair radiation-induced lesions. However, the significant sex differences in cell death and Ki67 suggest different mechanisms to be involved in male and female mice. Sterilization led to the diminished sex differences, indicating sex hormones as possible regulators of a cellular response to whole body and cranial radiation exposure.

Our previous studies showed that males are more susceptible to the whole body irradiation (Cassie *et al*, 2006; Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a; Brown *et* Gatter, 2002). The current study confirms our previous findings and importantly, further extends them to prove that males are more susceptible to the radiation-induced induction of bystander effect. This constitutes an interesting and novel finding.

The mechanisms of sex differences have to be further explored. The observed effects may be linked to a higher incidence of leukemia and lymphoma in males in mice and humans (Guizard, 2005; Noshchenko *et al*, 2001; Yoshida, 1993). Therefore, our data can be potentially extrapolated to humans. However, additional studies are needed for a deeper understanding of the role of sex hormones, epigenetic machinery and cellular response interplay. It will help us reveal the mechanisms of secondary radiation-induced malignancies and their interrelationship with bystander effects.

4.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are thankful to Karen Dow-Cazal and Charlotte Holmes for animal care. This work was supported by the Alberta Cancer Board pilot grant to Olga Kovalchuk. Igor Koturbash is the recipient of the Dr. Cyril Kay Graduate Scholarship from the Alberta Cancer Board (ACB). Kristy Kutanzi is the recipient of NSERC Canada Graduate Scholarship, Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research (AHFMR) Graduate Scholarship, Keith and Hope Ferguson Memorial Scholarship and Queen Elizabeth Graduate Scholarship.

4.7 FIGURE LEGENDS.



Figure 4.1. Induction and persistence of DNA damage upon X-ray exposure in the radiation-target spleen tissue of whole

body and cranially exposed male and female mice.

The levels of DNA strand breaks were evaluated using the modification of a random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis assay (ROPS).

A. Levels of radiation-induced strand breaks in the spleen tissue of intact male and female mice.

B. Levels of radiation-induced strand breaks in the spleen tissue of castrated (CAST) or ovariectomized (OVX) animals.

The levels of DSBs relative to control are presented as mean values +/- SEM., n \geq 6; (p<0.05), and they are significantly different from control, Student's *t*-test with Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test. White bar columns – 6 hours after exposure, dashed bar columns – 96 hours after exposure.



Figure 4.2. Whole body and cranial radiation exposure induces the significant and sex-specific loss of DNA methylation in the murine spleen.

The levels of global genome DNA methylation in the spleen tissue of irradiated mice were measured by the cytosine extension assay based on the treatment of DNA with a methylation-sensitive restriction enzyme *Hpa*II. This enzyme cleaves CCGG sequences in case that internal cytosine residues are unmethylated on both strands. The cleavage results in the formation of a 5'-guanine overhang that is used for the subsequent single nucleotide extension with the labeled [³H]dCTP. The extent of [³H]dCTP incorporation opposite the exposed guanine is directly proportional to the number of cleaved and thus unmethylated CpG sites and inversely proportional to the levels of methylation (i.e., the higher the methylation, the lower the incorporation of [³H]dCTP).

- A. Levels of $[^{3}H]dCTP$ incorporation in the intact male and female mice.
- **B.** Levels of $[^{3}H]dCTP$ incorporation in the CAST and OVX mice.
The levels of $[{}^{3}H]dCTP$ incorporation relative to control are presented as mean values +/- SEM., $n \ge 6$; (*p*<0.05), and they are significantly different from control, Student's *t*-test with Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's test. Bars and abbreviations as defined in Figure 4.1.





body head-exposed male and female mice.

The apoptosis levels were measured by ApopTagTM IHC. The levels of apoptotic cells relative to control are shown, mean values \pm SD, n=400; **p*<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test. Bars and abbreviations as defined in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.4. Changes in the cellular proliferation levels in the exposed

and bystander spleen of male and female mice.

A. Levels of cellular proliferation as measured by Ki 67 immunohistochemistry (IHC). The levels of Ki67 positive cells relative to control are shown, mean values \pm SEM, n=400; *p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.

B. Levels of cellular proliferation as measured by PCNA immunohistochemistry (IHC). The levels of PCNA positive cells relative to control are shown, mean values \pm SD, n=400; *p<0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.

Bars and abbreviations as defined in Figure 4.1.

5. SEX-SPECIFIC MICRORNAOME DEREGULATION IN THE SHIELDED BYSTANDER SPLEEN OF CRANIALLY EXPOSED MICE¹

¹Chapter 5 has been submitted in its entirety:

Koturbash I, Zemp F, Kutanzi K, Luzhna L, Loree J, Kolb B, Kovalchuk O. (2008) Sex-specific microRNAome deregulation in the shielded bystander spleen of cranially exposed mice. *Cell Cycle* (in press)

5.1 ABSTRACT

The bystander effect whereby exposed cells signal distress to their naïve unexposed neighbors is now accepted as a ubiquitous consequence of radiation exposure. It is well documented to occur in cultured cells, 3D tissue models, and in organs and organisms. Notwithstanding, the exact mechanisms of the bystander effect remain unclear. Recent studies hinted that bystander effects may, in part, be distinct in males and females, and may be mediated via short non-coding RNAs, specifically – microRNAs. MicroRNAs are small, abundant and capable of regulating the expression of a wide variety of targets. Yet, their roles in bystander effects have not been analyzed in detail. The mechanisms of sex differences in the bystander effects also remain to be uncovered.

We hypothesized that the radiation-induced expression of microRNAs in the exposed and bystander tissue may be distinct in males and females. With this in mind, we set out to analyze the sex-specific expression of microRNAs in the shielded 'bystander' spleen of male and female mice following cranial irradiation.

Using a well-established bystander mouse model whereby the animal's head is exposed, while the body is completely protected by a medical-grade shield, we have for the first time shown that radiation exposure triggers a significant and sex-specific deregulation of microRNAome in the shielded spleen. The altered miRNA levels were paralleled by sex-specific changes in the levels of the miRNA processing enzyme Dicer and components of the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). Gonadectomization of animals resulted in drastic microRNAome alterations. We propose that the observed changes may be important confounding factors that may in the future help us explain sex specificity of radiation-induced tumors.

5.2 INTRODUCTION

Ionizing radiation (IR) is an invaluable diagnostic and treatment tool. On the other hand, it is a severe damaging agent and a potential carcinogen (Little, 2000). Radiation impact is localized not only in the area of exposure, but it can be extended into the tissue (Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Belyakov et al, 2005), organ (Brooks, 2004; Khan et al, 2003; Khan et al, 1998; Brooks et al, 1974), organism (Koturbash et al, 2008; Koturbash et al, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b) and even to other living organisms (Mothersill *et al*, 2007). Recent studies report a plethora of alterations taking place in bystander cells and tissues such as an induction of DNA strand breaks (Koturbash et al, 2008; Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Han et al, 2007; Smilenov et al, 2006; Belyakov et al, 2005; Suzuki et al, 2004; Zhou et al, 2002), altered gene expression (Hamada et al, 2007; Maguire et al, 2005; Zhou et al, 2005; Klokov et al, 2004), cell cycle arrest and apoptosis (Koturbash et al, 2008; Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Lyng et al, 2006a; Belyakov et al, 2005; Belyakov et al, 2002), and a number of epigenetic events (Koturbash et al, 2007; Sedelnikova et al, 2007, Kaup et al, 2006; Koturbash et al, 2006b), resulting in genome instability (Morgan et Sowa, 2007; Sedelnikova et al, 2007; Belyakov et al, 2005; Mothersill et Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b; Morgan et al, 2002). Yet, the precise mechanisms of bystander effects and the nature of bystander signaling remain enigmatic.

A newly emerged mechanism of epigenetic control mediated through the involvement of small regulatory RNAs (Filipowicz *et al*, 2008; Niwa *et* Slack, 2007) promises to bridge the gaps in our understanding of the bystander effect phenomenon (Koturbash *et al*, 2007).

Amongst those, small regulatory RNAs, microRNAs (miRNAs) are of a particular interest. MiRNAs are evolutionally conserved, small single-stranded non-protein-coding RNA molecules which are presently recognized as major negative gene regulators (Filipowicz et al, 2008; Nilsen, 2007; Niwa et Slack, 2007). Most miRNA genes are located in noncoding regions of the genome, but about one-fourth of mammalian miRNAs are found in coding sections or introns (Ying et Lin, 2004). MiRNAs are initially expressed as part of primary miRNAs (pri-miRNAs). The miRNA portion of the pri-miRNA transcript forms a hairpin, which is released by a dsRNA-specific ribonuclease Drosha in the nucleus to form a precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA) (Rana, 2007; Hutvagner, 2005; Lee et al, 2003; Hutvagner et Zamore, 2002). The pre-miRNAs are then exported to the cytoplasm, where Dicer (a member of the RNAse III superfamily) cleaves the pre-miRNA leading to the formation of a mature miRNA (Rana, 2007; Hutvagner, 2005; Lee et al, 2003; Hutvagner et Zamore, 2002). To control translation of target mRNAs, mature miRNAs must associate with the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) proteins (Rana, 2007; Hutvagner, 2005) such as Argonaute PACT (protein kinase, interferon-inducible double-stranded RNA-dependent (Ago), activator, PRKRA), fragile X mental retardation protein (FXR), TudorSN and other proteins (Joshua-Tor, 2006; Lee et al, 2006; Chendrimada et al, 2005; Gregory et al, 2005; Scadden, 2005; Jin et al, 2004). Ago proteins are important components of the RISC machinery (Joshua-Tor, 2006). Dicer was found to stably associate with the Ago2 protein (Chendrimada et al, 2005). PACT has been shown to interact with Dicer without facilitating its pre-miRNA cleavage activity (Lee et al, 2006). Finally, FxR protein interacts with mammalian Ago2 and is associated with the Dicer activity (Jin et al, 2004).

Tudor-SN is another subunit of the RNA-induced silencing complex, which is important to the mechanism of RNA interference and gene regulation (Scadden, 2005).

Being associated with RISCs, miRNAs bind to a specific section of mRNAs, thus serving as translational suppressors and regulators of the proteins production (Carthew, 2006; Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Hutvagner *et* Zamore, 2002). By doing so, the regulatory miRNAs in association with the miRNA processing machinery impact cellular differentiation, proliferation, apoptosis, and even predisposition to cancer (Fabbri *et al*, 2007; Wiemer, 2007; Zhang *et al*, 2007; Esquela-Kerscher *et* Slack, 2006; Lu *et al*, 2005). Indeed, aberrant levels of miRNAs have been reported in a variety of human cancers (Wiemer, 2007; Zhang *et al*, 2007; Lu *et al*, 2005).

Furthermore, several studies pointed towards a putative role of the miRNA processing machinery in tumor cells (Chiosea *et al*, 2007; Chiosea *et al*, 2006; Karube *et al*, 2005; Kaul *et* Sikand, 2004; Cheng *et al*, 2003). However, the functions of microRNAs and miRNA processing machinery in the genotoxic stress response in general (Marsit *et al*, 2006; Cheng *et al*, 2003) and in the radiation-induced bystander in particular have yet to be studied in detail.

Our previous studies hinted the putative task of miRNAs in bystander effects (Koturbash et al, 2007). The present study was designed to dissect the role of the microRNAome and microRNA machinery in the regulation of a cellular response to the direct (whole body) or indirect (cranial) exposure to IR in the spleen tissue of male and female mice. Here, we for the first time show that radiation exposure results in a significant and sex-specific deregulation of microRNAome and miRNA processing machinery in the directly exposed and shielded bystander spleen.

5.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.3.1 Animal Model

In this study, we analyzed microRNAome changes in the spleen of male and female C57BL/6 mice following in vivo cranial irradiation exposure. The 45 days old male mice (30 males and 30 female) were randomly assigned to different treatment groups. The whole body exposed cohort (10 male and 10 female animals) received 1 Gy of whole body exposure to X-rays (5cGy/s, 90kV, 5mA). The second cohort (10 male and 10 female animals) received 1 Gy of X-rays exposure to a scull only, while the rest of animal body were protected by a \sim 3 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for a human body protection in diagnostic radiology. The protection of shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete, as verified by careful dosimetry using a RAD-CHECK[™] monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, FL, USA). The control mice (10 male and 10 female animals) were sham treated. The animals were humanely sacrificed either 6 hours or 96 hours (4 days) after exposure. These time points were chosen to analyze the initial (6 hours) as well as persistent (4 days) responses, if any. Spleen tissue was sampled upon sacrifice and processed for further molecular studies. The experiment was independently reproduced according to the same scheme using 15 male and 15 female animals. Both experiments yielded congruent results. Another cohort of 10 animals was exposed to an approximate scatter dose of ~0.01Gy (Koturbash et al, 2008; Koturbash et al, 2007; Koturbash et al, 2006b). To determine the bystander ventral/spleen/thigh skin dose resulting from photon scatter within a mouse itself, a Monte Carlo simulation was performed (Koturbash et al, 2008; Koturbash et al, 2007; Koturbash et al, 2006b). The skin was assumed to be 0.1 cm thick, and a 2 mm thick lead shield covered one half of the mouse. An absorbed dose was tallied within the skin region in several locations in both the unshielded dorsal regions and the shielded ventral/thigh regions. The absorbed dose to the ventral skin/spleen located right beneath the skin from a 90 kVp X-ray spectrum was determined to be approximately 0.014 - 0.017 Gy for a 1 Gy dose delivered to the dorsal skin. Additionally, the scatter dose upon cranial was directly measured, and was found to be in the range of ~0.01Gy. The animals were sacrificed 6 hours after exposure.

To dissect the effect of sex hormones on the bystander effects manifestations, a cohort of 30 male and 30 female animals were subjected to gonadotomy at the age of 18 days. At the age of 45 days, the castrated and ovariectomised (CAST and OVX) animals were subjected to IR treatment using the same scheme as the intact animals.

Handling and care of animals was in strict accordance with the recommendations of the Canadian Council for Animal Care and Use. The procedures were approved by the University of Lethbridge Animal Welfare Committee.

5.3.2 miRNA Microarray Expression Analysis

Total RNA was extracted from mouse spleen tissues using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen, Burlington, Ontario) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Tissue from 3 animals per group was used for the analysis. The miRNA microarray analysis was performed by LC Sciences (Houston, TX). Ten micrograms of total RNA were size-fractionated (<200 nucleotides) by using a mirVana kit (Ambion, Austin, TX). Poly-A tails were added to the RNA sequences at the 3' ends using a poly(A) polymerase, and nucleotide tags were then ligated to the poly-A tails. The tagged RNAs were hybridized

to the dual-channel microarray µParaFlo microfluidics chips (LC Sciences) containing 439 miRNA probes to rat and mouse miRNAs and then labeled with tag-specific dendrimer Cy3 and Cy5 fluorescent dyes. Dye switching was performed to eliminate the dye bias. The detection probes melting temperature was balanced by incorporating varying numbers of modified nucleotides with the increased binding affinities. Hybridization images were collected using a GenePix 4000B laser scanner (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA), and then digitized using the Array-Pro image analysis software (Media Cybernetics, Silver Spring, MD). The maximum signal level of background probes was 180. A miRNA detection signal threshold was defined as twice the maximum background signal. Normalization was performed with a cyclic LOWESS (locally weighted regression) method to remove system-related variations, as previously described (Pogribny et al, 2007; Bolstad et al, 2003). Data adjustments included datafiltering, log 2 transformation, and gene centering and normalization. The *t*-test analysis was conducted between the control, whole body exposed and bystander sample groups. MicroRNAs with p-values < 0.05 were selected for cluster analysis.

5.3.3 Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) expression analysis

Quantitative real-time PCRs (qRT-PCRs) were performed by using SuperTaq Polymerase (Ambion) and a mirVana qRT-PCR miRNA Detection Kit (Ambion) following the manufacturer's instructions. Reactions contained mirVana qRT-PCR Primer Sets specific for miR-34a, miR-17-5p, miR-20a, miR-26, miR-92, miR-106, and miR-150, human 5S rRNA served as a positive control. Quantitative real-time PCR was

performed on a SmartCycler (Cepheid, Sunnyvale, CA). End-point reaction products were also analyzed on a 3.5% high-resolution agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide.

5.3.4 Immunohistochemistry

Paraffin embedding and sectioning were conducted at Central Vet Labs, Edmonton, AB. The sections were stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) for the histopathological examination. Following the pathological examination, the tissues were assembled into tissue microarrays (TMAs) with 2 mm cores. TMAs offer great benefits for the fast, consistent and efficient analysis of large amounts of data. The TMAs were produced by Pantomics, Inc (www.pantomics.com). Immunohistochemical staining was conducted using the antibodies against Dicer, FXR, PACT, TUDOR-SN (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA), Ago 2 and p38 (Abcam, Cambridge, MA) in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations. In brief, upon the citrate buffer the epitope retrieval slides were rinsed and subjected to serum blocking to prevent the non-specific binding of immunoglobulin. Sections then were incubated with primary antibodies, rinsed and subjected to peroxidase blocking. Following the peroxidase blocking, the slides were incubated with the secondary biotinylated antibody, subjected to HRP-Streptavidin detection and counterstained with hematoxylin. Positive cells stained brown/purple, while negative cells stained blue. Positive cells were enumerated in, at least, 20 high power fields.

5.3.5 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis (Student's *t*-test, Bonferroni correction, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's tests) was performed using the MS Excel 2000 and JMP5 software packages.

5.4 RESULTS

In this study, we utilized an in vivo murine model to identify and compare microRNAome changes in spleen of whole body and head-exposed animals. In the course of the study, experimental animals (males and females of comparable weight) were divided in several experimental cohorts. The 'whole body exposed' cohort received 1 Gy of whole body irradiation to X-rays. The 'bystander' cohort received 1 Gy of X-rays exposure to the scull only, while the rest of the animal body was protected by a \sim 3 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for the human body protection in diagnostic radiology. The identical shielding was used in the published studies on the bystander effect in rodent models (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). The protection of the shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete as verified by careful dosimetry. Control mice were sham treated. The animals were humanely sacrificed either 6 hours or 96 hours after exposure to analyze both the initial and persistent responses.

5.4.1 MicroRNAome changes in spleen of whole-body and head exposed male and female mice

Analysis of the murine spleen microRNA profile revealed a number of intriguing patterns. First of all, the background levels of miRNA expression in male and female spleen appeared to be quite different. Specifically, 8 microRNAs were found upregulated in the spleen tissue of intact male mice in comparison with females, whereas 4 were up-regulated in the intact female spleen in comparison with the male spleen (Fig. 5.1).

Next, we analyzed microRNAome changes upon X ray exposure in the directly irradiated and bystander spleen. Since we previously noted that both direct irradiation and bystander effects in spleen were very pronounced 96 hours after exposure and persisted even further, we decided to use this time-point for the initial analysis of radiation-induced microRNAome changes.

We found that exposure to ionizing radiation resulted in gross and sex-specific microRNAome perturbations in murine spleen tissue. In male spleen, 4 miRNAs were up-regulated and 8 miRNAs were downregulated by whole body irradiation. In female spleen, 5 microRNAs were up-regulated and 15 were down-regulated by whole body exposure. Amongst those, miR-34a was significantly upregulated and miR-150 was significantly downregulated in both sexes. Their expression was independently confirmed by qRT-PCR (data not shown).

The observed upregulation of miR-34a in the exposed spleen tissue of males and females constitutes an important novel finding. The upregulated miR-34a is known to exert a negative impact on transcription factors E2F1 via p53 pathway (He *et al*, 2007a; He *et al*, 2007b) and on E2F3 (Welch *et al*, 2007). Consequently, miR-34a has been assumed to be a tumor suppressor miRNA (He *et al*, 2007a; He *et al*, 2007b; Welch *et al*, 2007). Therefore, its upregulation in the exposed tissue may be viewed as a positive protective effect. Its role in radiation responses has to be further analyzed.

Cranial irradiation also resulted in a profound and sex-specific pattern of microRNAome changes in the shielded bystander spleen. In male mice, it led to downregulation of 6 microRNAs in the bystander spleen. In the female bystander spleen,

110

cranial exposure resulted in upregulation of 3 and downregulaton 6 microRNAs (Fig. 5.2).

Comparison of miRNA profiles of the exposed and bystander spleen revealed that only 1 microRNA (miR-26b) was downregulated under both conditions in males. In females, microRNA profiles of the exposed and bystander spleen tissue shared more similarities. There 4 microRNAs (miR-30e, miR-24, miR-181a and miR-422b) were down-regulated in both groups (Fig. 5.2). Their expression was also independently confirmed by qRT-PCR.

Furthermore, evaluation of miRNAome patterns of the male and female bystander spleen also revealed several interesting findings. We observed a significant (p < 0.05) down-regulation of microRNAs miR-23a and miR-23b (Fig. 5.2) and a slight (p < 0.1) down-regulation of microRNA miR-24 in the male bystander spleen tissue. Similarly, we observed a significant (p < 0.05) down-regulation of miR-24 in the female bystander spleen tissue. Similarly, we observed a significant (p < 0.05) down-regulation of miR-24 in the female bystander spleen. These miRNAs share a lot of similarities in their genome locations and in their targets. Specifically, miR-24 that was cloned from a mouse (Lagos-Quintana *et al*, 2002) and is supposed to stem from a hairpin originating from chromosome 13. It also has a second predicted hairpin sequence on chromosome 8. MiR-23b originates from chromosome 13 and is located in the vicinity of miR-24-1. In addition, both of them, miR-23b and miR-24, target Notch1 that is a known apoptosis and cell differentiation regulator (Fukuda *et al*, 2005). At the same time, the miR-23a hairpin derived from chromosome 8 is located in a close proximity with the predicted hairpin for miR-24-2.

The aforementioned miRNAs are also confirmed to target MAPK14 (also known as p38) (Kiriakidou et al, 2004) and chemokine CXCL12 (Lewis *et al*, 2003). MAPK14

(p38) has been shown to be implicated in the formation of a bystander response (Azzam *et al*, 2002). CXCL12 is an important cytokine (Juarez *et al*, 2007). CXCL12 can induce elevation of cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} levels (Bendall *et al*, 2005), and calcium flux was observed in bystander cells in the conditioned medium experiments (Lyng *et al*, 2006a; Shao *et al*, 2006). The fact that miR-23a, miR-23b and miR-24 were altered in the bystander spleen of both sexes allows us to propose them as putative "bystander miRNAs". Moreover, the observed down-regulation of miR-24 and miR-23 species was paralleled by a significant increase in the expression of their target protein p38 (Fig. 5.7). Based on the aforementioned facts, the exact roles of these miRNAs in bystander effects have to be further discerned.

We also saw significant changes in several miRNAs implicated in the regulation of proliferation and apoptosis in the exposed and bystander spleen (Esquela-Kerscher *et* Slack, 2006). These were miR-92, miR17-5p, miR-20a, miR-106 (Fig. 5.2). Such changes were in part expected, since radiation exposure is well known to disturb a fine balance between proliferation and apoptosis in the directly exposed and bystander tissue (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Belyakov *et al*, 2005; Morgan, 2003a, Morgan, 2003b). Yet, further detailed analysis is required to delineate their involvement in the radiation and bystander responses.

5.4.2 Castration and ovariectomization of animals significantly impact microRNAome and its response to genotoxic stress

Having seen the marked sex differences in microRNAome changes in the exposed and bystander spleen, we decided to deduce what impact sex hormones may have on the aforementioned phenomenon. To do so, weanling animals were subjected to gonadectomy - castration (CAST) and ovariectomization (OVX). At the age of 45 days, the cohorts of CAST and OVX animals were exposed to radiation using the protocol described above.

Our study revealed that castration and ovariectomization strongly affected the murine spleen microRNAome. We found that sterilization of animals led to an increase in the number of differentially expressed miRNAs (Fig. 5.3). In total, expression patterns of 28 microRNAs were distinct: 25 of them were up-regulated in CAST males and 3 in OVX females in comparison to the sterilized animals of the opposite sex.

Furthermore, comparison of microRNA expression in the intact and sterilized animals revealed a drastic impact of the sterilization procedure on microRNAome (Fig. 5.8).

Radiation exposure significantly influenced the microRNAome level of CAST and OVX animals. Whole body irradiation led to elevated levels of 2 miRNAs and decreased the level of 1 miRNA in CAST animals. In OVX animals, it resulted in upregulation of 7 and down-regulation of 4 microRNAs.

Head irradiation caused up-regulation of 11 and down-regulation of 3 miRNAs in CAST males. It also led to up-regulation of 1 miRNA in OVX animals.

Surprisingly, a pattern of radiation-induced miRNAome changes observed in spayed animals was very distinct from that seen in intact animals. In the future, a detailed analysis of cellular and organismal repercussions of these changes may lead to furthering our understanding of the interplay between hormonal regulation and genotoxic stress responses.

5.4.3. Sex-specific changes in the levels of Dicer and RISC proteins upon whole body and cranial exposure in murine spleen

Production and function of miRNAs requires a set of proteins collectively referred to as the microRNA processing machinery, or miR machinery (Nilsen, 2007; Carthew, 2006; Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Gregory *et al*, 2005; Hutvagner, 2002). The altered balance of the miR machinery components may result in altered miRNA levels and influence the interaction between miRNAs and their cognate mRNAs (Nilsen, 2007; Carthew, 2006; Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Gregory *et al*, 2005; Hutvagner, 2002).

Having seen pronounced and sex-specific miRNA alterations in exposed and bystander murine spleens, we decided to further investigate radiation and bystanderinduced changes in the miR machinery proteins. In this study, we analyzed and compared levels of the RNA processing enzyme Dicer and RISC machinery components – Ago2, FxR, TUDOR-SN and PACT in male and female spleens upon whole body and cranial irradiation.

The IHC analysis revealed that whole body and cranial radiation exposure led to a significant (p<0.05) up-regulation of Dicer expression in the spleen of male and female mice 6 and 96 hours after exposure (Fig. 5.4). Interestingly, 96 hours after exposure, up-regulation was more pronounced in males than in females. Dicer expression pattern in CAST and OVX animals differed from that in intact mice. In CAST animals whole body exposure let to a less pronounced Dicer induction, while cranial exposure led to a small but significant Dicer induction only 96 hours after irradiation. No Dicer changes were seen in CAST animals 6 hours after cranial exposure. Similarly, in the OVX spleen small

but statistically significant changes were seen only 6 hours after whole body or head exposure.

Dicer is involved in the processing of pre-miRNAs in the cytoplasm, leading to the formation of mature miRNAs (Cummins et al, 2006; Tijsterman et Plasterk, 2004). Any alterations in Dicer levels usually result in drastic changes in the microRNAome. Knockout of Dicer led to a significant down-regulation of a large number of miRNAs (Cummins et al, 2006). Recently, Dicer was explored in the cancer and carcinogenesis domain. Dicer was found to be up-regulated in prostate adenocarcinoma (Chiosea et al, 2006) and Burkitt lymphoma (Kaul et Sikand, 2004). In lung carcinoma, contrarily, Dicer levels were decreased (Chiosea et al, 2007). Our data for the first time show that Dicer levels may be changed in cells and tissues in response to genotoxic stress. Dicer, therefore, may play an important role in fine-tuning genotoxic stress responses mediated via microRNAs in both directly exposed and bystander tissues. Besides being an important RNA interference regulator, Dicer is known to affect the cell cycle G1 checkpoint and DNA damage checkpoints (Carmichael et al, 2004). Furthermore, Dicer is a main contributor to the maintenance of centromeric heterochromatin and chromosome segregation (Fugukawa et al, 2004; Volpe et al, 2003; Provost et al, 2002; Volpe et al, 2002). The aforementioned phenomena are affected by direct irradiation (Rodemann et Blaese, 2007) and bystander effects (reviewed in Morgan et Sowa, 2007; Mothersill et Seymour, 2004; Morgan, 2003a; Morgan, 2003b) Therefore, we may speculate that these processes may be partially perturbed due to Dicer dysregulation.

To regulate the expression of their target mRNAs, miRNAs need to be associated with proteins of the RISC complex. Amongst those, Ago2 is one of the most important

115

(Joshua-Tor, 2006; Chendrimada *et al*, 2005, Gregory *et al*, 2005). We noted that in the male spleen, whole body radiation exposure resulted in a significant (p<0.05) down-regulation of Ago2 96 hours after irradiation (Fig. 5.6). Cranial exposure led to a significant (p<0.05) up-regulation of Ago2 in the male spleen 6 hours following radiation treatment. In females, whole body irradiation induced a significant drop in Ago2 expression 6 and 96 hours after exposure (p<0.05). Alongside with this, cranial exposure caused a significant (p<0.05) decrease in Ago2 levels in the bystander spleen 96 hours after exposure (Fig. 5.6).

Interestingly, CAST and OVX animals exhibited different patterns of Ago2 expression upon irradiation. In CAST and OVX animals, both whole body and cranial irradiation led to a significant up-regulation of Ago2. Up-regulation was seen both 6 and 96 hours after treatment and was more pronounced in CAST animals than in OVX ones. Ago2 is very important for the final Dicer-mediated processing of mature miRNAs, and further for their proper interaction with the RISC members (Joshua-Tor, 2006). Notably, scarce studies showed that Ago levels were significantly elevated in multiple tumor cells lines (Jaronczyk *et al*, 2005). Therefore, up-regulation of Ago2 may have a negative influence on the exposed and bystander tissue, where it was noted. In the future dysregulation of Ago2 has to be further explored in the context of radiation- and bystander-induced carcinogenesis.

FXR levels were found to be statistically significantly elevated in the bystander spleen of cranially exposed males 6 hours after irradiation, in the irradiated spleen of the whole body exposed female mice 96 hours after treatment and in the irradiated spleen of the whole body exposed CAST animals 6 hours after the X-ray application (Fig. 5.6).

Notably, in OVX animals, all treatments led to a significant up-regulation of FXR. FXR interacts with mammalian Ago2 and is associated with Dicer activity (Jin *et al*, 2004a; Jin *et al*, 2004b). Therefore, any changes in its expression may influence production and activity of microRNAs.

PACT is another vital member of the RISC complex (Lee *et al*, 2006). It interacts with Dicer and may contribute to stabilization of the Dicer protein (Lee *et al*, 2006). PACT levels were down-regulated in the exposed male and female spleen 6 hours after exposure. Contrarily, in the bystander male spleen, PACT expression was statistically significantly elevated both 6 and 96 hours after cranial irradiation. In the bystander female spleen, PACT was down-regulated 96 hours after treatment. Interestingly, CAST and OVX animal groups exhibited different patterns of PACT induction upon irradiation. In CAST animals, PACT up-regulation was seen only 6 hours after the whole body X-ray exposure. In OVX animals, up-regulation of PACT was observed 96 hours following the whole body and head irradiation. Data on the cellular effects of PACT are relatively scarce. The up-regulation of PACT was reported in bronchoalveolar carcinoma, and higher levels of PACT were considered a poor prognostic factor (Roh *et al*, 2005). The role of PACT in genotoxic stress responses and carcinogenesis has yet to be established.

TUDOR-SN levels were significantly affected in the exposed male animals. Whole body irradiation down-regulated TUDOR-SN 6 and 96 hours after exposure. Cranial irradiation led to TUDOR-SN down-regulation 6 hours after radiation treatment. In females, contrarily, TUDOR-SN was significantly up-regulated 96 hours following whole body exposure. Patterns of TUDOR-SN induction by radiation in the spayed mice differed significantly from those in the intact ones. In CAST animals, whole body

117

exposure led to significantly increased levels of TUDOR-SN 6 and 96 hours after irradiation, and cranial exposure resulted in up-regulation of TUDOR-SN 96 hours after treatment. In OVX animals, TUDOR-SN was up-regulated after all treatments and all time-points. TUDOR-SN is an important RISC machinery component. It harbors a recognizable nuclease domain and could therefore contribute to the RNA degradation observed in RNAi (Scadden, 2005). Its exact role in the RISC complexes has to be further delineated. Overall, whole-body and cranial exposure-induced patterns of the miRNA machinery were significantly different in males and females, and in CAST and OVX animals.

Both the deregulated microRNAome and the altered expression of Dicer and RISC may result in significant changes in the expression of various proteins that partake in many important cellular pathways such as maintenance of genome stability, DNA repair, cell cycle control, apoptosis, proliferation, differentiation. All these processes are affected by direct irradiation. Additionally, they are the known targets of bystander effects.

The altered microRNAome and miR machinery may also be explored as potential bystander effects biomarkers. Future studies are needed to dissect the role of the miRNAs and miRNA machinery in radiation and bystander responses.

It is known that while passing through the tissue, X-rays can be reflected, and this leads to the formation of a small 'scattered' dose of radiation in the protected tissue (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Yet, exposure of animals to a scatter dose did not exert any changes in the exposed spleen. We therefore concluded that changes observed in the shielded spleen tissue can be classified as true

bystander effects. This conclusion is also supported by a series of our previous studies that also showed that the observed in vivo bystander effects are not initiated by the scatter-dose (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b).

5.5 DISCUSSION

In this study, we for the first time report the pronounced and sex-determined microRNAome deregulation that occurs in the mouse spleen tissue upon whole body and cranial irradiation. The main findings of the present study are that: (i) male and female spleen tissues are characterized by very distinct microRNA patterns; (ii) radiation exposure alters microRNAome of male and female animals and induces sex-specific changes of microRNA levels in the exposed spleen tissue; (iii) cranial exposure also influences spleen microRNAome and causes distinct changes in the male and female shielded bystander spleen. Importantly, these are the first data on radiation- and bystander-induced microRNAome changes in animal tissues in vivo.

Furthermore, our study is the first to investigate the role of sex hormones in microRNAome regulation *in vivo*. We provide evidence that the microRNAome of castrated and ovariectomized mice differs very much from the microRNAome of intact animals. Additionally, radiation and bystander responses of sterilized animals differ drastically from intact animal responses.

Our microRNAome data sets may provide a roadmap for further analysis of the role of microRNAome in genotoxic stress responses. Specifically, our data provide an opportunity to integrate sex hormones and stress responses.

The radiation- and bystander –induced microRNAs identified in our study may further be explored as sex-specific biomarkers of direct and indirect/bystander responses.

It is known that radiation-induced cancer occurs more frequently in males (Guizard *et al*, 2001; Noshcenko *et al*, 2001; Yoshida *et al*, 1993; http://www.infobiogen.fr/services/chromcancer/Anomalies/splenvillousID2063.html), yet

120

the molecular grounds of this sex-specific bias are not well understood. The microRNA patterns observed in this study in the male and female spleen tissue may be used to further explore the molecular basis of sex differences in radiation-induced carcinogenesis.

Another important outcome of this study is a proof of radiation- and bystanderinducibility of Dicer and other RISC complex members. Dicer is a key RNAse involved in the final steps of microRNA maturation. It works in tight collaboration with Ago2, PACT, FXR and TUDOR-SN. All of these proteins exhibit altered expression upon direct irradiation. They are also changed in the shielded bystander spleen. The altered levels of microRNA machinery go well together with the observed microRNAome deregulation. Cellular and organismal repercussions of the observed changes need to be further defined. Moreover, the mechanisms of sex differences in the microRNAome and microRNA processing machinery levels have to be further explored.

Altered Dicer and RISC levels, together with the altered microRNAome, may serve as novel and sex-specific biomarkers of exposure and bystander effects.

5.6 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Karen Dow-Cazal and Charlotte Holmes for animal care. We appreciate the help of Dr. Valentina Titova in proofreading this manuscript. This research was supported by ACB and CIHR operating grants to Olga Kovalchuk. Igor Koturbash is the recipient of the Dr. Cyril Kay Alberta Cancer Board (ACB) Graduate Scholarship. Kristy Kutanzi is the recipient of NSERC Canada Graduate Scholarship, Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research (AHFMR) Graduate Scholarship, Keith and Hope Ferguson Memorial Scholarship and the Queen Elizabeth Graduate Scholarship. Lidiya Luzhna is a recipient of the Alberta Cancer Board Graduate Studentship. Jonathan Loree was a recipient of the NSERC Undergraduate Summer Research Award.

5.7. FIGURE LEGENDS



Figure 5.1. Hierarchical clustering of differentially

expressed miRNA genes in male and female spleen samples.

Hierarchical clusters of significantly altered miRNAs (as determined by ANOVA) across the male and female mouse spleen. Red denotes high expression levels, whereas green depicts low expression levels. Each miRNA listed is significantly differentially expressed (p < 0.05) between male and female mice.



intact animals

Figure 5.2. Differentially expressed miRNAs in spleen of male and female mice subjected to whole body and head exposure of 1 Gy of X rays.

Hierarchical clusters of differentially expressed miRNA genes in spleen of whole body and head exposed male and female mice (as determined by ANOVA). Each miRNA listed is significantly differentially expressed (p < 0.05) between control and treatment groups. Color arrows denote microRNAs expressed differentially expressed in different groups.



Figure 5.3. Hierarchical clustering of differentially expressed miRNA genes in castrated (CAST) and ovariectomized (OVX) spleen samples.

Hierarchical clusters of significantly altered miRNAs (as determined by ANOVA) across the CAST and OVX mouse spleen. Red denotes high expression levels, whereas green depicts low expression levels. Each miRNA listed is significantly differentially expressed (p < 0.05) between CAST and OVX mice.



castrated/ovariectomized animals

Figure 5.4. Differentially expressed miRNAs in spleen of castrated (CAST) and ovariectomized (OVX) mice subjected to whole body and head exposure of 1 Gy of X rays.

Hierarchical clusters of differentially expressed miRNA genes in spleen of whole body and head exposed CAST and OVX mice (as determined by ANOVA). Each miRNA listed is significantly differentially expressed (p < 0.05) between control and treatment groups. Color arrows denote microRNAs expressed differentially expressed in different groups.



Figure 5.5. Changes in the Dicer levels in the exposed and bystander spleen of intact male, intact female, castrated (CAST) and ovariectomized (OVX) mice.

The levels of Dicer positive cells relative to control are shown, mean values \pm SEM, n=400* - p<0.05, Student's t-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.



Figure 5.6. Changes in the Ago2, PACT, FXR and TUDOR-SN levels

in the exposed and bystander spleen of intact male, intact female,

castrated (CAST) and ovariectomized (OVX) mice.

The levels of Ago2, PACT, FXR and TUDOR-SN positive cells relative to control are shown, mean values \pm SEM, n=400* - p<0.05, Student's t-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.



Figure 5.7. Changes in p38 levels in bystander male and female spleen.



Figure 5.8. Hierarchical clustering of differentially expressed miRNA genes in intact (male/female) and sterilized (CAST/OVX) spleen samples.

6. ROLE OF EPIGENETIC EFFECTORS IN MAINTENANCE OF THE LONG-TERM PERSISTANT BYSTNADER EFFECT IN SPLEEN *IN VIVO*¹

¹Chapter 6 has been published in its entirety:

Koturbash I, Boyko A, Rodriguez-Juarez R, McDonald R, Tryndyak V, Kovalchuk I, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2007) Role of epigenetic effectors in maintenance of the long-term persistent bystander effect in spleen in vivo. *Carcinogenesis*, **28**:1831-8
6.1 ABSTRACT

Radiation therapy (RT) is a primary treatment modality for brain tumors, yet it has been linked to the increased incidence of secondary, post-RT cancers. These cancers are thought to be linked to indirect radiation-induced bystander effects. Bystander effects occur when irradiated cells communicate damage to nearby, non-irradiated 'bystander' cells, ultimately contributing to genome destabilization in the non-exposed cells. Recent evidence suggests that bystander effects may be epigenetic in nature; however, characterization of epigenetic mechanisms involved in bystander effect generation and its long-term persistence has yet to be defined.

To investigate the possibility that localized X-ray-irradiation induces persistent bystander effects in distant tissues, we monitored the induction of epigenetic changes (i.e., alterations in DNA methylation, histone methylation and miRNA expression) in the rat spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after localized cranial exposure to 20Gy of X rays.

We found that localized cranial radiation exposure led to the induction of a bystander effect in lead-shielded, distant spleen tissues. Specifically, this exposure caused a profound epigenetic dysregulation in the bystander spleen tissue which manifested as a significant loss of global DNA methylation, alterations in methylation of LINE 1 retrotransposable elements, and downregulation of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding protein MeCP2. Further, irradiation significantly altered expression of miR-194, a microRNA putatively targeting both DNMT3a and MeCP2. This study is the first to report conclusive evidence of the long-term persistence of bystander effects in radiation

carcinogenesis target organs (spleen) upon localized distant exposure using the doses comparable to those used for clinical brain tumor treatments.

6.2 INTRODUCTION

Radiation therapy (RT) is the number one treatment for almost all brain tumor types (Curry *et al*, 2005), malignant (Shu *et al*, 1998; Halberg *et al*, 1991; Krischer *et al*, 1991), as well as benign (Attanasio *et al*, 2003). Despite the markedly better prognosis and increased patient survival rates after RT, a serious drawback of induction of secondary tumors arose. Numerous cases of secondary cancer development following RT have been reported (Simmons *et* Laws, 1998; Brada *et al*, 1992), yet mechanisms of secondary cancers remain enigmatic. Recent studies attribute secondary carcinogenesis to indirect radiation effects, particularly – to the radiation-induced bystander effect.

Bystander effect is a phenomenon whereby irradiated cells communicate the damage to the non-irradiated nearby 'bystander' cells, thus contributing to their genome destabilization and carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall *et* Hei, 2003; Hall, 2003). This enigmatic phenomenon is considered by some researchers to be a negative complication in radiation oncology, while others refer to it as an important protective homeostatic response (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2005; Hall, 2003; Hall *et* Hei, 2003; Camphausen *et al*, 2003; Redpath *et al*, 2001).

The majority of the bystander effect data currently come from the studies in cell cultures, while *in vivo* data are scarce (Hall, 2003; Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). Mechanistically, current models link radiation-induced bystander effects with the radiation-induced genome instability (Goldberg, 2003; Morgan, 2003b; Morgan, 2003c; Morgan *et al*, 2002). Radiation-induced genomic instability which encompasses a wide range of end points such as gross genome rearrangements, chromosome aberrations, gene mutation (Morgan, 2003c; Dubrova, 2003) was recently suggested to have an epigenetic

nature, yet the contribution of known epigenetic mechanisms to its generation has to be defined (Dubrova, 2003; Nagar *et al*, 2003).

Epigenetic changes are heritably stable alterations and include DNA methylation, histone modifications and RNA-mediated silencing (Jaenisch et Bird, 2003). Aberrant cytosine DNA methylation is associated with genomic instability, increased genome rearrangements rates and is linked to cancer development (Royo et al, 2006; Baylin, 2005; Jaenisch et Bird, 2003). A variety of DNA damaging agents, including ionizing radiation (IR), are known to affect genome DNA methylation pattern (Raiche et al, 2004; Pogribny et al, 2004a; Minamoto et al, 1999). DNA methylation changes are closely connected with the alterations in the other components of chromatin structure, primarily histone modifications, which are also affected by IR exposure (Pogribny *et al*, 2005). One of the mechanisms of chromatin modification is the involvement of small regulatory RNAs (Bernstein et Allis, 2005). Regulatory RNAs were associated with cellular differentiation, proliferation, apoptosis, as well as with predisposition to cancer (Sevignani et al, 2006; Hwang et Mendell, 2006; Hammond, 2006). These molecules have the ability change the pattern of gene expression or target epigenetic modifications in various regions of the genome (Pogribny et al, 2005; Raiche et al, 2004; Pogribny et al, 2004a; Minamoto et al, 1999). The role of RNA-mediated silencing, specifically microRNAs (miRNAs), in bystander effects has never been addressed.

We have recently confirmed the existence of *in vivo* bystander effects using a mouse skin model whereby half of the animal body was exposed to radiation while the other half was protected by the medical grade shield (Koturbash et al, 2006b). The data showed that X-ray exposure to one side of the animal body caused profound epigenetic

changes in the unexposed bystander body half 4 days after exposure. The potential of the localized body part exposures to induce bystander effects has never been addressed in detail.

The data obtained in the mouse skin model showed that bystander effects were the most prominent when spleen was in the field of irradiation, suggesting a possible role of spleen in the bystander effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Spleen is an important radiation-target organ (Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a), yet the existence and molecular mechanisms of the radiation-induced bystander effects in spleen have never been addressed.

Also, to be relevant for carcinogenesis the bystander effects should accumulate and/or persist over a long period of time. Yet, the long-term persistence of the distant bystander lesions in somatic organs upon irradiation has never been addressed.

To investigate the possibility that localized X-ray-irradiation induces bystander effects in the distant tissue, we monitored the induction of epigenetic changes (i.e. DNA methylation, histone methylation and miRNA expression) in spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after the localized cranial irradiation. Here, we report that localized cranial radiation exposure leads to decreased levels of global DNA methylation, alters the levels of key proteins known to modulate methylation patterns and silencing (e.i. de novo methyltransferase DNMT3a and methyl-binding protein MeCP2) and contributes to reactivation of LINE1 retrotransposons in the bystander spleen, located at least 16 cm from the irradiation site. We also show that radiation exposure results in the altered levels of *miR-194* in plasma and spleen of animals subjected to cranial X-irradiation. Importantly, the changes persisted for 7 months after exposure. These are some of the

first data to clearly demonstrate that bystander effects occur *in vivo* in distant tissue and, most importantly, persist over a long period of time and are epigenetically regulated.

6.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

6.3.1 Model and Irradiation of Animals

In this study we examined the genetic and epigenetic alterations in rat spleen following *in vivo* cranial irradiation exposure. Rats (3 months old male Long Evans animals) were randomly assigned to different treatment groups. Handling and care of animals was in the strict accordance with the recommendations of the Canadian Council for Animal Care and Use. The procedures have been approved by the University of Lethbridge Animal Welfare Committee. Animals were housed in a virus-free facility and given food and water *ad libitum*.

The whole body exposed cohort (6 animals) received 20Gy (5cGy/s) of X-rays (90kV, 5mA) applied as two doses of 10 Gy in two consecutive days. The animals were sacrificed 24 hours after the second exposure. The head-exposed cohort (18 animals) received 20 Gy (5cGy/s) of X-rays (90kV, 5mA) to the hippocampal area of the scull, applied as two doses of 10Gy in two consecutive days. The rest of the animal body protected by a ~3 mm thick lead shield, the same type as used for the human body protection in diagnostic radiology. The protection of shielded 'bystander' tissue was complete, as verified by careful dosimetry using RAD-CHECK[™] monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc, Carle Place, NY). Six animals were humanely sacrificed 24 hours after exposure to address the early bystander effects. Twelve animals were humanely sacrificed 7 months after exposure. This time point is sufficient to see the persistence, if any, of the radiation-induced changes, as 7 months in rat life correspond to 10 human years (Quinn, 2005). Control rats (12 animals) were sham treated. For the sham treatment the animals were places into the irradiator machine and completely

shielded by lead. No radiation leakage through the shield has occurred as verified by dosimetry using RAD-CHECK[™] monitor (Nuclear Associates div. of Victoreen, Inc). Six control animals were sacrificed 24 hours after exposure, while the other six animals – 7 months after exposure. Spleen tissue was sampled upon sacrifice, snap-frozen and processed for further molecular studies. Upon sacrifice, blood from *vena cava* was collected into the polypropylene tubes with heparin and plasma was obtained by centrifugation (440g, 10 min). Plasma was carefully removed and snap frozen.

6.3.2 Cytosine Extension Assay to Detect Sequence Specific Changes in DNA Methylation

Total DNA was prepared from spleen tissue of exposed and control animals using Qiagen DNAeasy Kit (Qiagen, Mississauga, Ontario) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The cytosine extension assay and the determination of the absolute percent of double-stranded unmethylated CCGG sites was conducted as previously described (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2004b). DNA methylation changes in the exposed cohorts were related to the age-matched controls. No statistically significant age-related changes were noted.

6.3.3 Western Immunoblotting

Western immunoblotting for DNMT1, DNMT3a, DNMT3b, MeCP2 and PCNA was conducted using spleen tissue of exposed and control animals as described before (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Pogribny *et al*, 2005) using the following antibodies - DNMT1 (1: 1000, Abcam, Cambridge, MA), DNMT3a, DNMT3b (1:500, Abgent, San Diego,

CA), MeCP2 (1: 1000, Abcam, Cambridge, MA) and PCNA (1:500, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). Antibody binding was revealed by incubation with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and the ECL Plus immunoblotting detection system (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé, Québec). Chemiluminescence was detected by Biomax MR films (Eastman Kodak, New Haven, CT). Signals were quantified using NIH ImageJ 1.63 Software and normalized to both GAPDH and the Mr 50,000 protein which gave consistent results. Protein levels in the exposed cohorts were related to the age-matched controls.

6.3.4 Analysis of LINE 1 Methylation Status by COBRA Assay

Methylation status of long interspersed nucleotide elements (LINE-1) was determined by COBRA assay, which consists of a standard bisulfite modification of genomic DNA, subsequent PCR amplification and digestion of PCR product with appropriate restriction endonuclease (Asada *et al*, 2006; Tryndyak *et al*, 2006; Xiong *et* Laird, 1997). The combination of sodium bisulfite treatment and PCR amplification results in methylation-dependent creation of new restriction endonuclease sites, such as RsaI, or methylation dependent retention of pre-existing sites, such as BstUI. Briefly, genomic DNA was treated with sodium bisulfite as previously described in detail (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006). Bisulfite-modified DNA was PCR-amplified with primers corresponding to the regulatory region of rat LINE-1 sequence (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006). The sense primer was 5'-TTTGGTGAGTTTGGGATA-3', and the antisense primer was 5'-CTCAAAAATACCCACCTAAC-3'. The PCR products were digested with RsaI or BstUI restriction endonucleases (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA). The digested

products were separated on 3% high resolution agarose gels (Sigma, St. Louis, MO), stained with ethidium bromide, photographed, and the band intensity was analyzed by NIH ImageJ 1.63 Software.

6.3.5 mRNA Isolation and Real-time Reverse Transcription-PCR (RT-PCR)

Total mRNA was isolated from frozen spleen tissue of control and exposed animals by using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen, Burlington, Ontario) and first-strand cDNA template was synthesized using RevertAid[™] First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kits (Fermentas, Burlington, Ontario) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The primers used in this study were synthesized by Operon Biotechnologies (Huntsville, Alabama). The LINE1 ORF1 (Long Interspersed Nuclear Element 1 open reading frame 1) primer sequences were: LINE 1 ORF1 forward 5'-AAGAAACACCTCCCGTCACA-3'; LINE1 ORF reverse 5'-CCTCCTTATGTTGGGCTTTACC- 3'. The beta actin primers were: beta actin forward 5'-CCTCTGAACCCTAAGGCCAA-3'; beta actin reverse 5'-AGCCTGGATGGCTACGTACA-3'. The data for LINE 1 ORF1 were standardized against the actin data. Control wells containing SYBR Green PCR master mix and primers without sample cDNA emitted no fluorescence after 40 cycles.

6.3.6 Histone Extraction

The acid extracts were prepared from frozen spleen tissues using lysis buffer containing 10 mM HEPES, pH 7.9, 1.5 mM MgCl2, 10 mM KCl , 0.5 mM DTT , 1.5 mM PMSF, followed by addition of HCl to a final concentration of 200 mM. Cell lysates

were centrifuged at 14000xg for 10 min at 4°C, and the acid-insoluble pellets were discarded. The supernatant fractions, which contain the acid soluble proteins, were purified by sequential dialysis against 100 mM acetic acid and H₂0. Protein concentrations were determined by Bradford assay (Pierce, Rockford, IL). Equal amounts of total histones (40 μ g) were resolved on a 15% polyacrylamide gel. Proteins were transferred onto PVDF membranes (Pogribny *et al*, 2005).

6.3.7 Analysis of Histone Modifications

Equal amounts of total histones were resolved on 15% polyacrylamide gel and transferred onto PVDF membranes. Membranes were incubated using anti-trimethylhistone H3 lysine 9 (1:1000), anti-trimethyl-histone H4 lysine20 (1:2000), anti-histone H3 (1:1000) and anti-histone H4 (1:1000) primary antibodies (Upstate, Charlottesville, VA). Upon secondary alkaline phosphatase-labeled antibody treatment chemifluorescence was detected with the ECL Substrate for Western Blotting (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ) and measured directly by Storm Imaging System (Molecular Dynamics, Sunnyvale, CA).

6.3.8 miRNA Microarray Expression Analysis

Total RNA from frozen plasma was prepared using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen, Burlington, Ontario) according to manufacturer's instructions. Total RNA from rat spleen was also extracted using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen, Burlington, Ontario) according to manufacturer's instructions, size-fractionated (<200 nt) by using the *mir*Vana kit (Ambion, Austin, TX) and labeled with Cy3 and Cy5 fluorescent dyes. Dye switching was performed to eliminate the dye bias. Pairs of labeled samples were hybridized to dual-channel microarrays. Microarray assays were performed on a μ ParaFlo microfluidics chip with each of the detection probes containing a nucleotide sequence of coding segment complementary to a specific miRNA sequence and a long non-nucleotide molecule spacer that extended the detection probe away from the substrate. The maximum signal level of background probes was 180. A miRNA detection signal threshold was defined as twice the maximum background signal. Normalization was performed with a cyclic LOWESS (locally-weighted regression) method to remove system-related variations. Data adjustments included data-filtering, log2 transformation, and gene centering and normalization. The *t*-test analysis was conducted between control and exposued sample groups. miRNAs with p-values < 0.05 were selected for cluster analysis. Two independent microarray hybridizations were performed, each involving 4 control and 4 exposed samples to insure the reproducibility of the results. The miRNA microarray analysis was performed by LC Sciences (Austin, TX).

6.3.9 Quantitative Real Time-PCR (RT-PCR) miRNA Expression Analysis

RT-PCRs on total spleen and plasma RNA were performed by using SuperTaq Polymerase (Ambion, Austin, TX) and the *mir*Vana qRT-PCR miRNA Detection KitTM (Ambion, Austin, TX) following the manufacturer's instructions. Reactions contained *mir*Vana qRT-PCR Primer SetsTM specific for hsa-miR-194 and human 5S rRNA as positive controls. Real-time RT-PCR was performed on a SmartCycler (Cepheid, Sunnyvale, CA) and end-point reaction products were also analyzed on a 3.5% high-resolution agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide.

6.3.10 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis (Student's *t*-test, Bonferroni correction, Tukey-Kramer test and Dunnett's tests) was performed using the MS Excel 2000 and JMP5 software packages.

6.4 RESULTS

In this study we used a rat spleen model to gain further insight into the occurrence, possible persistence and molecular underpinnings of the somatic bystander effect *in vivo* after a localized cranial irradiation. The animals received either a whole-body exposure of 20Gy or the localized cranial exposure of 20Gy to the hippocampal area of the brain, while the rest of the body was shielded by lead. Shielding was complete as verified by careful dosimetry. We examined the role of epigenetic factors in the generation of bystander effects *in vivo* in the rat spleen. This important organ is frequently affected following therapeutic radiation exposures and is one of the targets of radiation oncology side effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2005).

6.4.1 Significant and Persistent Loss of Global Genome DNA Methylation in Bystander Spleen

Initially, we investigated the IR-induced changes in global cytosine DNA methylation in control, exposed and bystander spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after radiation treatment. To determine the absolute percent of methylated HpaII sites in DNA, we used the HpaII/MspI-based cytosine extension assay that measures the proportion of CCGG that had lost methyl groups on both strands. While HpaII cleaves CCGG sequences when internal cytosine residues are unmethylated on both strands, its isoschizomer MspI cleaves CCGG sites in DNA regardless of CpG methylation status. The absolute percent of double-stranded unmethylated CCGG sites can be calculated by relating the data of HpaII and MspI digests (Pogribny *et al*, 2004b). Because the vast majority of the frequently occurring HpaII tetranucleotide recognition sequences are constitutively

methylated *in vivo*, an increase in cleavage at these sites is an indicator of genome-wide hypomethylation (Pogribny *et al*, 2004b). We found that whole body X-ray exposure resulted in a significant increase in the absolute percent of unmethylated CCGG sites in rat spleen as compared to controls (Fig. 6.1A). Localized head exposure also led to a significant increase in the absolute percent of unmethylated CCGG sites in the shielded bystander spleen as compared to the control (Fig. 6.1A and B). This effect, indicative of a profound global DNA hypomethylation was seen in the bystander spleen 24 hours and 7 months after cranial irradiation (Fig. 6.1A and B).

6.4.2 Hypomethylation-related Reactivation of LINE 1 Retroelements in Bystander Spleen

Having seen the significant and persistent global DNA hypomethylation in rat spleen 7 months after cranial irradiation we decided to further analyze the nature of the DNA methylation changes and the possible hypomethylation target loci. Several studies in humans and rodents have shown that global DNA demethylation resulted in activation of transposable elements contributing to genome instability (Rollins *et al*, 2006; Yoder *et al*, 1997). With this in mind, we analyzed the levels of DNA methylation of the LINE-1 transposable retroelements which constitute almost 23% of rat genome (Rat Genome Sequencing Project Consortium, 2004). Figure 6.2 shows the status of the LINE-1 regulatory region methylation in spleen of the control rats and the rats exposed to cranial irradiation, as determined by the COBRA assay (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006; Xiong *et* Laird, 1997). The assay is based on digestions of the PCR fragment amplified from the bisulfite converted DNA, where all non-methylated cytosines are converted to thymines. LINE-1

specific primers amplified the fragment of 163 nt from the bisulfite-converted DNA (Fig. 6.2A). This fragment contains two sequences that can be recognized by BstUI and RsaI endonucleases, upon retaining and modifying the original sequence after bisulfite conversion. Digestion with BstUI is only possible if both cytosines at recognition sequence CGCG are methylated and thus, protected from conversion. Complete methylation will lead to complete cleavage resulting in two bands of 80 and 83 nucleotides long (seen as one band on the gel; Fig. 6.2B), whereas loss of methylation at any of the CpG cytosines would prevent cleavage and contribute to an "uncut" 163 nt band (Fig. 6.2B). The recognition sequence GTAC for the RsaI enzyme can be formed from GGCACG sequence in the 163nt fragment of LINE-1 promoter when non-CpG cytosine is completely unmethylated and CpG cytosine is completely methylated (Fig. 6.2C). Previous papers showed that methylation at the non-CpG sites at the LINE-1 promoter is extremely rare, with 98.2% of all the non-CpG cytosines been unmethylated (Tryndyak et al, 2006; Burden et al, 2005). Thus, it is safe to suggest that the RsaI recognition site is influenced primarily by the loss of methylation at CpG cytosine (Fig. 6.2C).

The COBRA assay revealed that LINE-1 promoters were indeed hypomethylated in the bystander rat spleen 7 months after cranial irradiation. There was a 5-10% decrease in the cleavage of PCR products using BstUI and RsaI enzymes in the group of exposed versus group of control animals (Fig. 6.2D, E). These phenomena, indicative of LINE1 reactivation, can in turn contribute to gross genome rearrangements and genome instability resulting in the neoplastic cell transformation. LINE1 activation was previously documented in tumor cells and was paralleled by global genome hypomethylation (Garnell *et* Goodman, 2003).

To prove our hypothesis, we analyzed the steady state level of LINE-1 ORF1 RNA. RT-PCR analysis of spleen tissue revealed a significant 60% increase in expression of LINE-1 in the bystander spleens of the head-exposed rats as compared to controls (Fig. 6.2F).

6.4.3 Altered levels of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding proteins in bystander spleen

Having seen pronounced and persistent DNA hypomethylation in the exposed and bystander spleen we proceeded with analysis of the possible mechanisms of this phenomenon. We addressed the radiation-induced changes in the expression levels of the maintenance (DNMT1) and *de novo* (DNMT3a and DNMT3b) methyltransferases (Goll *et* Bestor, 2005) in the control, exposed and bystander spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after irradiation.

We noted that levels of methyltransferases DNMT1, DNMT3a and DNMT3b and the methyl-binding protein MeCP2 were statistically significantly downregulated 24 hours upon the whole-body as well as the localized head exposure as compared to the controls (Fig. 6.3). We also found that whole body exposure resulted in significant downregulation of proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) 24 hours after exposure (Fig. 6.3). Contrarily, PCNA levels were not altered in the bystander spleen 24 hours after exposure (Fig. 6.3). These data are in good agreement with whole body irradiationinduced DNA hypomethylation and reduced expression of DNMTs and MeCP2 in mouse spleen previously reported by our group (Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a). Importantly, altered protein levels were also observed 7 months after cranial radiation exposure (Fig. 6.4). We found that DNMT1 levels were statistically significantly decreased in the spleen of the bystander group 7 months after cranial irradiation (Fig. 6.4).

At the same time, we noted that the levels of *de novo* methyltransferase DNMT3a were also statistically significantly down-regulated in bystander spleen 7 months after exposure (Fig. 6.4). We have previously shown that DNMT3a expression was reduced following IR exposure, and correlated with post-irradiation DNA hypomethylation (Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a). Also, DNMT3a expression was previously found to be down-regulated in the bystander skin (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b).

In addition to the DNA methylation loss and down-regulation of the key methyltransferases, we also noted a significantly lower level of methyl-binding protein MeCP2 in the bystander spleen 7 months after irradiation (Fig. 6.4). This protein has been shown to interact with methylated DNA and affect methylation-mediated chromatin remodeling and gene silencing (Jaenisch *et* Bird, 2003; Hendrich *et* Tweedie, 2003). The contribution of MeCP2 to IR-induced genome instability and bystander effects need to be further analyzed.

Since DNA replication is one of the most active mechanisms contributing to partial loss of methylation, it was important to show that cell proliferation was not induced in bystander spleens either 24 hours or 7 months after cranial exposure (Fig. 6.3 and Fig. 6.4). Western blot analysis did not find any changes in the level of the proliferating cells nuclear antigen, confirming that the observed changes were not linked to an increase in cellular proliferation (Fig. 6.3).

149

The reduced levels of DNMTs and MeCP2 seen 7 months after exposure may be linked to the LINE-1 hypomethylation and reactivation seen at the same time (Fig. 6.2). Previously, down-regulation of methyl-CpG binding protein MeCP2 was shown to predispose cells to elevated levels of mutation and LINE-1 retrotransposon reactivation, and result in genome instability and aberrant gene expression rates, leading to carcinogenesis (Yu *et al*, 2001). Also, altered levels of DNMT1, DNMT3a or 3b significantly reduced DNA methylation levels in the LINE-1 repetitive elements (Xu *et al*, 1999).

Undoubtedly, DNA methylation changes and altered expression/activity of DNA methyltransferases may in part be linked to DNA damage induced by reactive oxygen species generated upon radiation exposure (Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Raiche *et al*, 2004; Pogribny *et al*, 2004a). Reactive oxygen species were implicated in the bystander effects in cell cultures, yet their exact role in bystander effects in vivo still need to be addressed.

6.4.4 Lack of Histone Methylation Changes in Bystander Spleen

Recent studies indicate that global loss of DNA methylation may be paralleled by changes in histone methylation, specifically – histones H3 and H4 hypomethylation (Fraga et al, 2005). The combined loss of DNA methylation and trimethylation of histone H3 lysine 9 (H3K9me3) and H4 lysine 20 (H4K20me3) were reported to be signs of carcinogenesis. The interplay between radiation-induced DNA methylation changes and histone modifications is still under-investigated (Pogribny *et al*, 2005). The role(s) of histone modifications in bystander effects have never been addressed. Thus, the pronounced DNA methylation changes have prompted us to investigate the changes in histones H3K9 and H4K20 trimethylation in control, exposed and bystander spleen 24

hours and 7 months after exposure. We noted that whole body exposure to 20Gy of X rays resulted in a significant decrease in the levels of H4K20 trimethylation (Fig. 6.5A). This was in agreement with the loss of H4K20 trimethylation upon irradiation in mouse thymus tissue previously reported by our group (Pogribny *et al*, 2005). Yet, we did not observe any significant changes in histone H3K9 trimethylation and histone H4K20 trimethylation levels in the bystander spleen tissue either 24 hours or 7 months after irradiation (Fig. 6.5A and B).

6.4.5 miRNA Expression in Bystander Tissue

Another mechanism of epigenetic control is through the involvement of small regulatory RNAs. Amongst those, of special interest are microRNAs (miRNAs). miRNA molecules are small non-coding RNAs that function as key regulators of RNA interference pathway (Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Hwang *et al*, 2006; Hammond, 2006). miRNAs can reduce the levels of their target transcripts as well as the amounts of protein encoded by their transcripts (Sevignani *et al*, 2006; Hwang *et al*, 2006; Hammond, 2006). By doing so miRNAs regulate RNA stability and translatability, thus contributing to gene silencing. In parallel, their roles as regulators of epigenetic status and chromatin structure have also been proposed (Bernstein *et Allis*, 2005). Thereafter, miRNAs play crucial roles in regulating cellular differentiation, proliferation and apoptosis. Further to this, miRNA expression changes are a common occurrence in cancers and were suggested to play an important role(s) in pathogenesis of human tumors (Esquela-Kerscher *et* Slack, 2006; Ruvkun, 2006).

Thus, in a search for possible regulators of long-term persistent bystander effects we analyzed the role of microRNAs. We set out to determine the expression patterns of known miRNAs in spleen from control and head-exposed animals 7 months after irradiation using miRNA microarray technology. Two independent miRNA microarray hybridizations were performed, each involving 4 control and 4 bystander spleen samples. We identified that *miR*-194 was significantly up-regulated in bystander spleen seven months after exposure. We also noted a subset of miRNAs that exhibited an up-regulation trend (90% confidence limit) (data not shown). To confirm the result of microarray analysis, we carried out RT-PCR of *miR-194*. The RT-PCR was a solid validation of the microarray result (data not shown).

We next proceeded to address the early changes in *miR*-194 expression upon whole body and cranial irradiation using the RT-PCR approach. We found that the levels of *miR-194* were significantly elevated in the spleen of whole-body and head exposed animals 24 hours after irradiation (data not shown). Furthermore, the elevated levels of miR-194 were also seen in plasma of the whole-body and head exposed animals 24 hours after irradiation (data not shown), suggesting the possible spread on miRNAs by blood.

We next proceeded with identification of putative *miR-194* targets using the known algorithms (John *et al*, 2004). To our surprise, we found that *miR-194* may be targeting DNMT3a and MeCP2, the proteins that were significantly down-regulated in the exposed and bystander spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after irradiation (Fig. 6.3 and Fig. 6.4).

Thus, up-regulation of *miR-194* may be seen as a putative step in maintenance of the low levels of DNMT3a and MeCP2, the key regulators of DNA methylation. The low

levels of the aforementioned proteins may consequently lead to global genome hypomethylation and locus-specific DNA methylation loss in LINE 1 retrotransposons (Fig. 6.2). Thus, *miR-194* may be one of the putative players in maintenance of an epigenetic bystander response in rat spleen. This microRNA can also regulate a variety of other targets influencing cellular stress responses.

6.5 DISCUSSION

In this report we describe a significant and persistent *in vivo* bystander effect that occurs in the rat spleen upon distant cranial irradiation. The main findings of the present study are: (i) localized cranial radiation exposure leads to the induction of a bystander effect in the lead-shielded distant spleen tissue; (ii) epigenetic dysregulation in the bystander spleen tissue was manifested as a significant loss in global DNA methylation and alterations in the methylation of LINE 1 retrotransposable elements; (iii) irradiation leads to the significant down-regulation of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding protein MeCP2; (iv) irradiation significantly alters the expression of *miR-194*, a microRNA that putatively targets DNMT3a and MeCP2; (v) profound epigenetic alterations can be seen 24 hours after the exposure and persisted for 7 months.

Overall, the firm and conclusive evidence that IR-induced bystander effects *in vivo* are operational is limited (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b; Hall, 2003; Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). The clinical literature is scarce and does not provide any support for or against the somatic bystander effect *in vivo*, even though numerous studies suggest a functional bystander effect *in vitro* (reviewed by Little, 2006).

To bridge this knowledge gap, our laboratory has recently developed an *in vivo* model whereby bystander effects were studied in the skin of animals subjected to halfbody or head exposure, while the rest of the body was protected by a medical grade lead shield. Using this model, we have pioneered studies of the role of epigenetic mechanisms in bystander effects in cutaneous tissue *in vivo*, and generated the first data to clearly demonstrate that bystander effects occur *in vivo* in distant tissue and are epigenetically mediated (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Importantly, the data obtained in the mouse skin model showed that bystander effects were the most prominent when the spleen was in the field of irradiation, suggesting a possible role of the spleen in bystander effects (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b).

As it's shown in the present study, spleen, an important radiation-target organ, is also an important target organ for the bystander effect. The bystander effect observed in the shielded bystander spleen 24 hours and 7 months after head exposure was characterized by profound epigenetic dysregulation. This is in agreement with our previous report on the *in vivo* bystander effect in skin where epigenetic alterations also played a key role (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). In both systems we noted a down-regulation of *de novo* DNA methyltransferase DNMT3a in bystander spleen tissue. *De novo* methyltransferases function primarily as regulators of a cell fate and differentiation. Their deregulated expression/activity may lead to deleterious effects and contribute to carcinogenesis (Goll *et* Bestor, 2005; Robertson *et* Jones, 2000).

We have also noted a significant decrease in the level of maintenance DNA methyltransferase DNMT1 and methyl-binding protein MeCP2 in bystander spleen. These results somewhat contradict our previous observations in the skin model. Yet, in our previous study we were analyzing the bystander effects that occurred after 1 Gy of X ray exposure, while the dose used in the current study was 20 times higher. Also, in the current study we addressed the persistent long-term effects 7 months after exposure. Thus the differences in DNMT1 and MeCP2 expression patterns observed in the two studies may to a certain extent reflect the dynamics of changes that occur over time. Furthermore, the discrepancy could also be due to the tissue specificity of bystander

changes. Further studies are clearly needed to address the tissue specificity and dose responsiveness of the bystander effect induction.

It should be noted that the reduction of the levels of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding protein MeCP2 in the exposed and bystander spleen ranges between 15 - 50%. DNA methyltransferases are responsible for setting and maintaining DNA methylation patterns in mammalian cells (Goll *et* Bestor, 2005). Importantly, it was shown that both maintenance (DNMT1) and *de novo* (DNMT3a and 3b) methyltransferases played a critical role in the development of mammalian organisms, and their loss had lethal consequences (Egger *et al*, 2006; Kaneda *et al*, 2004; Hata *et al*, 2002). Thus these seemingly 'small' methyltransferases expression changes can significantly affect cellular function. The exact impact of DNMTs and methyl-binding proteins on radiation-induced bystander effects has to be further elucidated.

Of special interest and potential importance was the loss of DNA methylation and reactivation of LINE 1 retroelements observed. Hypomethylation of LINE-1 sequences have been reported in many cancers (Roman-Gomez *et al*, 2005). It was suggested that hypomethylation of LINE-1 sequences may promote the genomic instability and facilitate tumor progression (Kazazian, 2002). However, it has not yet been established whether the epigenetic changes, including hypomethylation and reactivation of LINE1 elements often found in tumors, play a causative role in carcinogenesis, or they are merely a consequence of the transformed state. Recently, progressive hypomethylation of a LINE-1 regulatory region in liver has been found at very early stages of carcinogenesis prior to full-fledged tumor formation (Tryndyak *et al*, 2006). The result of our present study that

shows the loss of LINE-1 CpG methylation in bystander spleen may be viewed as a genome instability event predisposing cells to future carcinogenic transformations.

As X-rays penetrate tissue, they can react with biological matter resulting in the deflection of its trajectories. This is referred to as scatter radiation (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Low doses, close to the scatter-dose range levels, were shown to induce bystander effects (Zeng *et al*, 2006; Mothersill *et al*, 2005; Maguire *et al*, 2005; Kashino *et al*, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2002). Yet, congruent with the previous study, the bystander effects observed in this study in the rat spleen were not due to insufficient shielding or radiation scattering. We used the same animal body shielding that was previously described (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). The scatter dose for rat spleen was miniscule (~0.0012Gy), slightly less than the previously reported one for the mouse model (Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Exposure of animals to the scatter dose did not affect DNA methylation and protein expression 24 hours after exposure (data not shown).

The important outcome of this study is the observation of the altered levels of *miR-194* in spleen and plasma of the whole-body and head exposed animals. miRNAs are involved in the post-translational gene regulation and gene silencing. Although the precise biological role of miRNAs has not been fully understood, they are suggested to regulate various developmental and physiological processes, such as apoptosis, cellular differentiation and proliferation. Their altered expression may contribute to diseases. Recently, the importance of miRNAs in gene silencing and chromatin dynamics has attracted scientists' increasing attention (Bernstein *et* Allis, 2005). Profiling miRNA expression under various conditions as well as correlating profiles with physiological changes may allow investigators to uncover the exact role of miRNAs in cellular life.

Here we found that up-regulated levels miR-194 in the exposed and bystander tissue are correlated with down-regulated levels of its putative targets – *de novo* methyltransferase DNMT3a and methyl-binding protein MeCP2. The decreased levels of these proteins were linked to significant global and LINE1 locus-specific hypomethylation, thus contributing to the genome destabilization and possibly further to carcinogenesis.

It should be mentioned that *miR-194* is the only miRNA that is statistically significantly up-regulated in bystander rat spleen tissue 24 hours and 7 months after exposure. It is also strongly upregulated in the spleen and plasma of rats subjected to the whole-body irradiation. Overall, *miR-194* seems to play some role in the maintenance of the long-term response where, probably, the altered levels of just a few RNAs are enough.

Further studies are clearly needed to achieve the in-depth understanding of the complete dynamics of miRNAome patterns in the bystander effects.

A most recent report by Kemppainen *et al*, (2007) proved that miRNAs are very abundant in biofluids – plasma, serum, urine and saliva and exhibit high donor-to-donor consistency (Kemppainen *et al*, 2007). Thus, even though their means of dispersion into biofluids are illusive, microRNAs in plasma, serum, saliva and urine can be used as biomarkers for cancer and other diseases (Kemppainen *et al*, 2007).

Our study is the first that has shown the altered levels of microRNA in the plasma upon radiation exposure. More studies are needed to understand the ways of microRNA penetration/secretion into plasma and the role of blood miRNAs in mediation of distant radiation responses. Overall, this is the first report suggesting a possible role of miRNAs

158

in bystander effects. More studies are needed to confirm and dissect the miRNA role in this enigmatic phenomenon in detail.

Most importantly, this study is the first report that provides the conclusive evidence of the long-term persistence of the bystander effects in radiation carcinogenesis target organ (spleen) following the localized distant cranial exposure. The doses and exposure regimes used in this study are close to those used in a clinic for brain therapy treatments (Curry et al, 2005). Radiotherapy is one of the most common treatments for brain tumors (Curry et al, 2005; Shu et al, 1998; Halberg et al, 1991; Krischer et al, 1991). Nevertheless, the risk of the secondary radiation-induced complications, including secondary cancers which peak 10 years after exposure, has been reported (Curry et al, 2005; Goldberg, 2003; Goldberg et Lehnert, 2002). Seven months in the life cycle of a rat corresponds to ~ 10 years in human life (Quinn, 2005). Thus the data obtained in this study using a rat model can be potentially extrapolated to humans. Further studies are required to delineate the possible contribution of radiation-induced bystander effects to secondary carcinogenesis, to identify and characterize the nature of the enigmatic bystander signal, and to address the impact of reactive oxygen species and DNA damage on the mediation of the immediate and delayed bystander effects in vivo.





Levels of the global genome DNA methylation in spleen tissue were measured by the HpaII /MspI cytosine extension assay. HpaII that cleaves CCGG sequences when internal cytosine residues are unmethylated on both strands. MspI is an isoschizomer of HpaII which cleaves CCGG sites in DNA regardless of CpG methylation status. The absolute percent of double-stranded unmethylated CCGG sites was calculated by relating the data of HpaII and MspI digests. Data are presented as mean values \pm SD, * - p<0.01, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test and Tukey-Kramer test.

A. DNA methylation changes observed 24 hours after the whole body and head exposure;

B. DNA methylation changes seen 7 months after the head exposure.



Figure 6.2. Cranial irradiation leads to altered methylation Of the LINE1 promoter, resulting in elevated expression of LINE1 ORF1 in the spleen of exposed rats.

Methylation status of LINE-1 was determined by the COBRA assay, involving bisulfite modification of genomic DNA, subsequent PCR amplification and digestion of PCR product with BstUI and RsaI enzymes. Sizes of the DNA fragments were determined using the 50bp DNA Step Ladder (Promega, Madison, WI).

A. PCR amplification of 163 nt fragment from LINE-1 promoter.

B. Methylation dependent retention of pre-existing BstUI restriction sites. Unmethylated CpG cytosines (underlined) at CGCG recognition sequence (squared) can be lost by bisulfite conversion (sequence in bold), resulting in uncut bands (163 nt). Methylation at both sites allows the cleavage, resulting in fragments of 80 and 83 nt (seen as one band).

C. CpG methylation dependent retention of cytosine (underlined) at GGCACG sequence results in generation of RsaI recognition site (squared and in

162

bold), leading to cleavage of the 163 nt fragment into fragments of 48 and 115 nt. Loss of methylation at CpG cytosine will prevent the cleavage.

D. Quantification of BstUI cut fragments. The "Y"axis shows the percent of cleaved 163 nt fragment presented as an average (with SD).

E. Quantification of RsaI cut fragments. The "Y"axis shows the percent of cleaved 163 nt fragment presented as an average (with SD).

F. Levels of LINE-1 ORF1 transcript detected by RT-PCR; steady state RNA levels relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD. * - significant, 95% confidence limit, p<0.05; # - 90% confidence limit, p< 0.1 (Student's *t*-test).



Figure 6.3. Altered expression of DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases, methyl-binding protein MeCP2 and proliferating cells nuclear antigen (PCNA) in spleen of rats 24 hours post whole-body or localized cranial irradiation.

Lysates of spleen tissue were subjected to immunoblotting using antibodies against DNMT1, DNMT3a, DNMT3b, MeCP2, PCNA and actin (loading control). Protein levels relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD; **p* <0.0167, Student's *t*-test with Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, Dunnett's test, Tukey-Kramer test). Representative western blots from among 5 independent technical repeats of the experiments are shown.



Figure 6.4. Altered expression of DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases, methyl-binding protein MeCP2 and proliferating cells nuclear antigen (PCNA) in spleen of rats 7 months post localized cranial irradiation.

Lysates of spleen tissue were subjected to immunoblotting using antibodies against DNMT1, DNMT3a, DNMT3b, MeCP2, PCNA and actin (loading control). Protein levels relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD; ** - significant, 99% confidence limits, p < 0.01, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test, Tukey-Kramer test; *- significant, 95% confidence limit, p < 0.05, Student's *t*-test, Dunnett's test, Tukey-Kramer test). Representative western blots from among 5 independent technical repeats of the experiments are shown. Black bars – control animals; gray bars – animals subjected to cranial irradiation.



Figure 6.5. Histone methylation levels in rat spleen upon whole body and localized cranial irradiation.

Acidic spleen tissue lysates enriched in histones were subjected to immunoblotting using antibodies against histone H3K9me3, H4K20me3 and total histones H3 and H4 as loading controls. Levels relative to those of control animals are shown as the mean \pm SD. Representative blots from among 3 independent experiments are shown, *p <0.0167, Student's *t*-test with Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, Dunnett's test, Tukey-Kramer test.

A. Histone methylation changes observed 24 hours after whole body and head exposure;

B. Histone methylation changes seen 7 months after head exposure.

7. FINAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

Currently cancer is the leading cause of death in Canadians, and the number of new cases in Alberta alone is expected to double to more than 26,000 cases per year by 2025 (Alberta Cancer Board, 2006). Most cancer patients undergo radiation diagnostics and are also treated with radiotherapy (RT). Ionizing radiation (IR), along with being an important diagnostic and treatment modality, is a potent tumor-causing agent, and the risk of secondary radiation treatment-related cancers is a growing clinical problem (Simmons *et* Laws, 1998; Brada *et al*, 1992). Notwithstanding, their molecular etiology remains elusive. Now some studies propose to link secondary RT-induced cancers to the enigmatic phenomenon of <u>bystander effects</u>, whereby the exposed cells signal damage and distress to their naïve neighbors and result in <u>genome destabilization</u> and carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall, 2003).

7.1 RADIATION-INDUCED BYSTANDER EFFECTS

Bystander effects can be seen in naïve cells which were in contact with directly irradiated cells, or in the naïve cells which received certain irradiation 'distress' signals from directly exposed cells via a growth medium. A variety of extended bystander effect studies have been performed using cell culture models, tissue explants, spheroids (Persaud *et al*, 2005), and reconstructed human tissue models (Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007, Belyakov *et al*, 2005). As a result, bystander effects are now accepted as a ubiquitous consequence of IR exposure (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004). IR-induced bystander effects include a wide range of genetic alterations such as chromosome aberrations, sister chromatid exchanges, deletions, duplications, gene mutations and amplifications. These
molecular changes influence gene expression, cellular proliferation, senescence, and cell death. Importantly, they are thought to be linked to radiation-induced malignant transformation (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002).

Bystander effects also manifest themselves in the whole-organism environment. Yet, compared to the bystander effect data based on cell cultures, conclusive data on somatic bystander effects *in vivo* are relatively uncommon (Mothersill *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006; Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002).

Prior to our studies, it was shown that IR exposure led to a release of soluble 'clastogenic' factors into the circulating blood. These factors are capable of inducing chromosome damage in cultured cells. This clastogenic activity was found in the plasma of radiotherapy patients and individuals accidentally exposed to IR (Marozik *et al*, 2007; Emerit *et al*, 1995; Emerit *et al*, 1994; Pant *et* Kamada, 1977; Goh *et* Summer, 1968).

Bystander effects were shown to be important within an exposed organ. When the lung base was irradiated, significant molecular and cellular damage was observed in the shielded lung apex (Khan *et al*, 2003; Khan *et al*, 1998). Similar within-the-organ bystander effects were observed during partial liver irradiation (Brooks, 2004; Brooks et al, 1974).

Yet, no data existed on the bystander effects in an organ other than an exposed one. With this in mind, we focused on analysis of the existence and mechanisms of radiation-induced bystander effects *in vivo*. To do so, we generated three *in vivo* models:

• an *in vivo* mouse model whereby half of an animal body was exposed and the other half was protected by a lead shield;

168

- an *in vivo* mouse model of cranial exposure, where the head of the experimental animal was exposed to ionizing radiation, while the rest of the body was protected with the medical-grade lead shield;
- an in vivo rat model of cranial exposure, where the head of the experimental animal was exposed to ionizing radiation, while the rest of the body was protected with the same kind of a lead shield.

Using these models, we analyzed both the induction and persistence of bystander effects and evaluated their epigenetic nature.

The main findings of this thesis are that:

- Bystander effects occur *in vivo* in distant skin and spleen following half-body or cranial irradiation.
- Radiation exposure leads to the induction of DNA damage in distant bystander tissues in vivo. DNA damage in bystander tissues was present several hours after radiation.
- Epigenetic changes are involved in the generation and/or maintenance of bystander effects.
- 4. Specifically, bystander tissues exhibited significant and persistent changes in the levels of global and locus-specific DNA methylation. Bystander tissues also showed changes in the expression of DNA methyltarnsferases and methyl-CpG binding proteins. Contrarily, histone methylation patterns were not altered in the bystander tissue.

- Bystander tissues exhibited altered levels of microRNAs and changed expression of the enzymes involved in microRNA maturation and microRNA-mediated translational inhibition.
- 6. Bystander tissues altered the levels of apoptosis, cellular proliferation and p53.
- 7. Bystander effects are tissue specific. Specifically, we noted that bystander changes in the spleen tissue were much more pronounced then in the skin. This can be explained by higher radiation sensitivity of the spleen tissue.
- 8. Bystander effects are strain and species-independent, but there are some mouse strain differences. Apoptotic and proliferative responses as well as gene expression were somewhat different between C57Bl/6 and Balb/c mouse strains.
- Bystander effects are persistent. Molecular changes in bystander tissue persisted through 4 days after irradiation and were still detectable 7 months post exposure.
- Bystander effects are sex-specific. Changes in the male bystander spleen tissue were distinct from the female bystander spleen.
 Gonadectomy led to somewhat diminished but still detectable sex differences.

Having studied the cellular and molecular grounds of radiation-induced bystander responses in vivo, we propose the following model to describe an in vivo bystander phenomenon (see Figure 7.1)

According to our model, the previously described radiation-induced changes in directly exposed cells or tissues such as DNA strand breaks (Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Yokota *et al*, 2005), epigenetic perturbations (Loree *et al*, 2006; Koturbash *et al*, 2005; Pogribny *et al*, 2005; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004b) altered gene expression (Cassie *et al*, 2006; Loree *et al*, 2006; Besplug *et al*, 2005; Kovalchuk *et al*, 2004a), and genome instability (Morgan, 2003a; Little, 1999; Little, 1998) can be transmitted to un-irradiated bystander cells or tissues (Kovalchuk *et Baulch*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Sedelnikova *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b). Transmission occurs most likely via the blood.

We propose reactive oxygen species (ROS) such as superoxide and hydrogen peroxide (Azzam *et al*, 2003; Lyng *et al*, 2002; Lyng *et al*, 2000; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 1998), short RNAs (Koturbash *et al*, 2007), Ca2+ ions (Lyng *et al*, 2006, Shao *et al*, 2006; Lyng *et al*, 2002; Lyng *et al*, 2000) and cytokines (Facoetti *et al*, 2006; Bonner, 2003; Iyer *et* Lehnert, 2000) to be signaling molecules that communicate the radiationinduced bystander effects.

The in vivo bystander effects exhibit a strong sex-specificity (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash *et al*, unpublished) and potentially can contribute to carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002).

7.2 SIGNIFICANCE AND RELEVANCE TO HUMAN HEALTH.

Today one third of people are likely to get cancer, and more than half are likely to receive some form of radiotherapy. While modern cancer radiation therapy has led to the increased patient survival rates, the risk of secondary radiation treatment-related deleterious complications and adverse effects is becoming a growing clinical problem (Simmons *et* Laws, 1998; Brada *et al*, 1992). A bystander effect is a negative complication in radiation oncology, and it is probably linked to secondary radiation carcinogenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Hall, 2003).

Prior to our study, however there has been no firm and conclusive evidence that the IR-induced bystander effect in vivo is operational (Goldberg, 2003; Hall, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002). Furthermore, information on mechanisms of the bystander effect *in vivo* was scarce.

We saw that radiation-induced changes in the bystander spleen include: γ -H2AX foci accumulation (Koturbash *et al*, 2008), global genomic DNA hypomethylation and histone modifications (Koturbash *et al*, 2007), changes in gene expression (Koturbash *et al*, 2008), altered apoptosis and proliferation processes (Koturbash *et al*, 2008), as well as profound dysregulation in the miRNAome (Koturbash *et al*, 2007). All these phenomena are known to be signs of genome instability and are linked to tumorigenesis (Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2004; Mothersill *et* Seymour, 2003; Goldberg *et* Lehnert, 2002) (Figure 7.2).

Prior to clinical trials, experiments with animal models could be very useful in uncovering the existence and mechanisms of the somatic bystander effect.

The results obtained while using the animal model systems can potentially be extrapolated to different animals and humans.

7.3 FUTURE DIRECTIONS:

1) IR is a well-known carcinogen and IR-induced hematological malignancies are the most common IR side effects. Would bystandermediated changes ultimately result in a higher frequency of leukemia and/or thymic lymphoma? This question remains unanswered up to now. To address this important issue, cranially exposed animals need to be monitored for 6 month to analyze the frequency of occurrence of hematologic malignancies. The first sign of thymic lymphoma development in mice is breathing difficulty and enlarged thymus. The average weight of an adult mouse thymus is 0.01 g, and a thymic lymphoma is defined as a malignancy resulting in an enlarged thymus weight >0.1 g. Another sign is spleenomegaly. Should any of these signs be observed, this may be indicative of the development of the secondary bystander-induced blood malignancy, leukemia or lymphoma. Leukaemias and lymphomas can be diagnosed by microscopic examination of blood, bone marrow, spleen and thymus, as recommended (Boulton et al, 2002; Plumb *et al*, 1998).

2) Another important question to answer – what is the signal that spreads bystander effects? One could predict the involvement of reactive oxygen species (ROS), cytokines, and short RNAs in blood, exposed, and bystander tissue (Koturbash *et al*, 2007; Shareef *et al*, 2007; Facoetti *et al*, 2006). Tissue and blood samples required for measuring ROS levels (Amer *et al*, 2003; Yamato *et al*, 2003; Kobayashi *et al*, 2001), cytokines

173

(Neininger *et al*, 2002; Sullivan *et al*, 2000) and short RNAs (Kovalchuk *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2007) can be collected at different time after cranial exposure to determine the immediate (30 min - 2 hours after irradiation) and long-term (96 hours after irradiation) effects of exposure to ionizing radiation. The first time-point can be used for evaluating existence of early post-exposure changes, whereas the second one can be used for the detection of persistence of the aforementioned factors.

3) What impact does radiation- induced dysregulation of brain function have on the development of radiation-induced bystander effect in somatic organs? It is very important to determine if radiationinduced brain changes partake in bystander effects. This could be done by comparing effects of IR damage and other kinds of stress- or traumainduced brain damage on distant organs. To answer this question, stroke conditions can be simulated in one group of animals (Kolb et al, 2007; Metz et al, 2005; Gonzalez et Kolb, 2003); another group of animals will receive stress treatment: fear conditioning (Norris et Strickland, 2007; Cloutier et al, 2005; Cordero et al, 2003), dietary restriction (Fitting et al, 2007; Smith et Metz, 2005) or immobilization stress (Gagliano et al, 2008; Grimée et Wülfert, 1995). Epigenetic effectors, such as global DNA methylation (Kovalchuk et al, 2007, Koturbash et al, 2007; Pogribny et al, 2005; Koturbash et al, 2005), main histone modifications (Kovalchuk et al, 2007; Koturbash et al, 2007; Pogribny et al, 2005), and levels of expression of DNA methyltransferases and methyl-binding proteins

(Loree *et al*, 2006; Koturbash *et al*, 2006b), as well as a miRNA profile (Kovalchuk *et al*, 2007; Koturbash *et al*, 2007) can be evaluated in somatic organs (spleen, liver) to compare bystander tissues from craniallyexposed animals and a control group. The most recent studies suggest that epigenetic mechanisms are involved in the stress response (Darnaudéry *et* Maccari, 2007), what makes this research extremely important nowadays.

4) Taking into consideration that localized cranial exposure can lead to detectable bystander effects in distant somatic organs (Koturbash *et al*, 2008; Koturbash et al, 2007), we could infer the influence of somatic organ exposure on a protected brain. Would radiation exposure to somatic organs result in bystander-effects in the distant shielded brain tissue? Direct brain exposure to ionizing radiation can lead to profound functional and morphological changes in brain tissue (Limoli et al, 2004; Tofilon et Fike, 2000; Schulthesis et al, 1995), declines in hippocampal proliferation and neurogenesis, cognitive dysfunction, learning and memory deficits (Monje et Palmer, 2003; Monje et al, 2002), and gene expression alterations (Silasi et al, 2004). Recent data suggest that ionizing radiation can lead to the blood-brain barrier disruption (Nordal et Wong, 2005; Kaya et al, 2004; Li et al, 2003). This potentially can lead to the deleterious changes in brain tissues described above. To evaluate the possible existence and mechanisms of the exposed somatic tissue-derived bystander effect in brain, a rat model can be developed, where experimental animals will receive a clinically relevant dose of radiation to the liver, while the rest of the animal body will be protected by a medicalgrade lead shield. Animals can be sacrificed 4 and 90 days following irradiation, to see immediate and delayed changes. The molecular and cellular changes can be studied in liver, brain and blood. Molecular and cellular changes in the brain may be correlated with behavioral patterns. Such an approach would allow us to detect the deleterious effects, if any, that radiotherapy may have on the shielded brain tissue. Such studies will help us understand, at least in part, the enigmatic phenomenon of cancer and cancer-treatment related fatigue.



Figure 7.1 The scheme proposed to describe molecular and cellular events contributing to the in vivo bystander effects and their repercussions.



Figure 7.2. Possible linkage between radiation-induced

bystander effects in vivo and carcinogenesis.

8. REFERENCES

- Alam M, Wang JH, Coffey JC, Qadri SS, O'donnell A, Aherne T, Redmond HP. (2007) Characterization of the Effects of Cyclooxygenase-2 inhibition in the regulation of apoptosis in human small and non-small cell lung cancer cell lines. *Ann Surg Oncol.*, 14:2678-84
- Alberta Cancer Board (2006) Alberta Cancer Board on Cancer in Alberta: A Regional Picture.
- Albert ML, Darnell JC, Bender A, Francisco LM, Bhardwaj N, Darnell RB. (1998) Tumor-specific killer cells in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Nat Med.*, 4:1321-4
- Amer J, Goldfarb A, Fibach E. (2003) Flow cytometric measurement of reactive oxygen species production by normal and thalassaemic red blood cells. *Eur J Haematol.*, **70**:84-90
- Amundson SA, Bittner M, Fornace AJ Jr. (2003) Functional genomics as a window on radiation stress signaling. *Oncogene*, **22**:5828-33
- Amundson SA, Fornace AJ Jr. (2003) Monitoring human radiation exposure by gene expression profiling: possibilities and pitfalls. *Health Phys.*, **85**:36-42
- Amundson SA, Bittner M, Meltzer P, Trent J, Fornace AJ Jr, (2001) Biological indicators for the identification of ionizing radiation exposure in humans. *Expert Rev Mol Diagn.*, 1:211-9
- Arbuckle TE. (2006) Are there sex and gender differences in acute exposure to chemicals in the same setting? *Environ Res.*, **101**:195-204
- Asada K, Kotake Y, Asada R, Saunders D, Broyles RH, Towner RA, Fukui H, Floyd RA. (2006) LINE-1 hypomethylation in a choline-deficiency induced liver cancer: dependence on feeding period. *J. Biomed. Biotech.*, **2006**:17142
- Atlas of Genetics and Cytogenetics in Oncology and Haematology. http://www.infobiogen.fr/services/chromcancer/Anomalies/splenvillousID2063. html
- Attanasio R, Epaminonda P, Motti E, Giugni E, Ventrella L, Cozzi R, Farabola M, Loli P, Beck-Peccoz P, Arosio M. (2003) Gamma-knife radiosurgery in acromegaly: a 4-year follow-up study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab., 88:3105-12
- Avila R, Beresford NA, Aguero A, broed R, Brown J, Iospje M, Robles B, Suanez A. (2004) Study of the uncertainty in estimation of the exposure of non-human biota to ionising radiation. *J Radiol Prot.*, 24:A105-22
- Avner P, Heard E. (2001) X-chromosome inactivation: counting, choice and initiation. *Nat Rev Genet.*, **2**:59-67
- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Little JB. (2004) Stress signaling from irradiated to nonirradiated cells. *Curr Cancer Drug Targets*, **4**:53-64
- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Little JB. (2003a) Expression of CONNEXIN43 is highly sensitive to ionizing radiation and other environmental stresses. *Cancer Res.*, 63:7128-35
- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Little JB. (2003b) Oxidative metabolism, gap junctions and the ionizing radiation-induced bystander effect. *Oncogene*, **22**:7050-7

- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Spitz DR, Little JB. (2002) Oxidative metabolism modulates signal transduction and micronucleus formation in bystander cells from alphaparticle-irradiated normal human fibroblasts cultures. *Cancer Res.*, **62**:5436-42
- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Little JB. (2001) Direct evidence for the participation of gap junction-mediated intercellular communication in the transmission of damage signals from alpha-particle irradiated to nonirradiated cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, 98:473-8
- Azzam EI, de Toledo SM, Gooding T, Little JB. (1998) Intercellular communication is involved in the bystander regulation of gene expression in human cells exposed to very low fluences of alpha particles. *Radiat Res.*, **150**:497-504
- Bachman KE, Rountree MR, Baylin SB. (2001) Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are transcriptional repressors that exhibit unique localization properties to heterochromatin. *J Biol Chem.*, **276**:32282-7
- Bacq EM, Alexander P. (1961) *Fundamentals of radiobiology*, 2nd edn. Pergamon Press: New York, 555pp
- Balmain A, Harris CC (2000) Carcinogenesis in mouse and human cells: parallels and paradoxes. *Carcinogenesis*, **21**:371-377
- Balonov MI. (2007) The Chernobyl Forum: major findings and recommendations. J Environ Radioact., [Epub ahead of print]
- Barcellos-Hoff MH. (2005) Integrative radiation carcinogenesis: interactions between cell and tissue responses to DNA damage. *Semin Cancer Biol.*, **15**:138-48
- Basnakian AG, James SJ. (1996) Quantification of 3'OH DNA breaks by random oligonucleotide-primed synthesis (ROPS) assay. *DNA Cell Biol.*, **15**:255-62
- Baumann P, West SC. (1998) Role of the human RAD51 protein in homologous recombination and double-stranded-break repair. *Trends Biochem Sci.*, **23:**247-51
- Baumann P, Benson FE, West SC. (1996) Human Rad51 protein promotes ATPdependent homologous pairing and strand transfer reactions in vitro. *Cell*, 87:757-66
- Baverstock K, Williams D. (2006) The Chernobyl accident 20 years on: an assessment of the health consequences and the international response. *Environ Health Perspect.*, **114**:1312-7
- Baverstock K. (2000) Radiation-induced genomic instability: a paradigm-breaking phenomenon and its relevance to environmentally induced cancer. *Mutat Res.*, **454**:89-109
- Baylin SB, Ohm JE. (2006) Epigenetic gene silencing in cancer a mechanism for early oncogenic pathway addiction? *Nat Rev Cancer*, **6**:107-16
- Baylin SB. (2005) DNA methylation and gene silencing in cancer. *Nat Clin Pract Oncol.*, **2**:S4-11
- Baylin SB, Belinsky SA, Herman JG. (2000) Aberrant methylation of gene promoters in cancer concepts, misconcepts, and promise. *J Natl Cancer Inst.*, **92**:1460-1
- Belinsky SA, Klinge DM, Liechty C, March TH, Kang T, Gilliland FD, Sotnic N, Adamova G, Rusinova G, Telnov V. Plutonium targets the p16 gene for inactivation by promoter hypermethylation in human lung adenocarcinoma. *Carcinogenesis* 2004; 25:1063-7

- Belyakov OV, Folkard M, Mothersill C, Prise KM, Michael BD. (2006) Bystanderinduced differentiation: a major response to targeted irradiation of a urothelial explant model. *Mutation Res.*, **597**:43-9
- Belyakov OV, Mitchell SA, Parikh D, Randers-Pehrson G, Marino SA, Amundson SA, Geard CR, Brenner DJ. (2005) Biological effects in unirradiated human tissue induced by radiation damage up to 1 mm away. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 102:14203-8
- Belyakov OV, Folkard M, Mothersill C, Prise KM, Michael BD. (2003) A proliferation dependent bystander effect in primary porcine and human urothelial explants in response to targeted irradiation. *Br J Cancer*, **88**:767-74
- Belyakov OV, Folkard M, Mothersill C, Prise KM, Michael BD. (2002) Bystanderinduced apoptosis and premature differentiation in primary urothelial explants after charged particle microbeam irradiation. *Radiat Prot Dosimetry*, **99**:249-51
- Bendall LJ, Baraz R, Juarez J, Shen W, Bradstock KF. (2005) Defective p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase signaling impairs chemotaxic but not proliferative responses to stromal-derived factor-1alpha in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Cancer Res.*, **65**:3290-8
- Bentwich I. (2005) A postulate role for microRNA in cellular differentiation. *FASEB J.*, **19**:875-9
- Bernstein E, Allis CD. (2005) RNA meets chromatin. Genes Dev., 19:1635-55
- Besplug J, Burke P, Ponton A, Filkowski J, Titov V, Kovalchuk I, Kovalchuk O. (2005) Sex and tissue-specific differences in low-dose radiation-induced oncogenic signaling. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, **81**:157-68
- Bhandare N, Antonelli PJ, Morris CG, Malayapa RS, Mendenhall WM. (2007) Ototoxicity after radiotherapy for head and neck tumors. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*,**67**:469-79
- Bhardwaj N. (2001) Processing and presentation of antigens by dendritic cells: implications for vaccines. *Trends Mol Med.*, **7**:388-94
- Bird A. (2002) DNA methylation patterns and epigenetic memory. *Genes Dev.*, 16:6-21
- Bishayee A, Hill HZ, Stein D, Rao DV, Howell RW. (2001) Free radical-initiated and gap junction-mediated bystander effect due to nonuniform distribution of incorporated radioactivity in a three-dimensional tissue culture model. *Radiat Res.*, **155**:335-44
- Bogdanova TI, Zurnadzhy LY, Greenebaum E, McConnell RJ, Robbins J, Epstein OV, Olijnyk VA, Hatch M, Zablotska LB, Tronko MD. (2006) A cohort study of thyroid cancer and other thyroid diseases after the Chornobyl accident: pathology analysis of thyroid cancer cases in Ukraine detected during the first screening (1998-2000). *Cancer*, **107**:2559-66
- Boice JD Jr, Harvey EB, Blettner M, Stovall M, Flannery JT. (1992) Cancer in the contralateral breast after radiotherapy for breast cancer. N Engl J Med., **326**:781-5
- Bolstad BM, Irizarry RA, Astrand M, Speed TP. (2003) A comparison of normalization methods for high density oligonucleotide array data based on variance and bias. *Bioinformatics*, **19**:185-93
- Boulton E, Cleary H, Plumb M. (2002) Myeloid, B and T lymphoid and mixed lineage thymic lymphomas in the irradiated mouse. *Carcinogenesis*, **23**:1079-85

- Bowen NJ, Palmer MB, Wade PA. (2004) Chromosomal regulation by MeCP2: structural and enzymatic considerations. *Cell Mol Life Sci.*, **61**:2163-67
- Boyce RP, Howard-Flanders P. (1964) Genetic control of DNA breakdown and repair in E. coli K-12 treated with mitomycin C or ultraviolet light. Z Vererbungsl., 95:345-50
- Brada M, Ford D, Ashley S, Bliss JM, Crowley S, Mason M, Rajan B, Traish D. (1992) Risk of second brain tumor after conservative surgery and radiotherapy for pituitary adenoma. *Br Med J.*, **304**:1343-6
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ, Curtis RE, Ron E. (2005) Prostate radiotherapy is associated with second cancers in many organs, not just the colorectum. *Gastroenterology*, **129**:773-4
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. (2004) Risk of cancer from diagnostic X-rays. Lancet, 363:2192
- Brenner DJ, Curtis RE, Hall EJ, Ron E. (2000) Second malignancies in prostate carcinoma patients after radiotherapy compared with surgery. *Cancer*, **88**:398-406
- Brooks AL. (2004) Evidence for 'bystander effects' in vivo. Hum Exp Toxicol., 23:67-70
- Brooks AL, Retherford JC, McClellan RO. (1974) Effect of 239PuO2 particle number and size on the frequency and distribution of chromosome aberrations in the liver of the Chinese hamster. *Radiat Res.*, **59**:693-709
- Brown L, Gatter K. (2002) Ki67 protein: the immacule deception, *Histopathology*, **40**:2-11
- Bruzzone R, Meda P. (1988) The gap junction: a channel for multiple functions? *Eur J Clin Invest.*, **18**:444-53
- Burdak-Rothkamm S, Short SC, Folkard M, Rothkam K, Prise KM. (2006) ATRdependent radiation-induced gamma H2AX foci in bystander primary human astrocytes and glioma cells. *Oncogene*, **26**:993-1002
- Burden AF, Manley NC, Clark AD, Gartler SM, Laird CD, Hansen RS. (2005) Hemimethylation and non-CpG methylation levels in a promoter region of human LINE-1 (L1) repeated elements. *J. Biol Chem.*, **280**:14413-9
- Bygrave FL, Roberts HR. (1995) Regulation of cellular calcium through signaling crosstalk involves an intricate interplay between the actions of receptors, G-proteins, and second messengers. *FASEB J.*, **9**:1297-303
- Calin GA, Croce CM (2006) MicroRNA-cancer connection: the beginning of a new tale. *Cancer Res.*, **66**:7390-4
- Calin GA, Ferracin M, Cimmino A, Di Leva G, Shimizu M, Wojcik SE, Iorio MV, Visone R, Sever NI, Fabbri M, Iuliano R, Palumbo T, Pichiorri F, Roldo C, Garzon R, Sevignani C, Rassenti L, Alder H, Volinia S, Liu CG, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce CM. (2005) A microRNA signature associated with prognosis and progression in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *N Engl J Med.*, 353:1793-801
- Calin GA, Dumitru CD, Shimizu M, Bichi R, Zupo S, Noch E, Aldler H, Rattan S, Keating M, Rai K, Rassenti L, Kipps T, Negrini M, Bullrich F, Croce CM. (2002) Frequent deletions and down-regulation of micro-RNA genes miR15 and miR16 at 13q14 in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Proc Natl Aca Sci USA*, **99**:15524-9

- Camphausen K, Moses MA, Menard C, Sproull M, Beecken WD, Folkman J, O'Reilly MS. (2003) Radiation abscopal antitumor effect is mediated through p53. *Cancer Res.*, 63:1990-3
- Carmichael JB, Provost P, Ekwall K, Hobman TC. (2004) ago1 and dcr1, two core components of the RNA interference pathway, functionally diverge from rdp1 in regulating cell cycle events in Schizosaccharomyces pombe. *Mol Biol Cell*, **15**:1425-35
- Carmichael A, Sami AS, Dixon JM. (2003) Breast cancer risk among the survivors of atomic bomb and patients exposed to therapeutic ionizing radiation. *EJSO*, **29**:475-9
- Carthew RW. (2006) Gene regulation by microRNAs. Curr Opin Genet Devel., 16:203-8
- Cassie S, Koturbash I, Hudson D, Baker M, Ilnytskyy Y, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Weber E, Kovalchuk O. (2006) Novel retinoblastoma binding protein RBBP9 modulates sex-specific radiation responses in vivo. *Carcinogenesis*, **27**:465-74
- Celeste A, Fernandez-Capetillo O, Kruhlak MJ, Pilch DR, Staudt DW, Lee A, Bonner RF, Bonner WM, Nussenzweig A. (2003a) Histone H2AX phosphorylation is dispensable for the initial recognition of DNA breaks. *Nat Cell Biol.*, **81**:123-9
- Celeste A, Difilippantonio S, Difilippantonio MJ, Fernandez-Capetillo O, Pilch DR, Sedelnikova OA, Eckhaus M, Ried T, Bonner WM, Nussenzweig A. (2003b) H2AX haploinsufficiency modifies genomic stability and tumor susceptibility. *Cell*, 114:371-83
- Chan JA, Krichevsky AM, Kosik KS. (2005) MicroRNA-21 is an antiapoptotic factor in human glioblastoma cells. *Cancer Res.*, **65**:6029-33
- Chaudhry MA. (2006) Bystander effect: biological endpoints and microarray analysis. *Mutat Res.*, **597**:98-112
- Chendrimada TP, Gregory RI, Kumaraswamy E, Norman J, Cooch N, Nishikura K, Shiekhattar R, (2005) TRBP recruits the Dicer complex to Ago2 for microRNA processing and gene silencing. *Nature*, **436**:740-4
- Cheng AM, Byrom MW, Shelton J, Ford LP. (2005) Antisense inhibition of human miRNAs and indications for an involvement of miRNA in cell growth and apoptosis. *Nucleic Acids Res.*, **33**:1290-7
- Cheng JC, Moore TB, Sakamoto KM. (2003) RNA interference and human disease. *Mol Genet Metab.*, **80**:121-8
- Chen JF, Mandel EM, Thomson JM, Wu Q, Callis TE, Hammond SM, Conlon FL, Wang DZ. (2006) The role of microRNA-1 and microRNA-133 in skeletal muscle proliferation and differentiation. *Nat Genet.*, **38**:228-33
- Cheung P, Lau P. (2005) Epigenetic regulation by histone methylation and histone variants. *Mol Endocrinol*, **19**:563-73
- Chiosea S, Jelezcova E, Chandran U, Luo J, Mantha G, Sobol RW, Dacic S. (2007) Overexpression of Dicer in precursor lesions of lung adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Res.*, **67**:2345-50
- Chiosea S, Jelezcova E, Chandran U, Acquafondata M, McHale T, Sobol RW, Dhir R. (2006) Up-Regulation of Dicer, a Component of the MicroRNA Machinery, in Prostate Adenocarcinoma. *Am J Pathol.*, **169**:1812-20
- Chobanova N, Vukov M, Yagova A. (2007) Cancer incidence among radioresistant medical radiation workers: epidemiological study. *J BUON*, **12**:65-9

- Chuang JC, Jones PA. (2007) Epigenetics and microRNAs. *Pediatr Res.*, **61**(5 Pt 2):24R-29R
- Ciafre SA, Galardi S, Mangiola A, Ferracin M, Liu CG, Sabatino G, Negrini M, Maira G, Croce CM, Farace MG. (2005) Extensive modulation of a set of microRNAs in primary glioblastoma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **334**:1351-8
- Cimmino A, Calin GA, Fabbri M, Iorio MV, Ferracin M, Shimizu M, Wojcik SE, Aqeilan RI, Zupo S, Dono M, Rassenti L, Alder H, Volinia S, Liu CG, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce M. (2005) miR-15 and miR-16 induce apoptosis by targeting BCL2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **102**:13944-9
- Clapham DE. (1995) Intracellular calcium. Replenishing the stores. Nature, 375:634-5
- Cloutier S, Forguer MR, Sorg BA. (2006) Low level lindane exposure alters extinction of conditioned fear in rats. *Toxicology*, **217**:147-54
- Coates PJ, Lorimore SA, Lindsay KJ, Wright EG. (2003) Tissue-specific p53 responses to ionizing radiation and their genetic modification: the key to tissue-specific tumour susceptibility? *J Pathol.*, **201**:377-88
- Coleman WB, Tsongalis GJ. (1999) The role of genomic instability in human carcinogenesis. *Anticancer Res.*, **19**:4645-64
- Cordero MI, Kruyt ND, Sandi C. (2003) Modulation of contextual fear conditioning by chronic stress in rats is related to individual differences in behavioral reactivity to novelty. *Brain Res.*, **970**:242-5
- Criswell T, Leskov K, Miyamoto S, Luo G, Boothman DA. (2003) Transcription factors activated in mammalian cells after clinically releveant doses of ionizing radiation. *Oncogene*, **22**:5813-27
- Cummins JM, He Y, Leary RJ, Pagliarini R, Diaz LA Jr, Sjoblom T, Barad O, Bentwich Z, Szafranska AE, Labourier E, Raymond CK, Roberts BS, Juhl H, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Velculescu VE. (2006) The colorectal microRNAome. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 103:3687-92
- Curry WT Jr, Cosgrove GR, Hochberg FH, Loeffler J, Zervas NT. (2005) Stereotactic interstitial radiosurgery for cerebral metastases. J. Neurosurg., 103:630-5
- Curtis SB, Hazelton WD, Luebeck EG, Moolgavkar SH. (2004) From mechanisms to risk estimation bridging the chasm. *Adv Space Res.*, **34**:1404-9
- Darnaudéry M, Maccari S. (2007) Epigenetic programming of the stress response in male and female rats by prenatal restraint stress. *Brain Res Rev.*, Nov 28 [Epub ahead of print]
- Dent P, Yacoub A, Fisher PB, Hagan MP, Grant S. (2003) MAPK pathways in radiation responses. *Oncogene*, **22**:5885-96
- Dohner H, Stilgenbauer S, Benner A, Leupolt E, Krober A, Bullinger L, Dohner K, Bentz M, Lichter P. (2000) Genomic aberrations and survival in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med., 343:1910-6
- Dubrova YE. (2003) Radiation-induced transgenerational instability. *Oncogene*, **22**:7087-93
- Dubrova YE, Plumb MA. (2002) Ionizing radiation and mutation induction at mouse minisatelite loci. The story of the two generations. *Mutat Res.*, **499**:143-50
- Egger G, Jeong S, Escobar SG, Cortez CC, Li TW, Saito Y, Yoo CB, Jones PA, Liang G. (2006) Identification of DNMT1 (DNA methyltransferase 1) hypomorphs in

somatic knockouts suggests an essential role for DNMT1 in cell survival. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **103**:14080-5

- Ehrlich M. (2002) DNA methylation in cancer: too much, but also too little. *Oncogene*, 1:5400-13
- Ehrlich M, Gama-Sosa MA, Huang LH, Midgett RM, Kuo KC, McCune RA, Gehrke C. (1982) Amount and distribution of 5-methylcytosine in human DNA from different types of tissue of cells. *Nucleic Acids Res.*, **10**:2709-21
- Emerit I, Oganesian N, Sarkisian T, Arutyunyan R, Pogosian A, Asrian K, Levy A, Cernjavski L. (1995) Clastogenic factors in the plasma of Chernobyl accident recovery workers: anticlastogenic effect of Ginkgo biloba extract. *Radiat Res.*, 144:198-205
- Emerit I. (1994) Reactive oxygen species, chromosome mutation and cancer: possible role of clastogenic factors in carcinogenesis. *Free Radic Biol Med.*, **16**:99-109
- Emerit I, Levy A, Cernjavski L, Arutyunyan R, Oganesyan N, Pogosian A, Mejlumian H, Sarkisian T, Gulkandanian M, Quastel M, et al. (1994) Transferable clastogenic activity in plasma from persons exposed as salvage personnel of the Chernobyl reactor. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol., 120:558-61
- Erven K, Van Limbergen E. (2007) Regional lymph node irradiation in breast cancer. *Future Oncol.*, **3**:343-52
- Esquela-Kerscher A, Slack FJ. (2006) Oncomirs microRNAs with a role in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer*, **6**:259-69
- Esteller M. (2006) Epigenetics provides a new generation of oncogenes and tumoursuppressor genes. *Br J Cancer*, **94**:179-83
- Esteller M, Herman JG. (2002) Cancer as an epigenetic disease: DNA methylation and chromatin alterations in human tumours. *J Pathol.*, **196**:1-7
- Fabbri M, Ivan M, Cimmino A, Negrini M, Calin GA. (2007) Regulatory mechanisms of microRNAs involvement in cancer. *Expert Opin Biol Ther.*, 7:1009-19
- Facoetti A, Ballarini F, Cherubini R, Gerardi S, Nano R, Ottolenghi A, Prise KM, Trott KR, Zilio C. (2006) Gamma ray-induced bystander effect in tumour glioblastoma cells: a specific study on cell survival, cytokine release and cytokine receptors. *Radiat Prot Dosimetry*, **122**:271-4
- Fatica A, Rosa A, Fazi F, Ballarino M, Morlando M, De Angelis FG, Caffarelli E, Nervi C, Bozzoni I. (2006) MicroRNAs and hematopoietic differentiation. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol.*, **71**:205-10
- Fazzari MJ, Greally JM. (2004) Epigenomics: beyond CpG islands. *Nat Rev Genet.*, **5**:446-55
- Fei P, El-Deiry WS. (2003) P53 and radiation responses. Oncogene, 22:5774-83
- Feinberg AP, Tycko B. (2004) The history of cancer epigenetics. *Nat Rev Cancer*, **4**:143-53
- Filipowicz W, Bhattacharyya SN, Sonenberg N. (2008) Mechanisms of posttranscriptional regulation by microRNAs: are the answers in sight? *Nat Rev Genet.*, **9**:102-14
- Fitting S, Booze RM, Gilbert CA, Mactutus CF. (2007) Effects of chronic adult dietary restriction on spatial learning in the aged F344xBN hybrid F1 rat. *Physiol Behav.*, Oct 30 [Epub ahed of print]

- Folley JH, Borges W, Yamasaki T. (1952) Incidence of leukemia in survivors of the atomic bomb in Hiroshima and Nagasaki. *Am J Med.*, **13**:311-21
- Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Villar-Garea A, Boix-Chornet M, Espada J, Schotta G, Bonaldi T, Haydon C, Ropero S, Petrie K, Iyer NG, Perez-Rosado A, Calvo E, Lopez JA, Cano A, Calasanz MJ, Colomer D, Piris MA, Ahn N, Imhof A, Caldas C, Jenuwein T, Esteller M. (2005) Loss of acetylation at Lys16 and trimethylation at Lys20 of histone H4 is a common hallmark of human cancer. *Nat Genet.*, 37:391-400
- Freeman SM, Aboud CN, Whartenby KA, Packman CH, Koeplin DS, Moolten FL, Abraham GN. (1993) The "bystander effect": Tumor regression when a fraction of the tumor mass is genetically modified. *Cancer Res.*, **53**:5274-83
- Fukagawa T, Nogami M, Yoshikawa M, Ikeno M, Okazaki T, Takami Y, Nakayama T, Oshimura M. (2004) Dicer is essential for formation of the heterochromatin structure in vertebrate cells. *Nat Cell Biol.*, 6:784-91
- Fukuda Y, Kawasaki H, Taira K. (2005) Exploration of human miRNA target genes in neuronal differentiation. *Nucleic Acids Symp Ser (Oxf)*, **49**: 341-2
- Fynch SC. (2007) Radiation-induced leukemia: lessons from history. Best Prac Res Clin Haematol, 20:109-18
- Fyodorov DV, Kadonaga JT. The many faces of chromatin remodeling: Switching beyond transcription. *Cell* 2001; **106**:523-5
- Gagliano H, Fuentes S, Nadal R, Armario A. (2008) Prevoius exposure to immobilization and repeated exposure to a novel environment demonstrate a marked dissociation between behavioral and pituitary-adrenal responses. *Behav Brain Res.*, 187:239-45
- Gandhi M, Aweeka F, Greenblatt RM, Blaschke TF. (2004) sex differences in pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol.*, **44**:499-523
- Garg AK, Mai W-Y, McGary JE, Grant WH 3rd, Butler EB, Teh BS. (2006) Radiation proctopathy in the treatmennt of prostatic cancer. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **66**:1294-305
- Garnell AN, Goodman JI. (2003) The long (LINEs) and the short (SINEs) of it: altered methylation as a precursor to toxicity. *Toxicol, Sci.*, **75**:229-35
- Gaudet F, Hodgson JG, Eden A, Jackson-Grusby L, Dausman J, Gray JW, Leonhardt H, Jaenisch R. (2003) Induction of tumors in mice by genomic hypomethylation. *Science*, **300**:489-92
- Gaugler MH, Neunlist M, Bonnaud S, Aubert P, Benderitter M, Paris F. (2007) Intestinal epithelial cell dysfunction is mediated by an endothelial-specific radiation-induced bystander effect. *Radiation Res.*, **167**:185-93
- Gluzman D, Imamura N, Sklyarenko L, Nadgornaya V, Zavelevich M, Machilo V. (2005) Malignant diseases of hematopoietic and lymphpoid tissues in Chernobyl clean-up workers. *Hematol J.*, **5**:565-71
- Goh K, Sumner H. (1968) Breaks in normal human chromosomes: are they induced by the transferable substance in the plasma of persons exposed to total-body irradiation? *Radiat Res.*, **35**:171-81
- Goldberg Z. (2003) Clinical implications of radiation-induced genomic instability. Oncogene, 22:7011-7

- Goldberg Z, Lehnert BE. (2002) Radiation-induced effects in unirradiated cells: a review and implications in cancer. *Int J Oncol.*, **21**:337-49
- Goll MG, Bestor TH. (2005) Eukaryotic cytosine methyltransferases. Ann. Rev. Biochem., 74:481-514
- Gonzalez CL, Kolb B. (2003) A comparison of different models of stroke on behaviour and brain morphology. *Eur J Neurosci.*, **18**:1950-62
- Gonzalgo ML, Jones PA. (1997) Mutagenic and epigenetic effects of DNA methylation. *Mutat Res.*, **386**:107-18
- Gramegna A. (1909) Un cas d'acromegalie traité pour la radioterapie. *Rev. Neurol.*, **17 :**15-7.
- Gregory RI, Chendrimada TP, Cooch N, Shiekhattar R. (2005) Human RISC couples microRNA biogenesis and posttranscriptional gene silencing. *Cell*, **123**:631-40
- Grimée R, Wülfert E. (1995) Acute stress in rats produces a rapid and sustained increase in prostacyclin production in aortic tissue: dependence of corticosterone. *Life Sci.*, **57**:69-81
- Grosovsky AJ. Radiation-induced mutations in unirradiated DNA. (1999) *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **96**:5346-7
- Guizard AV, Boutou O, Pottier D, Troussard X, Pheby D, Launoy G, Slama R, Spira A. (2001) The incidence of childhood leukemia around the La Hague nuclear waste reprocessing plant (France): a survey for the years 1978–1998. J Epidemiol Community Health, 55:469–4
- Gupta A, Dhawahir-Scala F, Smith A, Young L, Charles S. (2007) Radiation Retinopathy: Case report and review. *BMC Ophtalmol.*, **7**:6
- Haaf T, Golub EI, Reddy G, Radding CM, Ward DC. (1995) Nuclear foci of mammalian Rad51 recombination protein in somatic cells after DNA damage and its localization in synaptonemal complexes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **92**:2298-302
- Halberg FE, Wara WM, Fippin LF, Edwards MS, Levin VA, Davis RL, Prados MB, Wilson CB. (1991) Low-dose craniospinal radiation therapy for medulloblastoma. *Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys.*, 20:651-4
- Hall EJ, Phil D. (2006) Intensity-modulated radiation therapy, protons, and the risk of second cancers. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **65**:1-7
- Hall EJ. (2003) The bystander effect. Health Phys., 85:31-5
- Hall EJ, Hei TK. (2003) Genomic instability and bystander effects induced by high-LET radiation. *Oncogene*, **22**:7034-42
- Hall EJ. (2002) Lessons we have learned from our children: cancer risks from diagnostic radiology. *Pediatr Radiol.*, **32**:700-6
- Hamada N, Matsumoto H, Hara T, Kobayashi Y. (2007) Intercellular and intracellular signaling pathways mediating ionizing radiation-induced bystander effects. *J Radiat Res.*, **48**:87-95
- Hamasaki K, Imai K, Hayashi T, Nakachi K, Kusunoki Y. (2007) Radiation sensitivity and genomic instability in the hematopoietic system: Frequencies of micronucleated reticulocytes in whole-body X-irradiated BALB/c and C57BL/6 mice. *Cancer Sci.*, **98**:1840-4
- Hammond SM. (2006) MicroRNAs as oncogenes. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev., 16:4-9
- Han W, Wu L, Chen S, Bao L, Zhang L, Jiang E, Zhao Y, Xu A, Hei TK, Yu Z. (2007) Constitutive nitric oxide acting as a possible intercellular signaling molecule in

the initiation of radiation-induced DNA double strand breaks in non-irradiated bystander cells. *Oncogene*, **26**:2330-9

- Hanawalt PC. (1977) *DNA Repair Processes*. Nichols WW and Murphy DG (eds). Symposia Specialists: Miami, FL, pp. 1-19
- Hancock JT, Jones OT. (1987) The inhibition by dephenyleneiodonium and its analogues of superoxide generation by macrophages. *Biochem J.*, **242**:103-7
- Hareyama M, Imai K, Kubo K, Takahashi H, Koshiba H, Hinoda Y, Shidou M, Oouchi A, Yachi A, Morita K. (1991) Effect of radiation on the expression of carcinoembryonic antigen of human gastric adenocarcinoma cells. *Cancer*, 67:2269-74
- Hata K, Okano M, Lei H, Li E. (2002) Dnmt3L cooperates with the Dnmt3 family of de novo DNA methyltransferases to establish maternal imprints in mice. *Development*, **129**:1983-93
- He L, He X, Lim LP, de Stanchina E, Xuan Z, Liang Y, Xue W, Zender L, Magnus J, Ridzon D, Jackson AL, Linsley PS, Chen C, Lowe SW, Cleary MA, Hannon GJ. (2007a) A microRNA component of the p53 tumour suppressor network. *Nature*, 447:1130-4
- He L, He X, Lowe SW, Hannon GJ. (2007b) microRNAs join the p53 network--another piece in the tumour-suppression puzzle. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 7:819-22
- Hei TK. (2006) Cyclooxygenase-2 as a signaling molecule in radiation-induced bystander effect. *Mol Carcinog.*, **45**:455-60
- Helleday T. (2003) Pathways for mitotic homologous recombination in mammalian cells. *Mutat Res.*, **532**:103-15
- Hendrich B, Tweedie S. (2003) The methyl-CpG binding domain and the evolving role of DNA methylation in animals. *Trends Genet.*, **19**:269-77
- Hendry JH. (2001) Genomic instability: potential contributions to tumour and normal tissue response, and second tumours, after radiotherapy. *Radiother Oncol.*, **59**:117-26
- Hickman AW, Jaramillo RJ, Lechner JF, Johnson NF. (1994) Alpha-particle-induced p53 protein expression in a rat lung epithelial cell strain. *Cancer Res.*, **54**:5797-800
- Hildreth NG, Shore RE, Dvoretsky PM. (1989) The risk of breast cancer after irradiation of the thymus in infancy. *N Engl J Med.*, **321**:1281-4
- Hoeijmakers JH. (2001) Genome maintenance mechanisms for preventing cancer. *Nature*, **411**:366-74
- Hollowell JG Jr, Littlefield LG. (1968) Chromosome damage induced by plasma of xrayed patients: an indirect effect of x-ray. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med.*, **129**:240-4
- Hong JH, Chiang CS, Campbell IL, Sun JR, Withers HR, McBride WH. (1995) Induction of acute phase gene expression by brain irradiation. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys., 33:619-26
- Hossain A, Kuo MT, Saunders GF. (2006) Mir-17-5p regulates breast cancer cell proliferation by inhibiting translation of AIB1 and mRNA. *Mol Cell Biol.*, **26**:8191-201
- Hotchkiss RS, Chang KC, Swanson PE, Tinsley KW, Hui JJ, Klender P, Xanthoudakis S, Roy S, Black C, Grimm E, Aspiotis R, Han Y, Nicholson DW, Karl IE. (2000) Caspase inhibitors improve survival in sepsis: a critical role of the lymphocyte. *Nat Immunol.*, 1:496-501

- Huang L, Kim PM, Nickoloff JA, Morgan WF. (2007) Targeted and nontargeted effects of low-dose ionizing radiation on delayed genomic instability in human cells, *Cancer Res.*, 67:1099-104
- Huang L, Snyder AR, Morgan WF. (2003) Radiation-induced genomic instability and its implications for radiation carcinogenesis. *Oncogene*, **22**:5848-54
- Hu B, Wu L, Han W, Zhang L, Chen S, Xu A, Hei TK, Yu Z. (2006) The time and spatial effects of bystander response in mammalian cells induced by low dose radiation. *Carcinogenesis*, **27**;245-51
- Huo L, Nagasawa H, Little JB. (2001) HPRT mutants induced in bystander cells by very low fluences of alpha particles result primarily from point mutations. *Radiat Res.*, **156**:521-5
- Hutvagner G. (2005) Small RNA asymmetry in RNAi: function in RISC assembly and gene regulation. *FEBS Lett 2005*, **579**:5850-7
- Hutvagner G, Zamore PD. (2002) A miRNA in a multiple-turnover RNAi enzyme complex. *Science*, **297**:2056-60
- Hwang HW, Mendell JT. (2006) MicroRNAs in cell proliferation, cell death, and tumorigenesis. *Br. J. Cancer*, **94**:776-80
- Ichijima Y, Sakasai R, Okita N, Asahina K, Mizutani S, Teraoka H. (2005) Phosphorylation of histone H₂AX at M phase in human cells without DNA damage response. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **336**:807-12
- Iliakis G, Wang Y, Guan J, Wang H. (2003) DNA damage checkpoint control in cells exposed to ionizing radiation. *Oncogene*, **22**:5834-47
- Infante-Rivard C, Mathonnet G, Sinnett D. (2000) Risk of childhood leukemia associated with diagnostic irradiation and polymorphisms in DNA repair genes. *Environ Health Perspect.*, **108**:495-8
- Iorio MV, Ferracin M, Liu CG, Veronese A, Spizzo R, Sabbioni S, Magri E, Pedriali M, Fabbri M, Campiglio M, Ménard S, Palazzo JP, Rosenberg A, Musiani P, Volinia S, Nenci I, Calin GA, Querzoli P, Negrini M, Croce CM. (2005) MicroRNA gene expression deregulation in human breast cancer. *Cancer Res.*, 65:7065-70
- Ishii H, Saito T. (2006) Radiation-induced response of micro RNA expression in murine embryonic stem cells. *Med Chem.*, **2**:555-63
- Ishikawa K, Ishii H, Saito T. (2006) DNA damage-dependent cell cycle checkpoints and genomic stability. *DNA Cell Biol.*, **25**:406-11
- Iyer R, Lehnert BE. (2002a) Low dose, low-LET ionizing radiation-induced radioadaptation and associated early responses in unirradiated cells. *Mutat Res.*, 503:1-9
- Iyer R, Lehnert BE. (2002b) Alpha particle-induced increases in the radioresistance of normal human bystander bystander cells. *Radiat Res.*, **157**:3-7
- Iyer R, Lehnert BE. (2000) Factors underlying the cell growth-related bystander responses to alpha particles. *Cancer Res.*, **60**:1290-8
- Jaenisch R, Bird A. (2003) Epigenetic regulation of gene expression: how the genome integrates intrinsic and environmental signals. *Nat Genet.*, **33** Suppl:245-54
- Jagsi R, Griffith KA, Koelling T, Roberts R, Pierce LJ (2007) Rates of myocardial infarction and coronary artery disease and risk factors in patients treated with radiation therapy for early-stage breast cancer. *Cancer*, **109**:650-7

- Jaronczyk K, Carmichael JB, Hobman TC. (2005) Exploring the functions of RNA interference pathway proteins: some functions are more RISCy than others? *Biochem J.*, **387**:561-71
- Jeggo PA, Lobrich M. (2006) Contribution of DNA repair and cell cycle checkpoint arrest to the maintenance of genomic stability. *DNA Repair*, **5**:1192-8
- Jenuwein T, Allis CD. (2001) Translating the histone code. Science, 293:1074-80
- Jin P, Alisch RS, Warren ST. (2004a) RNA and microRNAs in fragile X mental retardation. *Nat Cell Biol.*, **6**:1048-53
- Jin P, Zarnescu DC, Ceman S, Nakamoto M, Mowrey J, Jongens TA, Nelson DL, Moses K, Warren ST. (2004b) Biochemical and genetic interaction between the fragile X mental retardation protein and the microRNA pathway. *Nat Neurosci.*, 7:113-7
- John B, Enright AJ, Aravin A, Tuschl T, Sander C, Marks DS. (2004) Human MicroRNA targets. *PloS Biology*, **2**:1862-79
- Joshua-Tor L. (2006) The Argonautes. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol., 71:67-72
- Jovanovic M, Hengartner MO. (2006) miRNAs and apoptosis: RNAs to die for. Oncogene, 25:6176-87
- Jirtle RL, Skinner MK. (2007) Environmental epigenomics and disease susceptibility. *Nat Rev Genet.*, **8**:253-62
- Juarez J, Baraz R, Gaundar S, Bradstock K, Bendall L. (2007) Interaction of interleukin-7 and interleukin-3 with the CXCL12-induced proliferation of B-cell progenitor acute lymphobastic leukemia. *Haematologica*, **92**:450-9
- Kadhim MA, Lorimore SA, Hepburn DT, Goodhead DT, Buckle VJ, Wright EG. (1994) Alpha-particle induced chromosomal instability in human bone marrow cells. *Lancet*, **344**:987-8
- Kadhim MA, Macdonald DA, Goodhead DT, Lorimore SA, Marsden SJ, Wright EG. (1992) Transmission of chromosomal instability after plutonium alpha particle irradiation. *Nature*, **355**:738-40
- Kalinich JF, Catravas GN, Snyder SL. (1989) The effect of gamma radiation on DNA methylation. *Radiat. Res.*, **117**:185-97
- Kaminski JM, Shinohara E, Summers JB, Niermann KJ, Morimoto A, Brousal J. (2005) The controversial abscopal effect. *Cancer Treat Rev.*, **31**:159-72
- Kaneda M, Okano M, Hata K, Sado T, Tsujimoto N, Li E, Sasaki H. (2004) Essential role for de novo DNA methyltransferase Dnmt3a in paternal and maternal imprinting. *Nature*, **429**:900-3
- Kaplan MI, Limoli CL, Morgan WF. (1997) Perpetuating radiation-induced chromosomal instability. *Radiat Oncol Investig.*, **5**:124-8
- Karube Y, Tanaka H, Osada H, Tomida S, Tatematsu Y, Yanagisawa K, Yatabe Y, Takamizawa J, Miyoshi S, Mitsudomi T, Takahashi T. (2005) Reduced expression of Dicer associated with poor prognosis in lung cancer patients. *Cancer Sci.*, 96:111-5
- Kashino G, Prise KM, Schettino G, Folkard M, Vojnovic B, Michael BD, Suzuki K, Kodama S, Watanabe M. (2004) Evidence for induction of DNA double strand breaks in the bystander response to targeted soft X-rays in CHO cells. *Mutat Res.*, 556:209-15

- Kataoka T, Mizuguchi Y, Notohara K, Taguchi T, Yamaoka K. (2006) Histological changes in spleens of radio-sensitive and radio-resistant mice exposed to lowdose X-ray irradiation. *Physiol Chem Phys Med NMR*, 38:21-9
- Kaul D, Sikand K. (2004) Defective RNA-mediated c-myc gene silencing pathway in Burkitt's lymphoma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **313**:552-4
- Kaup S, Grandjean V, Mukherjee R, Kapoor A, Keyes E, Seymour CB, Mothersill CE, Schofield PN. (2006) Radiation-induced genomic instability is associated with DNA methylation changes in cultured human keratinocytes. *Mutation Res.*, 597:87-97
- Kaya M, Palanduz A, Kalayci R, Kemikler G, Simsek G, Biglic B, Ahishali B, Arican N, Kocyildiz ZC, Elmas I, Kucuk M, Karadeniz A. (2004) Effects of lipopolysaccaride on the radiation-induced changes in the blood-brain barrier and the astrocytes. *Brain Res.*, **1019**:105-12
- Kazazian HH Jr, Goodier JL. (2002) LINE drive. retrotransposition and genome instability. *Cell*, **110**:277-80
- Kemppainen J, Shelton J, Kelnar K, Volz S, Peltier H, Szafranska A, Ovcharenko D, Illmer T, Labourier M, Latham G, Brown D. (2007) miRNAs as biomarkers in blood and other biofluids. Proc. of the Keystone Symposium "MicroRNAs and siRNAs: Biological Functions and Mechanisms", p.75
- Kent OA, Mendell JT. (2006) A small piece in the cancer puzzle: microRNAs as tumor suppressors and oncogenes. *Oncogene*, **25**:6188-96
- Khan MA, Van Dyk J, Yeung IW, Hill RP. (2003) Partial volume rat lung irradiation; assessment of early DNA damage in different lung regions and effect of radical scavengers. *Radiother Oncol.*, **66**:95-102
- Khan MA, Hill RP, Van Dyk J. (1998) Partial volume rat lung irradiation: an evaluation of early DNA damage. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **40**:467-76
- Kiriakidou M, Nelson PT, Kouranov A, Fitziev P, Bouyioukos C, Mourelatos Z, Hatzigeorgiou A. (2004) A combined computational-experimental approach predicts human microRNA targets. *Genes Dev.*, **18**:1165-78
- Kleinerman RA. (2006) Cancer risks following diagnostic and therapeutic radiation exposure in children. *Pediatr Radiol.*, **36** (Suppl 2):121-5
- Klokov D, Criswell T, Leskov KS, Araki S, Mayo L, Boothman DA. (2004) IR-inducible clusterin gene expression: a protein with potential roles in ionizing radiation-induced adaptive responses, genomic instability, and bystander effects. *Mutation Res.*, **568**:97-110
- Klose RJ, Bird AP. (2006) Genomic DNA methylation: The mark and its mediators. *Trends Biochem Sci.*, **31**:89-97
- Kobayashi H, Gil-Guzman E, Mahran AM, Sharma RK, Nelson DR, Thomas AJ Jr, Agarwal A. (2001) Quality control of reactive oxygen species measurement by luminol-dependent chemiluminescence assay. *J Andrology*, **22**:568-74
- Koh ES, Tran TH, Heydarian M, Sachs RK, Tsang RW, Brenner DJ, Pintilie M, Xu T, Chung J, Paul N, Hodgson D. (2007) A comparison of mantle versus involvedfield radiotherapy for Hodgkin's lymphoma: reduction in normal tissue does and second cancer risk. *Radiat Oncol.*, 2:13
- Kolb B, Morshead C, Gonzalez C, Kim M, Gregg C, Shingo T, Weiss S. (2007) Growthfactor-stimulated generation of new cortical tissue and functional recovery after

stroke damage to the motor cortex of rats. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab.*, **27**:983-97

- Kornberg RD, Lorch Y. (1999) Twenty-five years of the nucleosome, fundamental particle of the eukaryote chromosome. *Cell*, **98**:285-94
- Kossenko MM. (1996) Cancer mortality in the exposed population of the Techa River area. World Health Stat Q., 49:17-21
- Kotera Y, Shimizu K, Mulé JJ. (2001) Comparative analysis of necrotic and apoptotic tumor cells as a source of antigen(s) in dendritic cell-based immunization. *Cancer Res.*, **61**:8105-9
- Koturbash I, Loree J, Kutanzi K, Koganow C, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2008) In vivo bystander effect: cranial X-irradiation leads to elevated DNA damage and altered cellular proliferation and apoptosis in shielded spleen, *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **70**:554-62
- Koturbash I, Boyko A, Rodriguez-Juarez R, McDonald R, Tryndyak V, Kovalchuk I, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2007) Role of epigenetic effectors in maintenance of the long-term persistent bystander effect in spleen in vivo. *Carcinogenesis*, 28:1831-8
- Koturbash I, Baker M, Loree J, Kutanzi K, Hudson D, Pogribny I, Sedelnikova O, Bonner W, Kovalchuk O. (2006a) Epigenetic dysregulation underlies radiationinduced transgenerational genome instability in vivo. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, 66:327-30
- Koturbash I, Rugo RE, Hendricks CA, Loree J, Thibault B, Kutanzi K, Pogribny I, Yanch JC, Engelward BP, Kovalchuk O. (2006b) Irradiation induces DNA damage and modulates epigenetic effectors in distant bystander tissue in vivo. *Oncogene*, 25:4267-75.
- Koturbash I, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2005) Stable loss of global DNA methylation in the radiation target-tissue a possible mechanism contributing to radiation carcinogenesis? *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **337**:526-33
- Kovalchuk O, Baulch JE. (2008) Epigenetic changes and nontargeted radiation effects -Is there a link? *Environ Mol Mutagen.*, **49**:16-25
- Kovalchuk O, Tryndyak VP, Montgomery B, Boyko A, Kutanzi K, Zemp F, Warbritton AR, Latendresse JR, Kovalchuk I, Beland FA, Pogribny IP. (2007) Estrogeninduced rat breast carcinogenesis is characterized by alterations in DNA methylation, histone modifications and aberrant microRNA expression. *Cell Cycle*, 6:2010-8
- Kovalchuk O, Ponton A, Filkowski J, Kovalchuk I. (2004a) Dissimilar genome response to acute and chronic low-dose radiation in male and female mice. *Mutation Res.*, **550**:59-72
- Kovalchuk O, Burke P, Besplug J, Slovack M, Filkowski J, Pogribny I. (2004b) Methylation changes in muscle and liver tissue of male and female mice exposed to acute and chronic low-dose X-ray irradiation. *Mutat Res.*, **548**:75-84
- Kovalchuk O, Hendricks CA, Cassie S, Engelward AJ, Engelward BP. (2004c) In vivo recombination after chronic damage exposure falls to below spontaneous levels in recombomice. *Mol Cancer Res.*, **2**:567-73
- R.J. Klose, A.P Bird. (2006) Genomic DNA methylation: the mark and its mediators, *Trends Biochem Sci.*, **31**:89-97

- Krischer JP, Ragab AH, Kun L, Kim TH, Laurent JP, Boyett JM, Cornell CJ, Link M, Luthy AR, Camitta B. (1991) Nitrogen mustard, vincristine, procarbazine, and prednisone as adjuvant chemotherapy in the treatment of medulloblastoma. A Pediatric Oncology Group study. J. Neuroserg., 74:905-9
- Krutovskikh VA, Piccoli C, Yamasaki H. (2002) Gap junction intercellular communication propagates cell death in cancerous cells. *Oncogene*, **21**:1989-99
- Kuosaite V. (2001) Mapping of allelic imbalance in alpha-particle radiation induced murine osteosarcomas (PhD Thesis). München: GSF, 191
- Lagos-Quintana M, Rauhut R, Yalcin A, Meyer J, Lendeckel W, Tuschl T. (2002) Identification of tissue-specific microRNAs from mouse. *Curr Biol.*, **12**:735-9
- Lee Y, Hur I, Park SY, Kim YK, Suh MR, Kim VN. (2006) The role of PACT in the RNA silencing pathway. *EMBO J.*, **25**:522-32
- Lee Y, Ahn C, Han J, Cho H, Kim J, Yim J, Lee J, Provost P, Radmark O, Kim S, Kim VN. (2003) The nuclear Rnase III Drosha initiates miRNA processing. *Nature*, 425:415-9
- Leone G, Mele L, Pulsoni A, Equitani F, Pagano L. (1999) The incidence of secondary leukaemias. *Haematologica*, **84**:937-45
- Lewis BP, Shih IH, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB. (2003) Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. *Cell*, **115**:787-98
- Li YQ, Chen P, Haimovitz-Friedman A, Reilly RM, Wong CS. (2003) Endothelial apoptosis initiates acute blood-brain barrier disruption after ionizing radiation. *Cancer Res.*, **63**:5950-6
- Liang G, Chan MF, Tomigahara Y, Tsai YC, Gonzales FA, Li E, Laird PW, Jones PA. (2002) Cooperativity between DNA methyltransferases in the maintenance methylation of repetitive elements. *Mol Cell Biol.*, 22:480-91
- Likhtarov I, Kovgan L, Vavilov S, Chepurny M, Ron E, Lubin J., Bouville A, Tronko N, Bogdanova T, Gulak L, Zablotska L, Howe G. (2006) Post-Chernobyl thyroid cancers in Ukraine. Report 2: risk analysis. *Radiat Res.*, **166**:375-86
- Limoli CL, Giedzinski E, Rola R, Otsuka S, Palmer TD, Fike JR. (2004) Radiation response of neural precursor cells: linking cellular sensitivity to cell cycle checkpoints, apoptosis and oxidative stress. *Radiat Res.*, **161**:17-27
- Limoli CL, Kaplan MI, Philips JW, Adair GM, Morgan WF. (1997) Differential induction of chromosomal instability by DNA strand-breaking agents. *Cancer Res.*, **57**:4048-56
- Lindsay KJ, Coates PJ, Lorimore SA, Wright EG. (2007) The genetic basis of tissue responses to ionizing radiation. *Br J Radiol.*, 1:S2-6
- Little JB. (2006) Cellular radiation effects and the bystander response. *Mutat Res.*, **597**:113-8
- Little JB. (2003) Genomic instability and radiation. J Radiol Prot., 23:173-81
- Little JB. (2000) Radiation carcinogenesis. Carcinogenesis, 21:397-404
- Little JB. (1999) Induction of genetic instability by ionizing radiation. *C R Acad Sci III*, **322**:127-34
- Little JB. (1998) Radiation-induced genomic instability. Int J Radiat Biol., 74:663-71
- Liu Z, Mothersill CE, McNeill FE, Lyng FM, Byun SH, Seymour CB, Prestwich WV. (2006) A dose threshold for a medium transfer bystander effect for a human skin cell line. *Radiation Res.*, **166**:19-23

- Liu D, Momoi H, Li L, Ishikawa Y, Fukumoto M. (2002) Microsatellite instability in thorotrast-induced human intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. *Int J Cancer*, **102**:366-71
- Loree J, Koturbash I, Kutanzi K, Baker M, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2006) Radiationinduced molecular changes in rat mammary tissue: possible implications for radiation-induced carcinogenesis. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, 82:805-15
- Lorimore SA, McIIrath JM, Coates PJ, Wright EG. (2005) Chromosomal instability in unirradiated hemopoietic cells resulting from a delayed in vivo bystander effect of gamma radiation. *Cancer Res.*, **65**:5668-73
- Lorimore SA, Coates PJ, Wright EG. (2003) Radiation-induced genomic instability and bystander effects: inter-related nontargeted effects of exposure to ionizing radiation, *Oncogene*, **22**:7058-69
- Lorimore SA, Coates PJ, Scobie GE, Milne G, Wright EG. (2001) Inflammatory-type responses after exposure to ionizing radiation in vivo: a mechanism for radiation-induced bystander effects? *Oncogene*, **20**:7085-95
- Lorimore SA, Kadhim MA, Pocock DA, Papworth D, Stevens DL, Goodhead DT, Wright EG. (1998) Chromosomal instability in the descendants of unirradiated surviving cells after alpha-particle irradiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 95:5730-3
- Lu J, Getz G, Miska EA, Alvarez-Saavedra E, Lamb J, Peck D, Sweet-Cordero A, Ebert BL, Mak RH, Ferrando AA, Downing JR, Jacks T, Horvitz HR, Golub TR. (2005) MicroRNA expression profiles classify human cancers. *Nature*, **435**: 834-8
- Lujambio A, Ropero S, Ballestar E, Fraga MF, Cerrato C, Setién F, Casado S, Suarez-Gauthier A, Sanchez-Cespedes M, Git A, Spiteri I, Das PP, Caldas C, Miska E, Esteller M. (2007) Genetic unmasking of an epigenetically silenced microRNA in human cancer cells. *Cancer Res.*, 67:1424-9
- Lund AH, van Lohuisen M. (2004) Epigenetics and cancer. Genes Dev., 18:2315-35
- Lundin C, Schultz N, Arnaudeau C, Mohindra A, Hansen LT, Helleday T. (2003) RAD51 is involved in repair of damage associated with DNA replication in mammalian cells. *J Mol Biol.*, **328**:521-35
- Lyng FM, Maguire P, Kilmurray N, Mothersill C, Shao C, Folkard M, Prise KM. (2006a) Apoptosis is initiated in human keratinocytes exposed to signalling factors from microbeam irradiated cells. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, **82**:393-9
- Lyng FM, Maguire P, McClean B, Seymour C, Mothersill C. (2006b) The involvement of calcium and MAP kinase signaling pathways in the production of radiation-induced bystander effects. *Radiat Res.*, **165**:400-9
- Lyng FM, Seymour CB, Mothersill C. (2002) Initiation of apoptosis in cells exposed to medium from the progeny of irradiated cells: A possible mechanism for bystander-induced genomic instability? *Radiat Res.*, **157**:365-70
- Lyng FM, Seymour CB, Mothersill C. (2000) Production of a signal by irradiated cells which leads to a response in unirradiated cells characteristic of initiation of apoptosis. *Brit J Cancer*, **83**:1223-30
- Maga G, Hubscher U. (2003) Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA): a dancer with many partners. *J Cell Sci.*, **116**:3051-60

- Maguire P, Mothersill C, McClean B, Seymour C, Lyng FM. (2007) Modulation of radiation responses by pre-exposure to irradiated cell conditioned medium. *Radiation Res.*, **167**:485-92
- Maguire P, Mothersill C, Seymour C, Lyng FM. (2005) Medium from irradiated cells induces dose-dependent mitochondrial changes and BCL2 responses in unirradiated human keratinocytes. *Radiat Res.*, **163**:384-90
- Marozik P, Mothersill C, Seymour CB, Mosse I, Melnov S. (2007) Bystander effects induced by serum from survivors of the Chernobyl accident. *Exp Hematol.*, **35**:55-63
- Marsit CJ, Eddy K, Kelsey KT. (2006) MicroRNA responses to cellular stress. *Cancer Res.*, **66**:10843-8
- McGlynn P, Lloyd RG. (2002) Recombinational repair and restart of damaged replication forks. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol.*, **3**:859-70
- Meister G, Landthaler M, Peters L, Chen PY, Urlaub H, Lührmann R, Tuschl T. (2005) Identification of novel argonaute-associated proteins. *Curr Biol.*, **15**:2149-55
- Mesnil M, Yamasaki H. (2000) Bystnader effect in herpes simplex virus-thymidine kinase/ganciclovir cancer gene therapy: role of gap-junctional intercellular communication. *Cancer Res.*, **60**:3989-99
- Metz GA, Antonov-Schlorke I, Witte OW. (2005) Motor improvements after focal cortical ischemia in adult rats are mediated by compensatory mechanisms. *Behav Brain Res.*, **162**:71-82
- Michael MZ, O'Connor SM, Pellekaan NGV, Young GP, James RJ. (2003) Reduced accumulation of specific microRNAs in colorectal neoplasia. *Mol Cancer Res.*, 1:882-91
- Minamoto T, Mai M, Ronai Z. (1999) Environmental factors as regulators and effectors of multistep carcinogenesis. *Carcinogenesis*, **20**:519-27
- Mitra AK, Krishna M. (2007) Radiation-induced bystander effect: activation of signaling molecules in K562 erythroleukemia cells. *J Cell Biochem.*, **100**:991-7
- Moldovan GL, Pfander B, Jentsch S. (2007) PCNA, the maestro of the replication fork, *Cell*, **129**:665-79
- Molnar A, Schwach F, Studholme DJ, Thuenemann EC, Baulcombe DC. (2007) miRNAs control gene expression in the single-cell alga Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. *Nature*, **447**:1126-9
- Monje ML, Palmer TD. (2003) Radiation injury and neurogenesis. *Curr Opin Neurol.*, **16**:129-34
- Monje ML, Mizumatsu S, Fike JR, Palmer TD. (2002) Irradiation induces neural precursor-cell dysfunction. *Nat Med.*, **8**:955-62
- Moolten FL, Wells JM. (1990) Curability of tumors bearing herpes thymidine kinase genes transferred by retroviral vectors. *J Natl Cancer Inst.*, **82**:297-300
- Morgan WF, Sowa MB. (2007) Non-targeted bystander effects induced by ionizing radiation. *Mutation Res.*, **616**:159-64
- Morgan WF, Sowa MB. (2005) Effects of ionizing radiation in nonirradiated cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **102**:14127-8
- Morgan WF. (2003a) Non-targeted and delayed effects of exposure to ionizing radiation:
 I. Radiation-induced genomic instability and bystander effects in vivo. *Radiat Res.*, 159:567-80

- Morgan WF. (2003b) Non-targeted and delayed effects of exposure to ionizing radiation: II. Radiation-induced genomic instability and bystdander effects in vivo, clastogenic factors and transgenerational effects. *Radiat Res.*, **159**:581-96
- Morgan WF. (2003c) Is there a common mechanism underlying genomic instability, bystander effects and other nontargeted effects of exposure to ionizing radiation? *Oncogene*, **22**:7094-9
- Morgan WF, Hartmann A, Limoli CL, Nagar S, Ponnaiya B. (2002) Bystander effects in radiation-induced genomic instability. *Mutat Res.*, **504**:91-100
- Morgan WF, Day JP, Kaplan MI, McGhee EM, Limoli CL. (1996) Genomic instability induced by ionizing radiation. *Radiat Res.*, **146**:247-58
- Mori N, Matsumoto Y, Okumoto M, Suzuki N, Yamate J. (2001) Variations in Prkdc encoding the catalytic subunit of DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PKcs) and susceptibility to radiation-induced apoptosis and lymphomagenesis. *Oncogene*, **20**:3609-19
- Morimura K, Romanenko A, Min W, Salim EI, Kinoshita A, Wanibuchi H, Vozianov A, Fukushima S. (2004) Possible distinct molecular carcinogenic pathways for bladder cancer in Ukraine, before and after the Chernobyl disaster. *Oncol Rep.*, **11**:881-6
- Morin DM, Lonstein JE, Stovall M, Hacker DG, Luckyanov N, Land CE. (2000) Breast cancer mortality after diagnostic radiography: findings from the U.S. Scoliosis Cohort Study. *Spine*, **25**:2052-63
- Mothersill C, Smith RW, Agnihotri N, Seymour CB. (2007) Characterization of a radiation-induced stress response communicated in vivo between zebrafish. *Environ Sci Technol.*, **41**:3382-7
- Mothersill C, Bucking C, Smith RW, Agnihotri N, O'Neill A, Killemade M, Seymour CB. (2006) Communication of radiation-induced stress or bystander signals between fish in vivo. *Environ Sci Technol.*, 40:6859-64
- Mothersill C, Seymour C. (2006) Radiation-induced bystander and other non-targeted effects: novel intervention points in cancer therapy? *Curr Cancer Drug Targets*, **6**:447-54
- Mothersill C, Seymour C. (2005) Radiation-induced bystander effects: are they good, bad or both? *Med Confl Surviv.*, **21**:101-10
- Mothersill C, Lyng F, Seymour C, Maguire P, Lorimore S, Wright E. (2005) Genetic factors influencing bystander signaling in murine bladder epithelium after low-dose irradiation in vivo. *Radiat Res.*, **163**:391-9
- Mothersill CE, Moriarty MJ, Seymour CB. (2004) Radiotherapy and the potential exploration of bystander effects. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **58**:575-9
- Mothersill C, Seymour CB. (2004) Radiation-induced bystander effects implications for cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer*, **4**:158-64
- Mothersill C, Seymour C. (2003) Radiation-induced bystander effects, carcinogenesis and models. *Oncogene*, **22**:7028-33
- Mothersill C, Seymour CB. (2002) Bystander and delayed effects after fractionated radiation exposure. *Radiat. Res.*, **158**:626-33
- Mothersill C, Rea D, Wright EG, Lorimore SA, Murphy D, Seymour CB, O'Malley K. (2001) Individual variation in the production of a "bystander signal" following

irradiation of primary cultures of normal human urothelium. *Carcinogenesis*, **22**:1465-71

- Mothersill C, Stamato TD, Perez ML, Cummnins R, Mooney R, Seymour CB. (2000) Involvement of energy metabolism in the production of "bystander signal" by radiation. *Br J Cancer*, **82**:1740-6
- Mothersill C, Seymour C. (1998) Cell-cell contact during gamma irradiation is not required to induce a bystander effect in normal human keratinocytes: evidence for release during irradiation of a signal controlling survival into the medium. Radiat Res., **149**:256-62
- Mothersill C, Seymour C. (1997) Medium from irradiated human epithelial cells but not human fibroblasts reduces the clonogenic survival of unirradiated cells. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, **71**:421-7
- Mothersill C, Seymour CB, Haney J, Hennesy TP. (1994) High levels of stable p53 protein and the expression of c-myc in cultured human epithelial tissue after cobalt-60 irradiation. *Radiat Res.*, **137**:317-22
- Müller WU, Kryscio A, Streffer C. (2004) Micronuclei in lymphocytes of uranium miners of the former Wismut SDAG. *Cytogenet Genome Res.*, **104**:295-8
- Murphy JB, Nakahara W, Strum E. (1921) Studies on lymphoid activity. J Exp Med., 33:423-8
- Murphy JB, Morton J. (1915) Action of serum from x-rayed animals on lymphoid cells in vitro. *J Exp Med.*, XX11:800
- Nagar S, Morgan WF. (2005) The death-inducing effect and genomic instability. *Radiat Res.*, **163**:316-23
- Nagar S, Smith LE, Morgan WF. (2003) Characterization of a novel epigenetic effect of ionizing radiation: the death-inducing effect. *Cancer Res.*, **63**:324-8
- Nagasawa H, Little JB. (2002) Bystander effect for chromosomal aberrations induced in wild-type and repair deficient CHO cells by low fluences of alpha particles. *Mutat Res.*, **508**:121-9
- Nagasawa H, Little JB. (1992) Induction of sister chromatid exchanges by extremely low doses of alpha-particles. *Cancer Res.*, **52**:6394-6
- Nairz K, Rottig C, Rintelen F, Zdobnov E, Moser M, Hafen E. (2006) Overgrowth caused by misexpression of a microRNA with dispensable wild-type function. *Dev Biol*, **291**:314-24
- Nakamura A, Sedelnikova OA, Redon C, Pilch DR, Sinogeeva NI, Shroff R, Lichten M, Bonner WM. (2006) Techniques for gamma-H2AX detection. *Methods Enzymol.*, **409**:236-50
- Neininger A, Kontoyiannis D, Kotlyarov A, Winzen R, Eckert R, Volk HD, Holtmann H, Kollias G, Gaestel M. (2002) MK2 targets AU-rich elements and regulates biosynthesis of tumor necrosis factor and interleukin-6 independently at different post-transcriptional levels. J Biol Chem., 277:3065-8
- Nelson PT, Baldwin DA, Kloosterman WP, Kauppinen S, Plasterk RHA, Mourelatos Z. (2006) RAKE and LNA-ISH reveal microRNA expression and localization in archival human brain. RNA, 12:187-91
- Niida H, Nakanishi M. (2006) DNA damage checkpoints in mammals. *Mutagenesis*, **21**:3-9

- Nilsen TW. (2007) Mechanisms of microRNA-mediated gene regulation in animal cells. *Trends Genet.*, **23**:243-9
- Niwa R, Slack FJ. (2007) The evolution of animal microRNA function. *Curr Opin Genet Dev.*, **17**:145-50
- Nordal RA, Wong CS. (2005) Molecular targets in radiation-induced blood-barrier disruption. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **62**:279-87
- Norris EH, Strickland S. (2007) Modulation of NR2B-regulated contextual fear in the hippocampus by the tissue plasminogen activator system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, **104**:13473-8
- Noshchenko AG, Moysich KB, Bondar A, Zamostyan PV, Drosdova VD, Michalek AM. (2001) Patterns of acute leukemia occurrence among children in the Chernobyl region, *Int J Epidemiol.*, **30:**125–9
- Nowell PC. (1976) The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations. Science, 194:23-8
- O'Dowd C, Mothersill CE, Cairns MT, Austin B, McClean B, Lyng FM, Murphy JEJ. (2006) The release of bystander factors from tissue explant cultures of rainbow trout (Onchorhynchus mykiss) after exposure to γ radiation. *Radiat Res.*, **166**:611-7
- Okamura K, Ishizuka A, Siomi H, Siomi MC. (2004) Distinct roles for Argonaute proteins in small RNA-directed RNA cleavage pathways. *Genes Dev.*, **18**:1655-66
- Okano M, Takebayashi S, Okumura K, Li E. (1999) Assignment of cytosine-5 DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b to mouse chromosome bands 12A2-A3 and 2H1 by in situ hybridization. *Cytogenet Cell Genet.*, **86**:333-4
- Pampfer S, Streffer C. (1989) Increased chromosome aberrations levels in cells from mouse fetuses after zygote X-irradiation. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, **55**:85-92
- Panayiotidis MI, Rancourt RC, Allen CB, Riddle SR, Schneider BK, Ahmad S, White CW. (2004) Hyperoxia-induced DNA damage causes decreased DNA methylation in human lung epithelial-like A549 cells. *Antioxid Redox Signal.*, 6:129-36
- Pant GS, Kamada N. (1977) Chromosome aberrations in normal leukocytes induced by the plasma of exposed individuals. *Hiroshima J Med Sci.*, **26**:149-54
- Paquette B, Little JB. (1994) In vivo enhancement of genomic instability in minisatellite sequences of mouse C3H/10T1/2 cells transformed in vitro by X-rays. *Cancer Res.*, **54**:3173-8
- Parsons WB, Watkins CH, Pease GL, Childs DS. (1954) Changes in sterna bone marrow following roentgen-ray therapy to the spleen in chronic granulocytic leukaemia. *Cancer*, **7**:179-89
- Paull TT, Rogakou EP, Yamazaki V, Kirchgessner CU, Gellert M and Bonner WM. (2000) A critical role for histone H2AX in recruitment of repair factors to nuclear foci after DNA damage. *Curr Biol.*, 10:886-95
- Persaud R, Zhou H, Baker SE, Hei TK, Hall EJ. (2005) Assessment of low linear energy transfer radiation-induced bystander mutagenesis in a three-dimensional culture model. *Cancer Res.*, **65**:9876-82
- Peterson CL, Cote J. (2004) Cellular machineries for chromosomal DNA repair. *Genes* Dev., 18:602-16

- Pilch DR, Sedelnikova OA, Redon C, Celeste A, Nussenzweig A, Bonner WM. (2003) Characteristics of gamma-H2AX foci at DNA double-strand breaks sites. Biochem Cell Biol., 81:123-9
- Plumb M, Cleary H, Wright E. (1998) Genetic instability in radiation-induced leukaemias: mouse models. *Int J Radiat Biol.*, **74**:711-20
- Pogribny IP, Tryndyak VP, Boyko A, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Beland FA, Kovalchuk O. (2007) Induction of microRNAome deregulation in rat liver by long-term tamoxifen exposure. *Mutat Res.*, **619**:30-7
- Pogribny I, Koturbash I, Tryndyak V, Hudson D, Stevenson SML, Sedelnikova O, Bonner W, Kovalchuk O. (2005) Fractionated low-dose radiation exposure leads to accumulation of DNA damage and profound alterations in DNA and histone methylation in the murine thymus. *Mol Cancer Res.*, 3:553-61
- Pogribny I, Raiche J, Slovack M, Kovalchuk O. (2004a) Dose-dependence, sex- and tissue-specificity, and persistence of radiation-induced genomic DNA methylation changes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **320**:1253-61
- Pogribny IP, James, SJ, Jernigan S, Pogribna M. (2004b) Genomic hypomethylation is specific for preneoplastic liver in folate/methyl deficient rats and does not occur in non-target tissues. *Mutat Res.*, **548**:53-9
- Pogribny I., Yi P., James SJ., (1999) A sensitive new method for rapid detection of abnormal methylation patterns in global DNA and within CpG islands. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **262**:624-28
- Pollack A, Zagars GK, Smith LG, Lee JJ, von Eschenbach AC, Antolak JA, Starkschall G, Rosen I. (2000) Preliminary results of a randomized radiotherapy doseescalation study comparing 70 Gy with 78 Gy for prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol., 18:3904-11
- Ponnaiya B, Jenkins-Baker G, Bigelow A, Marino S, Geard CR. (2004) Detection of chromosomal instability in alpha-irradiated and bystander human fibroblasts. *Mutat Res.*, **568**:41-8
- Potter de P, Levecq L, Godfraind C, Renard L. (2006) Primary orbital melanoma treated with iodine-125 plaque radiotherapy. *Am J Ophtalmol.*, **142**:864-6
- Powell SN, Kachnic LA. (2003) Roles of BRCA1 and BRCA2 in homologous recombination, DNA replication fidelity and the cellular response to ionizing radiation. *Oncogene*, **22**:5784-91
- Preston-Martin S, Thomas DC, Yu MC, Henderson BE. (1989) Diagnostic radiography as a risk factor for chronic myeloid and monocytic leukaemia (CML). Br J Cancer., **59**:639-44
- Presutti C, Rosati J, Vincenti S, Nasi S. (2006) Non coding RNA and brain. BMC Neuroscience, 7(Suppl 1):S5
- Prise KM, Belyakov OV, Newman HC, Patel S, Schettino G, Folkard M, Michael BD. (2002) Non-targeted effects of radiation: bystander responses in cell and tissue models. *Radiat Prot Dosimetry*, **99**:223-6
- Protack CD, Bakken AM, Saad WA, Illig KA, Waldman DL, Davies MG. (2007) Radiation arteritis: A contraindication to carotid stenting? *J Vasc Surg.*, **45**:110-7
- Provost P, Silverstein RA, Dishart D, Walfridsson J, Djupedal I, Kniola B, Wright A, Samuelsson B, Radmark O, Ekwall K. (2002) Dicer is required for chromosome

segregation and gene silencing in fission yeast cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **99**:16648-53

- Prysyazhnyuk A, Gristchenko V, Fedorenko Z, Gulak L, Fuzik M, Slipenyuk K, Tirmarche M. (2007) Twenty years after the Chernobyl accident: solid cancer incidence in various groups of the Ukrainian population. *Radiat Environ Biophys.*, 46:43-51
- Pukkala E, Kesminiene A, Poliakov S, Ryzhov A, Drozdovitch V, Kovgan L, Kyyrönen P, Malakhova IV, Gulak L, Cardis E. (2006) Breast cancer in Belarus and Ukraine after the Chernobyl accident. *Int J Cancer*, **119**:651-8
- Quarmby S, Kumar P, Kumar S. (1999) Radiation-induced normal tissue injury: role of adhesion molecules in leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions. *Int J Cancer*, **82**:385-95
- Quinn R. (2005) Comparing rat's to human's age: how old is my rat in people years? *Nutrition*, **21**:775-7
- Raiche J, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Pogribny I, Kovalchuk O. (2004) Sex- and tissue-specific expression of maintenance and de novo DNA methyltransferases upon low dose X-irradiation in mice. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **325**:39-47
- Rana TM. (2007) Illuminating the silence: understanding the structure and function of small RNAs. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol., 8:23-36
- Rancati T, Wennberg B, Lind P, Svane G, Gagliardi G. (2007) Early clinical and radiological pulmonary complications following breast cancer radiation therapy: NTCP fit with four different models. *Radiother Oncol.*, 82:308-16
- Rat Genome Sequencing Project Consortium. (2004) Genome sequence of the Brown Norway rat yields insights into mammalian evolution. *Nature*, **428**:493-521
- Redpath JL, Liang D, Taylor TH, Christie C, Elmore E. (2001) The shape of the doseresponse curve for radiation-induced neoplastic transformation in vitro: evidence for an adaptive response against neoplastic transformation at low doses of low-LET radiation. *Radiat Res.*, **156**:700-7
- Rego AC, Oliveira CR. (2003) Mitochondrial dysfunction and reactive oxygen species in excitotoxicity and apoptosis: implications for the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative diseases. *Neurochem Res.*, **28**:1563-74
- Reik W, Dean W, Walter J. (2001) Epigenetic reprogramming in mammalian development. *Science*, **293**:1089-93
- Ren J, Chung SH. (2007) Anti-imflammatory effect of alpha-linolenic acid and its mode of action through the inhibition of nitric oxide production and inducible nitric oxide synthase gene expression via NF-kappaB and mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. J Agric Food Chem., 55:5073-80
- Rexroad CE III, Lee Y, Keele JW, Karamycheva S, Brown G, Koop B, Gahr SA, Palti Y, Quackenbush J. (2003) Sequence analysis of a rainbow trout cDNA library and creation of a gene index. *Cytogenet Genome Res.*, **102**:347-54
- Richardson C, Stark JM, Ommundsen M, Jasin M. (2004) Rad51 overexpression promotes alternative double-strand break repair pathways and genome instability. *Oncogene* 23:546-53
- Robertson KD, Wolffe AP. (2000) DNA methylation in health and disease. *Nat Rev Genet.*, 1:11-9

- Robertson KD, Jones PA. (2000) DNA methylation: past, present and future directions. *Carcinogenesis*, **21**:461-7
- Robertson KD. (2001) DNA methylation, methyltransferases, and cancer. *Oncogene*, **20**:3139-55
- Robertson KD. (2002) DNA methylation and chromatin unraveling the tangled web. *Oncogene*, **21**:5361-79
- Rodeman HP, Blaese MA (2007) Responses of normal cells to ionizing radiation. *Semin Radiat Oncol.*, **17**:81-8
- Rodgers BE, Chesser RK, Wickliffe JK, Phillips CJ, Baker RJ. (2001) Subchronic exposure of BALB/c and C57BL/6 strains of Mus musculus to the radioactive environment of the Chornobyl, Ukraine exclusion zone. *Environ Toxicol Chem.*, 20:2830-5
- Rogaev E.I. (2005) Small RNAs in human brain development and disorders. Biochemistry (Mosc), 70:1404-7
- Rogakou EP, Pilch DR, Orr AH, Ivanova VS, Bonner WM. (1998) DNA double-stranded breaks induce histone H₂AX phosphorylation on serine 139. J Biol Chem., 273:5858-68
- Roh MS, Kwak JY, Kim SJ, Lee HW, Kwon HC, Hwang TH, Choi PJ, Hong YS. (2005) Expression of double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase in small-size peripheral adenocarcinoma of the lung. *Pathol Int.*, 55:688-93
- Rollins RA, Haghighi F, Edwards JR, Das R, Zhang MQ, Ju J, Bestor TH. (2006) Largescale structure of genomic methylation patterns. *Genome Res.*, **16**:157-63
- Romanenko A, Morell-Quadreny L, Nepomnyaschy V, Vozianov A, Llombart-Bosch A. (2000) Pathology and proliferative activity of renal-cell carcinomas (RCCS) and renal oncocytomas in patients with different radiation exposure after the Chernobyl accident in Ukraine. *Int J Cancer*, **87**:880-3
- Romanenko A, Morell-Quadreny L, Lopez-Guerrero JA, Pellin A, Nepomnyaschy V, Vozianov A, Llombart-Bosch A. The INK4a/ARF locus: role in cell cycle control for renal cell epithelial tumor growth after Chernobyl Accident. *Virchows Arc* 2004; 445:298-304
- Roman-Gomez J, Jimenez-Velasco A, Agirre X, Cervantes F, Sanchez J, Garate L, Barrious M, Castillejo JA, Navarro G, Colomer D, Prosper F, Heiniger A, Torres A. (2005) Promoter hypomethylation of the LINE-1 retrotransposable elements activates sense/antisense transcription and marks the progression of chronic myeloid leukemia. *Oncogene*, 24:7213-23
- Roof KS, Fidias P, Lynch TJ, Ancukiewicz M, Choi NC. (2003) Radiation dose escalation in limited-stage small-cell lung cancer. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, 57:709-16
- Rothkamm K, Lobrich M. (2003) Evidence for a lack DNA double-strand break repair in human cells exposed to very lov x-ray doses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **100**:5057-62
- Rothkamm K, Lobrich M. (2002) Misrepair of radiation-induced DNA double-strand breaks and its relevance for tumorigenesis and cancer treatment. *Int J Oncol.*, 21:433-40
- Rountree MR, Bachman KE, Herman JG, Baylin SB. (2001) DNA methylation, chromatin inheritance, and cancer. *Oncogene*, **20**:3156-65

- Roychoudhuri R, Robinson D, Putcha V, Cuzick J, Darby S, Møller H. (2007) Increased cardiovascular mortality more than fifteen years after radiotherapy for breast cancer: a population-based study. *BMC Cancer*, 7:9
- Royo H, Bortolin ML, Seitz H, Cavaille J. (2006) Small non-coding RNAs and genomic imprinting. Cytogenet. Genome Res., 113:99-108
- Rugo RE, Almeida KH, Hendricks CA, Jonnalagadda VS, Engelward BP. (2005) A single acute exposure to a chemotherapeutic agent induces hyper-recombination in distantly descendant cells and in their neighbors. *Oncogene*, **24**:5016-25
- Rund D, Ben-Yehuda D. (2004) Therapy-related leukaemia and myelodysplasia: evolving concepts of pathogenesis and treatment. *Hematology*, **9**:179-87
- Ruvkun G. (2006) Clarifications on miRNA and cancer. Science, 311:36-7
- Saha A, Wittmeyer J, Cairns BR. (2006) Chromatin remodelling: the industrial revolution of DNA around histones. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol.*, **7**:437-47
- Salomaa S, Lindholm C, Tankimanova MK, Mamyrbaeva ZZh, Koivistoinen A, Hultén M, Mustonen R, Dubrova YE, Bersimbaev RI. (2002) Stable chromosome aberrations in the lymphocytes of a population living in the vicinity of the Semipalatinsk nuclear test site. *Radiat Res.*, 158:591-6
- Santin AD, Hermonat PL, Ravaggi A, Chiriva-Internati M, Pecorelli S, Parham GP. (1998a) Radiation-enhanced expression of E6/E7 transforming oncogenes of human papillomavirus-16 in human cervical carcinoma. *Cancer*, 83:2346-52
- Santin AD, Hermonat PL, Ravaggi A, Chiriva-Internati M, Hiserodt JC, Pecorelli S, Parham GP. (1998b) Effects of retinoic acid combined with irradiation on the expression of major histocompatibility complex molecules and adhesion/costimulation molecules ICAM-1 in human cervical cancer. *Gynecol* Oncol., 70:195-201
- Sauter B, Albert ML, Francisco L, Larsson M, Somersan S, Bhardwaj N. (2000) Consequences of cell death: exposure to necrotic tumor cells, but not primary tissue cells or apoptotic cells, induces the maturation of immunostimulatory dendritic cells. J Exp Med., 191:423-34
- Sawant SG, Zheng W, Hopkins KM, Randers-Pehrson G, Lieberman HB, Hall EJ. (2002) The radiation-induced bystander effect for clonogenic survival. *Radiation Res.*, **157**:361-4
- Sawant SG, Randers-Pehrson G, Geard CR, Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. (2001) The bystander effect in radiation oncogenesis: I. Transformation in C3H 10T1/2 cells in vitro can be identified in the unirradiated neighbors of irradiated cells. *Radiat Res.*, 155:397-401
- Scadden AD. (2005) The RISC subunit TudorsN binds to hyper-edited double-stranded RNA and promotes its cleavage. *Nat Struct Mol Biol.*, **12**:489–96
- Scardocci A, Guidi F, D'Alo' F, Gumiero D, Fabiani E, Diruscio A, Martini M, Larocca LM, Zollino M, Hohaus S, Leone G, Voso MT. (2006) Reduced BRCA1 expression due to promoter hypermethylation in therapy-related acute myeloid leukemia. *Br J Cancer.*, **95**:1108-13
- Scherthan H, Abend M, Muller K, Beinke C, Braselmann H, Zitselsberger H, Kohn FM, Pillekamp H, Schiener R, Das O, Peter RU, Herzog G, Tzschach A, Dorr HD, Fliedner TM, Meineke V. (2007) Radiation-induced late effects in two affected individuals of the Lilo radiation accident. *Radiat Res.*, 167:615-23

- Scholzen T., Gerdes J. (2000) The Ki67 protein: from the known and the unknown. *J Cell Physiol.*, **183**:311-22
- Schubauer-Berigan MK, Daniels RD, Fleming DA, Markey AM, Couch JR, Ahrenholz SH, Burphy JS, Anderson JL, Tseng C-Y. (2007) Risk of chronic myeloid and acute leukemia mortality after exposure to ionizing radiation among workers at four U.S. nuclear weapons facilities and a nuclear naval shipyard. *Radiat Res.*, 167:222-32
- Schulthesis TE, Kun LE, Ang KK. (1995) Radiation response of the central nervous system. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.*, **31**:1093-112
- Sedelnikova O, Nakamura A, Kovalchuk O, Koturbash I, Mitchell SA, Marino SA, Brenner DJ, Bonner WM. (2007) DNA double-strand breaks form in bystander cells after microbeam irradiation of three-dimensional human tissue models. *Cancer Res.*, 67:4295-302
- Sedelnikova OA, Horikawa I, Zimonjic DB, Popescu NC, Bonner WM, Barrett JC. (2004) Senescing human cells and ageing mice accumulate DNA lesions with unrepairable double-strand breaks. *Nat Cell Biol.*, **6**:168-70
- Sedelnikova OA, Pilch DR, Redon C, Bonner WM. (2003) Histone H2AX in DNA damage and repair. *Cancer Biol Ther.*, **2**:233-5
- Seitz H, Royo H, Bortolin ML, Lin SP, Ferguson-Smith AC, Cavaillé J. (2004) A large imprinted microRNA gene cluster at the mouse Dlk1-Gtl2 domain. *Genome Res.*, 14:1741-8
- Setlow RB, Carrier WL. (1964) The disappearance of thymine dimmers from DNA: an error-correcting mechanism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **51**:226-31
- Sevignani C, Calin GA, Siracusa LD, Croce CM. (2006) Mammalian microRNAs: a small world for fine-tuning gene expression. *Mamm Genome*, **17**:189-202
- Seymour CB, Mothersill C. (1997) Delayed expression of lethal mutations and genomic instability in the progeny of human epithelial cells that survived in a bystander-killing environment. *Radiat Oncol Invest.*, **5**:106-10
- Shao C, Lyng FM, Folkard M, Prise KM. (2006) Calcium fluxes modulate the radiationinduced bystander responses in targeted glioma and fibroblasts cells. *Radiat Res.*, 166:479-87
- Shao C, Furusawa, Aoki M, Ando K. (2003) Role of gap junctional intercellular communication in radiation-induced bystander effects in human fibroblasts. *Radiat Res.*, 160:318-23
- Shao C, Aoki M, Furusawa Y. (2001) Medium-mediated bystander effects on HSG celss co-cultivated with cells irradiated by X-rays or a 290 MeV/u carbon beam. J Radiat Res (Tokyo), 42:305-16
- Shareef MM, Cui N, Burikhanov R, Gupta S, Satishkumar S, Shajahan S, Mohiuddin M, Rangnekar VM, Ahmed MM. (2007) Role of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and TRAIL in high-dose radiation-induced bystander signaling in lung adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Res.*, 67:11811-20
- Shi L, Adams MM, Long A, Carter CC, Bennett C, Sonntag WE, Nicolle MM, Robbins M, D'Agostino R, Brunso-Bechtold JK. (2006) Spatial learning and memory deficits after whole-brain irradiation are associated with chages in NMDA receptor subunits in the hippocampus. *Radiat Res.*, 166:892-899
- Shifrin DA, Lange MK, Kahnoski RJ, Avallone AN. (2007) Squamous cell carcinoma of the scrotum in a radiation technologist and the use of sentinel lymph node biopsy in recurrent disease. *Am Surg.*, **73**:302-3
- Shilnikova NS, Preston DL, Ron E, Gilbert ES, Vassilenko EK, Romanov SA, Kuznetsova IS, Sokolnikov ME, Okatenko PV, Kreslov VV, Koshurnikova NA. (2003) Cancer mortality risk among workers at the Mayak nuclear complex. *Radiat Res.*, 158:787-98
- Shu HKG, Kim MM, Chen P, Furman F, Julin CM, Israel MA. (1998) The intrinsic radioresistance of glioblastoma-derived cell lines is associated with a failure of p53 to induce p21(BAX) expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*, 95:14453-8
- Shu XO, Potter JD, Linet MS, Severson RK, Han D, Kersey JH, Neglia JP, Trigg ME, Robison LL. (2002) Diagnostic X-rays and ultrasound exposure and risk of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia by immunophenotype. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.*, 11:177-85
- Sigurdson AJ, Jones IM. (2003) Second cancers after radiotherapy: any evidence for radiation-induced genomic instability? *Oncogene*, **22**:7018-27
- Silasi G, Diaz-Heijtz R, Besplug J, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Titov V, Kolb B, Kovalchuk O. (2004) Selective brain responses to acute and chronic low-dose X-ray irradiation in males and females. *Biochem Biophys res Commun.*, **325**:1223-35
- Simmons NE, Laws ER. (1998) Glioma occurrence after sellar irradiation: case report and review. *Neurosurgery*, **42**:172-8
- Smilenov LB, Hall EJ, Bonner WM, Sedelnikova OA. (2006) A microbeam study of DNA double-strand breaks in bystander primary human fibroblasts. *Radiat Prot Dosimetry*, **122**:256-9
- Smith LK, Metz GA. (2005) Dietary restriction alters fime motor function in rats. *Physiol Behav.*, **85**:581-92
- Sokolov MV, Smilenov LB, Hall EJ, Panyutin IG, Bonner WM, Sedelnikova OA. (2005) Ionizing radiation induces DNA double-strand breaks in bystander primary human fibroblasts. *Oncogene*, **24**:7257-65
- Sonoda E, Sasaki MS, Buerstedde JM, Bezzubova O, Shinohara A, Ogawa H, Takata M, Yamaguchi-Iwai Y, Takeda S. (1998) Rad51-deficient vertebrate cells accumulate chromosomal breaks prior to cell death. *EMBO J.*, **17**:598-608
- Sowa M, Arthurs BJ, Estes BJ, Morgan WF. (2006) Effects of ionizing radiation on cellular structures, induced instability and carcinogenesis. *EXS*, **96**:293-301
- Stern HM, Zon LI. (2003) Cancer genetics and drug discovery in the zebrafish. *Nat Rev Cancer.*, **3**:1-7
- Strahl BD, Allis CD. (2000) The language of covalent histone modifications. *Nature*, **403**:41-5
- Stratakis J, Damilakis J, Tsetis D, Gourtsoyiannis N. (2007) Radiation dose and risk fluoroscopically guided percutaneous transluminal angioplasty and stenting in the abdominal region. *Eur Radiol.*, 17:2359-67
- Sullivan KE, Cutilli J, Piliero LM, Ghavimi-Alagha D, Starr SE, Campbell DE, Douglas SD. (2000) Measurement of cytokine secretion, intracellular protein expression, and mRNA in resting and stimulated peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol.*, 7:920-4

- Sumner D. (2007) Health effects resulting from the Chernobyl accident. *Med Confl* Surviv., 23:31-45
- Suzuki M, Tsuruoka C. (2004) Heavy charged particles produce a bystander effect via cell-cell junctions. *Biol Sci Space*, **18**:241-6
- Suzuki M, Zhou H, Geard CR, Hei TK. (2004) Effect of medium on chromatin damage in bystander mammalian cells. *Radiat Res.*, **162**:264-69
- Suzuki M, Zhou H, Hei TK, Tsuruoka C, Fujitaka K. (2003) Induction of a bystander chromosomal damage of He-ion microbeams in mammalian cells. *Biol Sci Space.*, **17**:251-2
- Takamizawa J, Konishi H, Yanagisawa K, Tomida S, Osada H, Endoh H, Harano T, Yatabe Y, Nagino M, Nimura Y, Mitsudomi T, Takahashi T. (2004) Reduced expression of the let-7 microRNAs in human lung cancers in association with shortened postoperative survival. *Cancer Res.*, 64:3753-6
- Tanaka K, Iida S, Takeichi N, Chaizhunusova NJ, Gusev BI, Apsalikov KN, Inaba T, Hoshi M. (2006) Unstable-type chromosome aberrations in lymphocytes from individuals living near Semipalatinsk nuclear test site. J Radiat Res., 47 Suppl A:159-64
- Tang G. (2005) siRNA and miRNA: an insight into RISCs. *Trends Biochem Sci.*, **30**:106-14
- Tanno B, Cesi V, Vitali R, Sesti F, Giuffrida ML, Mancini C, Calabretta B, Raschella G. (2005) Silencing of endogenous IGFBP-5 by micro RNA interference affects proliferation, apoptosis and differentiation of neuroblastoma cells. *Cell Death Differ.*, 12:213-23
- Tawa R, Kimura Y, Komura J, Miyamura Y, Kurishita A, Sasaki MS, Sakurai H, Ono T. (1998) Effects of X-ray irradiation on genomic DNA methylation levels in mouse tissues. J Radiat Res (Tokyo), 39:271-8
- Tijsterman M, Plasterk RH. (2004) Dicers at RISC; the mechanism of RNAi. *Cell*, **117**:1-3
- Tofilon PJ, Fike JR. (2000) The radioresponse of the central nervous system: a dynamic process. *Radiat Res.*, **153**:357-70
- Tong AW. (2006) Small RNAs and non-small cell lung cancer. Curr Mol Med., 6:339-49
- Toyota M, Ohe-Toyota M, Ahuja N, Issa JP. (2000) Distinct genetic profiles in colorectal tumors with or without the CpG island methylator phenotype. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **97**:710-5
- Trosko JE, Chang CC, Madhukar BV. (1990) Modulation of intercellular communication during radiation and chemical carcinogenesis. *Radiat Res.*, **123**:241-51
- Tryndyak VP, Muskhelishvili L, Kovalchuk O, Rodriguez-Juarez R, Montgomery B, Churchwell MI, Ross SA, Beland FA, Pogribny IP. (2006a) Effect of long-term tamoxifen exposure on genotoxic and epigenetic changes in rat liver: implications for tamoxifen-induced hepatocarcinogenesis. *Carcinogenesis*, 27:1713-20
- Tryndyak VP, Kovalchuk O, Pogribny IP. (2006b) Loss of DNA methylation and histone H4 lysine 20 trimethylation in human breast cancer cells is associated with aberrant expression of DNA methyltransferase 1, Suv4-20h2 histone methyltransferase and methyl-binding proteins, *Cancer Biol Ther.*, **5**:65-70

- Tuck-Muller CM, Narayan A, Tsien F, Smeets DF, Sawyer J, Fiala ES, Sohn OS, Ehrlich M. (2000) DNA hypomethylation and unusual chromosome instability in cell lines from ICF syndrome patients. *Cytogenet Cell Genet.*, 89:121-8
- Turk PW, Laayoun A, Smith SS, Weitzman SA. (1995) DNA adduct 8-hydroxyl-2'deoxyguanosine (8-hydroxyguanine) affects function of human DNA methyltransferase. *Carcinogenesis*, 16:1253-5
- Van der Meeren A, Monti P, Vandamme M, Squiban C, Wysocki J, Griffiths N. (2005) Abdominal radiation exposure elicits inflammatory responses and abscopal effects in the lungs of mice. *Radiat Res.*, **163**:144-52
- Valerie K, Yacoub A, Hagan MP, Curiel DT, Fisher PB, Grant S, Dent P. (2007) Radiation-induced cell signaling: inside-out and outside-in. *Mol Cancer Ther.*, 6:789-801
- Volpe T, Schramke V, Hamilton GL, White SA, Teng G, Martienssen RA, Allshire RC. (2003) RNA interference is required for normal centromere function in fission yeast. *Chromosome Res.*, 11:137-46
- Volpe TA, Kidner C, Hall IM, Teng G, Grewal SI, Martienssen RA. (2002) Regulation of heterochromatic silencing and histone H3 lysine-9 methylation by RNAi. *Science*, 297:1833-7
- Wade PA. (2001) Methyl CpG binding proteins: coupling chromatin architecture to gene regulation. *Oncogene*, **20**:3166-73
- Wakabayashi T, Kato H, Ikeda T, Schull WJ. (1983) Studies of the mortality of A-bomb survivors, report 7. Part III. Incidence of cancer in 1959-1978, based on the tumor registry, Nagasaki. *Radiat Res.*, **93**:112-46
- Wallace M, Coates PJ, Wright EG, Ball KL. (2001) Differential post-translational modification of the tumour suppressor proteins Rb and p53 modulate the rates of radiation-induced apoptosis in vivo. *Oncogene*, **20**:3597-608
- Walton MI, Whysong D, O'Connor PM, Hockenbery D, Korsmeyer SJ, Kohn KW. (1993) Constitutive expression of human Bcl-2 modulates nitrogen mustard and camptothecin induced apoptosis. *Cancer Res.*, **53**:1853-61
- Wang JX, Zhang LA, Li BX, Zhao YC, Wang ZQ, Zhang JY, Aoyama T. (2002) Cancer incidence and risk estimation among medical x-ray workers in China, 1950-1995. *Health Phys.*, 82:455-66
- Ward JF. (2002) The radiation-induced lesions which trigger the bystander effect. *Mutat Res.*, **499**:151-4
- Ward JF. (1995) Radiation mutagenesis: the initial DNA lesions responsible. *Radiat Res.*, **142**:362-8
- Watanabe S, Shimosato Y, Okita T, Ezaki H, Shigemitsu T. (1972) Leukemia and thyroid carcinoma found among A-bomb survivors in Hiroshima. *Recent Results Cancer Res.*, 39:57-83
- Watson GE, Lorimore SA, Macdonald DA, Wright EG. (2000) Chromosomal instability in unirradiated cells induced in vivo by a bystander effect of ionizing radiation. *Cancer Res.*, **60**:5608-11
- Watson GE, Lorimore SA, Clutton SM, Kadhim MA, Wright EG. (1997) Genetic factors influencing alpha-particle-induced chromosomal instability. Int J Radiat Biol., 71:497-503

- Watters D. (1999) Molecular mechanisms of ionizing radiation-induced apoptosis. Immunol Cell Biol., 77:263-71
- Weber M, Schubeler D. (2007) Genomic patterns of DNA methylation: targets and function of an epigenetic mark. *Curr Opin Cell Biol.*, **19**:273-80
- Weber B, Stresemann C, Brueckner B, Lyko F. (2007) Methylation of human microRNA genes in normal and neoplastic cells. *Cell Cycle*, **6**:1001-5
- Weidman JR, Dolinoy DC, Murphy SK, Jirtle RL. (2007) Cancer susceptibility: epigenetic manifestation of environmental exposures, *Cancer J.*, **13**:9-16
- Welch C, Chen Y, Stallings RL. (2007) MicroRNA-34a functions as a potential tumor suppressor by inducing apoptosis in neuroblastoma cells. *Oncogene*, **26**:5017-22
- West SC. (2003) Molecular views of recombination proteins and their control. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol.*, 4:435-45
- Wiemer EA. The role of microRNAs in cancer: no small matter. *Eur J Cancer.*, **43**:1529-44
- Williams D, Baverstock K. (2006) Chernobyl and the future: too soon for a final diagnosis. *Nature*, **440**:993-4
- Williams ED. (2006) Chernobyl and thyroid cancer. J Surg Oncol., 94:670-7
- Wilson AS, Power BE, Molloy PL. (2007) DNA hypomethylation and human diseases. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **1775**:138-62
- Wisnivesky JP, Halm EA. (2007) Sex differences in lung cancer survival: do tumors behave differently in elderly women? *J Clin Oncol.*, **25**:1705-12
- Wright EG, Coates PJ. (2006) Untargeted effects of ionizing radiation: implications for radiation pathology, *Mutation Res.*, **597**:19-32
- Wright EG. (1998) Radiation-induced genomic instability in haemopoietic cells. Int J Radiat Biol., 74:681-7
- X-5 Monte Carlo Team (2003) MCNP-A general Monte Carlo N-particle transport code, Version 5. LA-UR-03-1987; Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, NM
- Xiong Z, Laird PW. (1997) COBRA: a sensitive and quantitative DNA methylation assay. *Nucl. Acid. Res.*, **25**:2532-4
- Xu K, Shu HK. (2007) EGFR activation results in enhanced cyclooxygenase-2 expression through p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent activation of the Sp1/Sp3 transcription factors in human gliomas. *Cancer Res.*, **67**:6121-9
- Xu GL, Bestor TH, Bourc'his D, Hsieh CL, Tommerup N, Bugge M, Hulten M, Qu X, Russo JJ, Viegas-Pequignot E. (1999) Chromosome instability and immunodeficiency syndrome caused by mutations in a DNA methyltransferase gene. *Nature*, 402:187-91
- Xue LY, Butler NJ, Makrigiorgos GM, Adelstein SJ, Kassis AI. (2002) Bystander effect produced by radiolabeled tumor cells in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **99**:13765-70
- Yamato M, Egashira T, Utsumi H. (2003) Application of in vivo ESR spectroscopy to measurement of cerebrovascular ROS generation in stroke. *Free Radic Biol Med.*, 35:1619-31
- Yang H, Anzenberg V, Held KD. (2007) The time dependence of bystander response induced by iron-ion radiation in normal human skin fibroblasts. *Radiat Res.*, **168**:292-8

- Yang H, Asaad N, Held KD. (2005) Medium-mediated intercellular communication is involved in bystander responses of X-ray-irradiated normal human fibroblasts. Oncogene, 24:2096-103
- Ying SY, Lin SL. (2004) Intron-derived microRNAs--fine tuning of gene functions. Gene, 342:25-8
- Yoder JA, Walsh CP. and Bestor TH. (1997) Cytosine methylation and the ecology of intragenomic parasites. *Trends Genet.*, **13**:376-8
- Yokota Y, Shikazono N, Tanaka A, Hase Y, Funayama T, Wada S, Inoue M. (2005) Comparative radiation tolerance based on the induction of DNA double-strand breaks in tobacco BY-2 cells and CHO-K1 cells irradiated with gamma rays. *Radiat Res.*, 163:520-5
- Yoshida K, Nemoto K, Nishimura M, Seki M. (1993) Exacerbating factors of radiationinduced myeloid leukemogenesis. *Leuk. Res.*, 17:437–40
- Yu F, Zingler N, Schumann G, Stratling WH. (2001) Methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 represses LINE-1 expression and retrotransposition but not Alu transcription. *Nucl. Ac. Res.*, 29:4493-501
- Zeng G, Day TK, Hooker AM, Blyth BJ, Bhat M, Tilley WD, Sykes PJ. (2006) Nonlinear chromosomal inversion response in prostate after low dose X-radiation exposure. *Mutat Res.*, **602**:65-73
- Zhang W, Dahlberg JE, Tam W. MicroRNAs in Tumorigenesis: A Primer. (2007) Am J Pathol., **171**:728-38
- Zhou H, Ivanov VN, Gillespie J, Geard CR, Amundson SA, Brenner DJ, Yu Z, Lieberman HB, Hei TK. (2005) Mechanism of radiation-induced bystander effect: role of the cyclooxygenase-2 signaling pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA, 102:14641-6
- Zhou H, Randers-Pehrson G, Suzuki M, Waldren CA, Hei TK. (2002a) Genotoxic damage in non-irradiated cells: contribution from the bystander effect. *Radiat Prot Dosim.*, **99**:227-32
- Zhou H, Suzuki M, Geard CR, Hei TK. (2002b) Effects of irardiated medium with or without cells on bystander cell responses. *Mutat Res.*, **499**:135-41
- Zhou H, Suzuki M, Randers-Pehrson G, Vannais D, Chen G, Trosko JE, Waldren CA, Hei TK. (2001) Radiation risk to low fluences of alpha particles may be greater than we thought. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **98**:14410-5
- Zhou H, Randers-Pehrson G, Waldren CA, Vannais D, Hall EJ, Hei TK. (2000) Induction of a bystander mutagenic effect of alpha particles in mammalian cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **97**:2099-104
- Zirkle RE, Bloom W. (1953) Irradiation of parts of individual cells. Science, 117:487-93